NDOT Research Report

Report No. P364-16-803

Evaluation of Soil Water Characteristic Curves (SWCC) in Pavement ME for Nevada's Unbound Materials

October 2018

Nevada Department of Transportation 1263 South Stewart Street

Carson City, NV 89712



Disclaimer

This work was sponsored by the Nevada Department of Transportation. The contents of this report reflect the views of the authors, who are responsible for the facts and the accuracy of the data presented herein. The contents do not necessarily reflect the official views or policies of the State of Nevada at the time of publication. This report does not constitute a standard, specification, or regulation.

TECHNICAL REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE

1. Report No. P364-16-803	2. Government Accession	No.	3. Recipient's Catalog No.			
4 Title and Subtitle			5 Report Date			
Evaluation of Soil Water Characteristic Cur	for (October 2018				
Evaluation of Soft water Characteristic Curves (SwCC) in Pavement ME for Nevedo's Unbound Meterials			6. Performing Organiz	ation Code		
Nevada s Ondound Materiais			None			
7. Author(s)			8. Performing Organiz	ation Report No.		
Elie Y. Hajj, Sarah Stolte, Jeyakaran Thavat	hurairaja, Peter E. Sebaaly, a	nd	WRSC-UNR-2018091	18		
Murugaiyah Piratheepan						
9. Performing Organization Name and Addr	ess	1	10. Work Unit No.			
Western Regional Superpave Center						
Pavement Engineering & Science			11. Contract or Grant No.			
Department of Civil and Environmental Eng	ineering					
University of Nevada						
Reno, Nevada 89557						
12. Sponsoring Agency Name and Address			13. Type of Report and Period Covered			
Nevada Department of Transportation			Final Report (August 2016–September			
1263 South Stewart Street		4	2018) 14 Spansaring Agana	u Codo		
Carson City, INV 89712			14. Sponsoring Agenc	y Code		
15. Supplementary Notes						
 16. Abstract The American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTO) adopted the Mechanistic-Empirical Pavement Design Guide (MEPDG) as an interim pavement design standard in 2008. In 2015, the Nevada Department of Transportation (NDOT) implemented the MEPDG for the structural design of new and rehabilitated flexible pavements. Resilient modulus of the unbound material layers plays a large role in pavement performance, and this parameter changes with seasonal variation. Currently, the AASHTOWare Pavement ME software internally calculates this seasonal variation using climatic data and estimated unbound material parameters, including soil water characteristic curves (SWCC) and saturated hydraulic conductivity. This study evaluated the impact of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity on Nevada Pavement ME Design. An extensive laboratory evaluation was conducted on 23 Nevada unbound materials, which included testing for gradation, Atterberg limits, maximum dry density, optimum water content, specific gravity of solids, SWCC, methylene blue value (MBV), percent fines content (PFC), R-value, and saturated hydraulic conductivity. The model used to fit the SWCCs, consistent with the MEPDG, was the Fredlund and Xing model, which fit the SWCC data well. A sensitivity analysis was conducted in AASHTOWare Pavement ME (ver. 2.3.1), where directly measured unbound material properties, seimated unbound material properties were used. It was found that for District 1, the internally estimated properties underestimate the impact of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity, which is seen in an over-prediction of AC bottom-up fatigue cracking. For District 2, the internally estimated properties overestimate th impact of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity on AC bottom-up fatigue cracking. Additionally, historical records were collected from recent NDOT pavement projects and summarized in an electronic 						
ME designs.		i maici i al	properties for use III N			
17. Key Words	18 Distribu	tion Stater	nent			
MEDPG modulus unbound materials Fredlund and No restrictions						
Xing, saturated hydraulic conductivity						
19 Security Classif (of this report)	20 Security Classif (of this	nage)	21 No. of Pages	22 Price		
Unclassified	Unclassified	, ugo)	144	22.11100		

SI* (MODERN METRIC) CONVERSION FACTORS				
	APPROXI	MATE CONVERSIONS	TO SI UNITS	
Symbol	When You Know	Multiply By	To Find	Symbol
		LENGTH		
in	inches	25.4	millimeters	mm
ft	feet	0.305	meters	m
yd	yards	0.914	meters	m
mi	miles	1.61	kilometers	km
2		AREA		2
in ²	square inches	645.2	square millimeters	mm²
ft-	square feet	0.093	square meters	m ²
ya	square yard	0.836	square meters	m
ac mi ²	acres square miles	2.59	square kilometers	km ²
1111	square miles	VOLUME	Square kilometers	KIII
floz	fluid ounces	29 57	milliliters	ml
gal	gallons	3 785	liters	1
ft ³	cubic feet	0.028	cubic meters	m ³
yd ³	cubic yards	0.765	cubic meters	m³
	NOTE: vol	umes greater than 1000 L shall	be shown in m ³	
		MASS		
oz	ounces	28.35	grams	g
lb	pounds	0.454	kilograms	kg
Т	short tons (2000 lb)	0.907	megagrams (or "metric ton")	Mg (or "t")
	TE	MPERATURE (exact deg	grees)	
°F	Fahrenheit	5 (F-32)/9	Celsius	°C
		or (F-32)/1.8		
		ILLUMINATION		
fc	foot-candles	10.76	lux	lx o
fl	foot-Lamberts	3.426	candela/m ²	cd/m²
	FOR	CE and PRESSURE or S	STRESS	
lbf	poundforce	4.45	newtons	N
lbf/in ⁻	poundforce per square inch	6.89	kilopascals	kPa
	APPROXIM	ATE CONVERSIONS F	ROM SI UNITS	
Symbol			To Find	Symbol
···	when you know	Multiply By	io Filiu	• • • • • • •
-,	When You Know	LENGTH		
mm	millimeters	LENGTH 0.039	inches	in
mm m	millimeters meters	LENGTH 0.039 3.28	inches feet	in ft
mm m	millimeters meters meters	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09	inches feet yards	in ft yd
mm m m km	millimeters meters meters kilometers	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621	inches feet yards miles	in ft yd mi
mm m km	millimeters meters meters kilometers	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA	inches feet yards miles	in ft yd mi
mm m km	when You Know millimeters meters kilometers square millimeters	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 40.0016	inches feet yards miles square inches	in ft yd mi in ²
mm m km m ² m ²	when You Know millimeters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.105	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² vd ²
mm m km m ² m ² b2	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters bostares	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ²
mm m km m ² m ² ha km ²	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters hectares square kilometers	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ²
mm m km mm ² m ² ha km ²	when You Know millimeters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ²
mm m km m ² m ² ha km ²	when You Know millimeters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz
mm m km mm ² m ² ha km ² ha km ²	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal
mm m km m ² m ² ha km ² L m mL L m ³	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal ft ³
mm m km m ² m ² ha km ² L L m ³ m ³	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters cubic meters	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal ft ³ yd ³
mm m km m ² m ² ha km ² mL L m ³ m ³	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters nectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters cubic meters	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal ft ³ yd ³
mm m km m ² m ² ha km ² mL L m ³ m ³	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters cubic meters grams	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal ft ³ yd ³ oz
mm m km m ² m ² ha km ² mL L m ³ m ³ g kg	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters grams kilograms	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal ft ³ yd ³ oz lb
mm m km m ² m ² ha km ² mL L m ³ m ³ g kg Mg (or "t")	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric ton")	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 1.103	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb)	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal ft ³ yd ³ oz lb T
mm m km m ² m ² ha km ² mL L m ³ m ³ g kg Mg (or "t")	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric ton")	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 1.103 MPERATURE (exact deg	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb) grees)	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal ft ³ yd ³ oz lb T
mm m km m ² m ² ha km ² mL L m ³ m ³ g kg Mg (or "t") °C	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric ton") Celsius	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 1.103 MPERATURE (exact deg 1.8C+32	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb) grees) Fahrenheit	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal ft ³ yd ³ oz lb T
mm m km m ² m ² ha km ² mL L m ³ m ³ g kg Mg (or "t") °C	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric ton") Celsius	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 1.103 MPERATURE (exact deg 1.8C+32 ILLUMINATION	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb) grees) Fahrenheit	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal ft ³ yd ³ oz lb T
mm m km m ² m ² ha km ² mL L m ³ m ³ g kg Mg (or "t") °C	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric ton") Celsius	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 1.103 EMPERATURE (exact deg 1.8C+32 ILLUMINATION 0.0929	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb) grees) Fahrenheit foot-candles	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal ft ³ yd ³ oz lb T °F
mm m km mm ² m ² ha km ² mL L m ³ m ³ g kg Mg (or "t") °C lx cd/m ²	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric ton") Celsius lux candela/m ²	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 1.103 EMPERATURE (exact deg 1.8C+32 ILLUMINATION 0.0929 0.2919	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb) grees) Fahrenheit foot-candles foot-Lamberts	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal ft ³ yd ³ oz lb T °F fc fl
mm m km mm ² m ² ha km ² mL L m ³ m ³ g kg Mg (or "t") °C lx cd/m ²	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric ton") Celsius lux candela/m²	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 1.103 MPERATURE (exact deg 1.8C+32 ILLUMINATION 0.0929 0.2919 CE and PRESSURE or S	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb) grees) Fahrenheit foot-candles foot-Lamberts	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal ft ³ yd ³ oz lb T °F fc fl
mm m m km mm ² m ² ha km ² mL L m ³ m ³ g kg Mg (or "t") °C lx cd/m ² N	when You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric ton") Celsius lux candela/m² FOR newtons	Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 1.103 MPERATURE (exact deg 1.8C+32 ILLUMINATION 0.0929 0.2919 CE and PRESSURE or S 0.225	inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb) grees) Fahrenheit foot-candles foot-Lamberts	in ft yd mi in ² ft ² yd ² ac mi ² fl oz gal ft ³ yd ³ oz lb T °F fc fl lbf

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND	
PURPOSE AND SCOPE	1
LITERATURE REVIEW	
Overview of MEPDG	3
SWCC Direct Measurement Methodologies	10
SWCC Estimation Methodologies	15
SWCC Estimation from PFC and MBV	16
CHAPTER 2 RESEARCH APPROACH	
UNBOUND MATERIALS DATABASE	21
NDOT Historical Data Collection	21
NATIONAL CATALOG OF NATURAL SUBGRADE PROPERTIES	
MATERIAL COLLECTION	
LABORATORY EVALUATION	
Soil Classification Testing	
Moisture–Density Relationship	
Specific Gravity of Solids	
Matric Suction and Volumetric Water Content	
Methylene Blue Value	46
Percent Fines Content	46
Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity	47
Resistance R-Value	
CHAPTER 3 FINDINGS AND APPLICATIONS	51
LABORATORY EVALUATION RESULTS	51
Soil Classification Testing	51
Moisture-Density Relationship	60
Specific Gravity of Solids	61
Matric Suction and Volumetric Water Content	63
Methylene Blue Value and Percent Fines Content	72
Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity	73
Resistance R-value	74
Summary of Laboratory Evaluation Results	76
SENSITIVITY ANALYSIS	76
General Information	77

Pavement ME Analysis Using SWCC Input Level 18				
Pavement ME Analysis Using SWCC Input Level 2				
Pavement ME	E Analysis Using SWCC Input Level 3			
Pavement ME	E Analysis Following Recommendations from Current NDOT	Design Manual 94		
Overall Summ	nary of Sensitivity Analysis			
RECOMMEND	ATIONS FOR NDOT PAVEMENT ME DESIGN			
CHAPTER 4	CONCLUSIONS	109		
CHAPTER 5	REFERENCES			
CHAPTER 6	APPENDIX A			

List of Tables

Table 1. Sampled Base and Borrow Materials	31
Table 2. Proposed District 1 Subgrade.	34
Table 3. Sampled Subgrade Materials.	36
Table 4. District 1 Base Material Gradation.	51
Table 5. District 2 and District 3 Base Material Gradation.	52
Table 6. District 1 Borrow Material Gradation	54
Table 7. District 2 and District 3 Borrow Material Gradation	54
Table 8. District 1 Subgrade Gradation.	56
Table 9. District 2 Subgrade Gradation.	57
Table 10. Borrow Material Atterberg Limits	58
Table 11. Subgrade Material Atterberg Limits.	59
Table 12. Subgrade Material Soil Classifications	59
Table 13. Base Material Moisture Density Results.	60
Table 14. Borrow Material Moisture Density Results.	60
Table 15. Subgrade Material Moisture Density Results.	61
Table 16. Base Material Fine Aggregates Specific Gravity Results	62
Table 17. Base Material Coarse Aggregates Specific Gravity Results	62
Table 18. Borrow Material Fine Aggregates Specific Gravity Results.	62
Table 19. Borrow Material Coarse Aggregates Specific Gravity Results.	63
Table 20. Subgrade Material Fine Aggregates Specific Gravity at 20°C.	63
Table 21. Base Material SWCC Parameters (Input Level 1)	64
Table 22. Borrow Material SWCC Parameters (Input Level 1).	64
Table 23. Subgrade Material SWCC Parameters (Input Level 1)	64
Table 24. Base Material SWCC Parameters (Input Level 2)	. 66
Table 25. Borrow Material SWCC Parameters (Input Level 2).	67
Table 26. Subgrade Material SWCC Parameters (Input Level 2)	67
Table 27. Borrow Material SWCC Parameters (Texas A&M Estimation Method)	69
Table 28. Subgrade Material SWCC Parameters (Texas A&M Estimation Method)	69
Table 29. MBV Results for District 1 Borrow and Subgrade Materials	72
Table 30. Base Material Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity.	73
Table 31. Borrow Material Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity	. 73
Table 32. Subgrade Material Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity	73
Table 33. Resistance R-value Test Results for Base Materials (All Districts)	74
Table 34. Resistance R-value Test Results for Borrow Materials (All Districts)	. 75
Table 35. Resistance R-value Test Results for Subgrade Materials (All Districts)	. 76
Table 36. New Flexible Pavement Design Performance Criteria.	. 77
Table 37. Traffic Data Used for Each District.	. 78
Table 38. FHWA Vehicle Class Distribution for Each District	. 78
Table 39. AC Layer Properties for Pavement ME by District	. 79
Table 40. Representative Dynamic Modulus Values in psi for District 1, PG 76-22	2NV
Mixture	. 79
Table 41. Representative Dynamic Modulus Values in psi for District 2, PG 64-28	SNV
Mixture	. 79

Table 42. Representative Dynamic Modulus Values in psi for District 3, PG 64-28NV
Mixture
Table 43. Representative Shear Modulus and Phase Angle Values for District 1, PG 72-
22NV Asphalt Binder
Table 44. Representative Shear Modulus and Phase Angle Values for District 2, PG 64-
28NV Asphalt Binder
Table 45. Representative Shear Modulus and Phase Angle Values for District 3, PG 62-
28NV Asphalt Binder
Table 46. Base Material Properties for Input Level 1 (New Flexible Design)
Table 47. Base Material Gradations for All Input Levels
Table 48. Base Material SWCC Parameters for Input Level 1
Table 49. Base Material Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity for Input Level 1 82
Table 50. Subgrade Material Properties - Input Level 1
Table 51. Subgrade Materials Gradations for All Input Levels
Table 52. Subgrade Materials SWCC Parameters for Input Level 1
Table 53. Subgrade Materials Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity for Input Level 1 84
Table 54. Pavement ME Results for Input Level 1
Table 55. Pavement ME Results for Input Level 2
Table 56. Relative Change in Reliability from Input Level 2 to Input Level 1
Table 57. Pavement ME Results for Input Level 3
Table 58. Change in Reliability from Input Level 1 to 3 and Input Level 2 to 3. 92
Table 59. Subgrade SWCC Parameters Found Using the National Catalog of Natural
Subgrade Properties
Table 60. Pavement ME Results Using Current Recommendations by NDOT. 95
Table 61. Relative Change in Reliability From Input Level 1, Input Level 2, and Input
Level 3 to the Current Recommendations by NDOT
Table 62. ANOVA Test for Base Material Maximum Dry Density, from Historical
Records
Table 63. ANOVA Test for Base Material Maximum Dry Density, from Historical Records
- Comparing Only Two Districts
Table 64. Representative Base Material Gradations for Each District. 104
Table 65. Representative Values for Base Material LL and PI. 104
Table 66. Representative Values for Base Material Maximum Dry Density and Optimum
Moisture Content
Table 67. Representative Values for Base Material Specific Gravity. 104
Table 68. Representative Values for Base Material SWCC Parameters. 104
Table 69. Representative Values for Base Material Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity. 105
Table 70. Representative Values for Borrow Material Gradation. 105
Table 71. Representative Values for Borrow Material LL and PI. 105
Table 72. Representative Values for Borrow Material Maximum Dry Density and
Optimum Moisture Content
Table 73. Representative Values for Borrow Material Specific Gravity
Table 74. Representative Values for Borrow Material SWCC Parameters. 106
Table 75. Representative Values for Borrow Material Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity.

Table	76.	Calibrated	Base 1	Material	Input	Level	2	Parameters	for	Nevada	(Where
PI*P20	00=00))									108
Table	77.	Calibrated	Borrow	Materia	l Input	t Level	2	Parameters	for	Nevada	(Where
PI*P20	> 00	0)									108
Table	78.	Calibrated	Borrow	Materia	l Input	t Level	2	Parameters	for	Nevada	(Where
PI*P20	00 =	0)									108

Table of Figures

Figure 1. Overall flowchart of project approach	2
Figure 2. NDOT districts' boundaries.	2
Figure 3. Unbound material property inputs in MEPDG (2).	5
Figure 4. Input level 1 for SWCC in MEPDG (2).	6
Figure 5. Input levels 2 and 3 for SWCC in MEPDG (2).	7
Figure 6. Diagram of HYPROP – after UMS (12).	11
Figure 7. Phases of optimal tension measurement with HYPROP – after UMS (12).	12
Figure 8. Components of an SWCC (6).	13
Figure 9. Effect that varying parameter " a " (i.e., a_f) has on SWCC shape (6)	14
Figure 10. Effect that varying parameter "n" (i.e., b_f) has on SWCC shape (6)	14
Figure 11. Effect that varying parameter " <i>m</i> " (i.e., c_f) has on SWCC shape (6)	15
Figure 12. Relationship between MBV and PFC (7).	17
Figure 13. Illustration of method to find SWCC fitting parameters (7).	19
Figure 14. Relationship between measured and predicted suction for Texas' un	bound
materials (7).	19
Figure 15. Generated SWCCs for Texas' unbound materials (7).	20
Figure 16. Historical record gradation example first page.	
Figure 17. Historical record gradation example second page	22
Figure 18. Historical record Atterberg limits example.	
Figure 19. Historical record moisture–density example first page.	
Figure 20. Historical record moisture–density example second page.	
Figure 21. Historical record nuclear compaction example	
Figure 22. Historical record apparent specific gravity example.	
Figure 23. Screenshot of NDOT database for historical records.	
Figure 24. Soil map for Nevada shown in Google Earth	
Figure 25. Soil survey database query.	
Figure 26. Generated report for Nevada.	
Figure 27. District 2 base and borrow sampling locations	
Figure 28. District 3 sampling locations.	32
Figure 29. Proposed District 1 subgrade sampling location.	
Figure 30. District 1 sampled subgrade locations.	35
Figure 31 District 2 Base and borrow sampling locations.	36
Figure 32. Sampling of SEM soil at a depth of two feet	37
Figure 33. Atterberg limits testing equipment.	39
Figure 34. Coarse aggreagte specific gravity and absorption testing equipment.	40
Figure 35. Fine aggreagte specific gravity and absorption testing equipment.	41
Figure 36. Soil specific gravity testing equipment.	41
Figure 37. G _{mm} apparatus.	42
Figure 38. Compaction equipment for SWCC samples	43
Figure 39. HYPROP setup.	44
Figure 40. WP4C equipment	45
Figure 41. MBV equipment.	46
Figure 42. PFC equipment.	47

Figure 43. Kneading compactor	48
Figure 44. Exudation-indicator device	49
Figure 45. Expansion pressure device.	49
Figure 46. R-value testing equipment.	49
Figure 47. District 1 base material gradations.	52
Figure 48. District 2 base material gradation.	53
Figure 49 District 3 base material gradations.	53
Figure 50. District 1 borrow material gradations	55
Figure 51. District 2 borrow material gradation.	55
Figure 52. District 3 borrow material gradation.	56
Figure 53. District 1 subgrade gradations.	57
Figure 54. District 2 subgrade material gradations	58
Figure 55. Moisture density summary of base, borrow and subgrade materials	61
Figure 56. Base material SWCC (input level 1).	65
Figure 57. Borrow material SWCC (input level 1)	65
Figure 58. Subgrade material SWCC (input level 1).	66
Figure 59. Base material SWCC (input level 2).	68
Figure 60. Borrow material SWCC (input level 2)	68
Figure 61. Subgrade material SWCC (input level 2).	69
Figure 62. Borrow material SWCC (Texas A&M estimation method).	70
Figure 63. Subgrade material SWCC (Texas A&M estimation method).	70
Figure 64. Pavement design used for sensitivity analysis	81
Figure 65. District 1 input level 1 variation in base material modulus for AC layer	of 7.5
inch (Passing Design).	86
Figure 66. District 2 input level 1 variation in base material modulus for AC layer of	7 inch
(Passing Design).	86
Figure 67. District 3 input level 1 variation in base material modulus for AC layer	of 7.5
inch (Passing Design).	86
Figure 68. District 1 input level 2 variation in base material for AC layer of 7.5	5 inch
(Passing Design).	89
Figure 69. District 2 input level 2 variation in base material for AC layer of 7 inch (Pa	assing
Design)	90
Figure 70. District 3 input level 2 variation in base material for AC layer of 7.5	5 inch
(Passing Design).	90
Figure 71. District 1 input level 3 variation in base material for AC layer of 7.5	5 inch
(Passing Design).	93
Figure 72. District 2 input level 3 variation in base material for AC layer of 7 inch (Pa	assing
Design)	93
Figure 73. District 3 input level 3 variation in base material for AC layer of 7.5	5 inch
(Passing Design).	93
Figure 74. District 1 current NDOT recommendation, variation in base material for	or AC
layer of 7.5 inches (Passing Design)	97
Figure 75. District 2 current NDOT recommendation, variation in base material for	AC of
7 inches (Passing Design).	97

Figure 76. District 3 current NDOT recommendation, variation in base material for	AC of
7.5 inches (Passing Design).	97
Figure 77. Comparison of reliability levels at the minimum passing design	98
Figure 78. Minimum passing design AC thickness at each input level	100
Figure 79. Comparison of reliability levels at the minimum passing design, ch	anging
weather stations while keeping all other inputs constant	101
Figure 80. Representative base material gradations.	106
Figure 81. Representative borrow material gradations.	107
Figure 82. Moisture-density curve for base material (contract 3546)	113
Figure 83. Moisture-density curve for base material (contract 3583)	113
Figure 84. Moisture-density curve for base material (contract 3597)	114
Figure 85. Moisture-density curve for base material (contract 3605)	114
Figure 86. Moisture-density curve for base material (contract 3607)	115
Figure 87. Moisture-density curve for base material (contract 3613)	115
Figure 88. Moisture-density curve for borrow material (contract 3546)	116
Figure 89. Moisture-density curve for borrow material (contract 3583).	116
Figure 90. Moisture-density curve for borrow material (contract 3597).	117
Figure 91. Moisture-density curve for borrow material (contract 3607).	117
Figure 92. Moisture-density curve for borrow material (contract 3613).	118
Figure 93. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-95/Searchlight)	118
Figure 94. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-95/Bonnie Claire)	119
Figure 95. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material US-93/Crystal Spring M	MP67).
	110
	117
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N	119 MP62).
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N	MP62). 120
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base.	MP62). 120 120
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring M Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow	MP62). 120 120 121
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring M Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow.	MP62). 120 120 121 121
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow.	MP62). 120 120 121 121 122
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade.	MP62). 120 120 121 121 122 122
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR.	MP62). 120 120 121 121 121 122 122 123
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base.	MP62). 120 120 121 121 121 122 122 123 123
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base. Figure 104. Moisture-density curve for Elko base.	MP62). 120 120 121 121 121 122 122 123 123 124
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base. Figure 104. Moisture-density curve for Elko base. Figure 105. Moisture-density curve for Elko borrow.	MP62). 120 120 121 121 121 122 122 123 123 124 124
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base. Figure 104. Moisture-density curve for Elko base. Figure 105. Moisture-density curve for Elko borrow. Figure 106. Contract 3583 base SWCC.	MP62). 120 120 120 121 121 121 122 122 123 123 124 124 125
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base. Figure 104. Moisture-density curve for Elko base. Figure 105. Moisture-density curve for Elko borrow. Figure 106. Contract 3583 base SWCC. Figure 107. Contract 3597 base SWCC.	MP62). 120 120 120 121 121 122 122 123 123 124 124 125 125
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base. Figure 104. Moisture-density curve for Elko base. Figure 105. Moisture-density curve for Elko borrow. Figure 106. Contract 3583 base SWCC. Figure 107. Contract 3605 base SWCC.	MP62). 120 120 120 121 121 122 122 123 123 124 124 125 126
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base. Figure 104. Moisture-density curve for Elko base. Figure 105. Moisture-density curve for Elko borrow. Figure 106. Contract 3583 base SWCC. Figure 107. Contract 3607 base SWCC. Figure 109. Contract 3607 base SWCC.	MP62). 120 120 120 121 121 121 122 122 123 124 124 124 125 126
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base. Figure 104. Moisture-density curve for Elko base. Figure 105. Moisture-density curve for Elko borrow. Figure 106. Contract 3583 base SWCC. Figure 107. Contract 3605 base SWCC. Figure 108. Contract 3605 base SWCC. Figure 109. Contract 3613 base SWCC.	MP62). 120 120 120 121 121 122 122 123 123 124 124 125 126 127
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base. Figure 104. Moisture-density curve for Elko base. Figure 105. Moisture-density curve for Elko borrow. Figure 106. Contract 3583 base SWCC. Figure 107. Contract 3605 base SWCC. Figure 109. Contract 3607 base SWCC. Figure 110. Contract 3613 base SWCC. Figure 111. Lockwood base SWCC.	MP62). 120 120 120 121 121 121 122 122 123 123 124 124 125 126 126 127
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base. Figure 104. Moisture-density curve for Elko base. Figure 105. Moisture-density curve for Elko borrow. Figure 106. Contract 3583 base SWCC. Figure 107. Contract 3607 base SWCC. Figure 109. Contract 3613 base SWCC. Figure 110. Contract 3613 base SWCC. Figure 111. Lockwood base SWCC. Figure 112. Elko base SWCC.	MP62). 120 120 120 121 121 121 122 122 123 124 124 124 125 126 127 128
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base. Figure 104. Moisture-density curve for Elko base. Figure 105. Moisture-density curve for Elko borrow. Figure 106. Contract 3583 base SWCC. Figure 107. Contract 3605 base SWCC. Figure 108. Contract 3607 base SWCC. Figure 110. Contract 3613 base SWCC. Figure 111. Lockwood base SWCC. Figure 112. Elko base SWCC. Figure 113. Hunnewill base SWCC.	MP62). 120 120 120 121 121 121 122 123 123 123 124 124 125 126 126 127 128 128
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base. Figure 104. Moisture-density curve for Elko base. Figure 105. Moisture-density curve for Elko borrow. Figure 106. Contract 3583 base SWCC. Figure 107. Contract 3597 base SWCC. Figure 108. Contract 3605 base SWCC. Figure 109. Contract 3613 base SWCC. Figure 110. Contract 3613 base SWCC. Figure 111. Lockwood base SWCC. Figure 112. Elko base SWCC. Figure 113. Hunnewill base SWCC. Figure 114. Contract 3546 borrow SWCC.	MP62). 120 120 120 121 121 121 122 122 123 123 124 124 125 126 126 127 128 128 129
Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring N Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base. Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow. Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow. Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow. Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR. Figure 104. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base. Figure 105. Moisture-density curve for Elko base. Figure 106. Contract 3583 base SWCC. Figure 107. Contract 3597 base SWCC. Figure 108. Contract 3607 base SWCC. Figure 110. Contract 3613 base SWCC. Figure 111. Lockwood base SWCC. Figure 112. Elko base SWCC. Figure 113. Hunnewill base SWCC. Figure 114. Contract 3546 borrow SWCC. Figure 114. Contract 3546 borrow SWCC.	MP62). 120 120 120 121 121 121 122 122 123 123 124 124 125 126 126 127 127 128 129 129

Figure 117. Contract 3607 borrow SWCC.	130
Figure 118. Contract 3613 borrow SWCC.	131
Figure 119. Lockwood borrow SWCC.	131
Figure 120. SNC Primary borrow SWCC	132
Figure 121. SNC Secondary borrow SWCC	132
Figure 122. Elko borrow SWCC	133
Figure 123. Sample 1 subgrade SWCC.	133
Figure 124. Sample 2 subgrade SWCC.	134
Figure 125. Sample 3 subgrade SWCC.	134
Figure 126. Sample 4 subgrade SWCC.	135
Figure 127. SEM Soil subgrade SWCC	135
Figure 128. Jacks Valley subgrade SWCC.	136

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND

Since July 2015, the Nevada Department of Transportation (NDOT) has implemented the use of the Mechanistic-Empirical Pavement Design Guide (MEPDG) and the accompanying AASHTOWare Pavement ME software to design new and rehabilitated flexible pavements (1–3). Pavement ME incorporates the effects of traffic loading, climatic conditions, and material properties, while conducting advanced mechanistic analysis of pavement structures. When taking into consideration climatic conditions, Pavement ME analyzes the effects of seasonal variation on the unbound material layers. Specifically, soil water characteristic curve (SWCC) parameters and saturated hydraulic conductivity are used to predict the degree of saturation of the unbound material, which is used to predict the resilient modulus (M_r) of that layer.

SWCC can be measured directly in the laboratory; however, the time and cost associated with the procedure has limited its use as part of a regular laboratory testing program. Because of this, correlations are developed with grain size distribution and soil index properties to predict the SWCC parameters. This has been shown to provide reasonable estimations for degree of saturation in subgrade materials as a function of time and depth, provided that the appropriate inputs were used.

NDOT currently uses the national database of SWCC developed under the National Cooperative Highway Research Program (NCHRP) 9-23A project to estimate SWCC parameters of subgrade materials in Nevada (4). However, generic SWCC parameter values are being used for unbound base material layers. Therefore, the purpose of this project is to provide a comprehensive database of SWCC default input values for unbound materials used in Nevada.

PURPOSE AND SCOPE

The primary objective of this study was to develop an organized database of material gradation and other engineering properties for the common types of aggregate base, select borrow, and subgrades from Nevada. To meet this objective, the followings tasks were completed and are summarized in figure 1:

- Collect information and create a database on locally available unbound material in Nevada. Historical records from NDOT pavement projects over the last 15 years were collected and summarized in an electronic database in an effort to create a more comprehensive database of commonly used unbound materials in Nevada.
- Conduct laboratory evaluation of unbound materials to evaluate the following properties; gradation, Atterberg limits, maximum dry unit weight (γ_{dmax}), specific gravity of solids (*Gs*), matric suction and volumetric water content, methylene blue value (MBV), and percent fines content (PFC).

- Conduct a sensitivity analysis using the AASHTOWare[®] Pavement ME Design software and the locally calibrated performance models for Nevada in order to assess the influence of the developed database on the NDOT MEDPG designs
- Incorporate the developed database into the NDOT MEPDG manual for designing flexible pavements in Nevada using the AASHTOWare Pavement ME



Figure 1. Overall flowchart of project approach.

To this end, base, borrow, and subgrade materials were sampled from all three NDOT Districts, which are defined by the boundaries shown in figure 2. Nine base materials, nine select borrow materials, and six subgrade materials were collected for testing.



Figure 2. NDOT districts' boundaries.

LITERATURE REVIEW

This section provides a brief overview of the MEPDG, and discusses direct measurement and estimation methods for SWCC.

Overview of MEPDG

The development of the MEPDG was sponsored by the American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTO), in cooperation with the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA), as part of the NCHRP project 1-37A (2). The purpose of this work was to provide a state-of-practice tool that can be used to design new and rehabilitated pavement, and it relies on mechanistic-empirical principles. This method is mechanistic in that pavement responses from loading are found through mathematical models, and it is empirical in that pavement responses are related to pavement performance. The mechanistic-empirical design method differs from previous methods by taking into consideration detailed traffic loading, climatic data, and material properties.

Several state highway agencies have implemented the MEPDG for their flexible pavement design. NDOT has recently adopted the MEPDG and its associated AASHTOWare Pavement ME software for designing new and rehabilitated flexible pavements in Nevada. Pavement ME requires five main categories of input parameters: traffic, climate, performance criteria targets and reliability, performance models, and material properties. Concerning traffic conditions, Pavement ME requires the input of average annual daily truck traffic (AADTT), the number of lanes per direction, percentage of trucks traveling in the design direction, percentage of trucks traveling in the design lane, operational speed, growth rate, and the distribution of each vehicle class. This information can be found using traffic data counts from NDOT.

To account for climate conditions needed for incremental damage accumulation, data from five weather-related parameters are required on an hourly basis over the duration of the design life. Those five parameters are air temperature, precipitation, wind speed, percentage of sunshine, and relative humidity. These data can be found by using a weather station near the project site. The AASHTOWare Pavement ME software contains a database of over 800 weather stations throughout the United States (US).

Performance criteria should also be defined. The performance criteria considered in Pavement ME for new flexible pavement designs are initial International Roughness Index (IRI), terminal IRI, AC top-down and bottom-up fatigue cracking, AC thermal cracking, total permanent deformation, and permanent deformation in only the AC layer. For each of the performance criteria, a limit and the level of reliability must be defined. Because this project deals specifically with materials in Nevada, the "Manual for Designing Flexible Pavements in Nevada Using AASHTOWare Pavement ME Design" was used to define the limits and reliability for each of the performance criteria (1). Performance models must also be defined to be able to accurately predict the performance of the pavement design over the duration of the design life. Within Pavement ME, models for thermal cracking, fatigue cracking, and rutting can be defined. Using nationally calibrated models for a pavement design specifically in Nevada is not appropriate to use, as the pavement performance cannot be accurately predicted. Mixture specific models can be used, and these are appropriate to use when analyzing a specific mixture type. The "Manual for Designing Flexible Pavements in Nevada Using AASHTOWare Pavement ME Design" provides performance models that are specific to regions of Nevada, and these performance models were used for the sensitivity analysis portion of this report.

Input parameters for the material properties vary depending on the material being considered. The asphalt concrete (AC) layers require the input of several parameters, including: percentage of air voids at construction, layer thickness, effective binder content, dynamic shear modulus and phase angle, dynamic modulus, and thermal properties. When considering the unbound layers, the input parameters include SWCC, M_r , gradation, maximum dry density, optimum moisture content, saturated hydraulic conductivity, etc. The purpose of this study is to calibrate the input for SWCC and investigate the resulting impacts on new and rehabilitated pavement designs. Sensitivity analyses have been conducted to calibrate several of the input parameters in AASHTOWare Pavement ME, and this study focuses on SWCC.

Figure 3 summarizes the input parameters and how each of them are determined in accordance with the MEPDG Manual of Practice (5). Input parameters, such as Gs, optimum gravimetric water content (w_{opt}), γ_{dmax} , percent passing No. 200 (P_{200}), and the grain size at 50% passing (D_{60}) are all well-defined parameters. The procedures for each of these parameters are performed frequently, as they are relatively quick and simple tests for unbound materials. In contrast, SWCC testing is costly and time-consuming. Therefore, the SWCC input parameters are usually estimated using these well-defined parameters.

Three input levels are defined for the determination of the SWCC input parameters. Input level 1 involves direct measurement of matric suction and volumetric water content. By directly measuring w_{opt} , γ_{dmax} , and Gs, then the initial degree of saturation (S_{opt}), optimum volumetric water content (θ_{opt}), and the saturated volumetric water content (θ_{sat}) can be calculated using Equations 1–3. Non-linear regression analysis is then conducted to compute the SWCC model parameters. This procedure is summarized in figure 4.

$$\theta_{\rm opt} = \frac{w_{\rm opt} \gamma_{\rm dmax}}{\gamma_{\rm water}}$$
[1]

$$S_{\text{opt}} = \frac{\theta_{\text{opt}}}{1 - \frac{Y_{\text{dmax}}}{Y_{\text{water}^{G_{s}}}}}$$
[2]

$$\theta_{\text{sat}} = \frac{\theta_{\text{opt}}}{S_{\text{opt}}}$$
[3]

Material Property	Input Level	Description
	1	A direct measurement using AASHTO T100 (performed in conjunction with consolidation tests – AASHTO T180
	-	for bases or AASHTO T 99 for other layers).
Specific Gravity (oven-dry), G _s	2	Determined from P ₂₀₀ ¹ and PI ² of the layer as below: 1. Determine P ₂₀₀ and PI. 2. Calculate G _t (8): G _t = 0.041(P ₂₀₀ + PI) ^{0.29} + 2.65
	3	Not applicable.
	1	Typically, AASHTO T180 compaction test for base layers and AASHTO T99 compaction test for other layers.
Optimum gravimetric water content, w _{opt} , and maximum dry unit weight of solids, _{Ydmax}	2	layers. Determined from D_{60}^{-1} , P_{200}^{-1} and PI^2 of the layer as illustrated below: 1. Read <i>PI</i> , P_{200} , and D_{60} . Identify the layer as a compacted base course, compacted subgrade, or natural in-situ subgrade. 2. Calculate $S_{opt}(8)$: $S_{opt} = 6.752 (P_{200} * PI)^{0.147} + 78$ 3. Compute $w_{opt}(8)$: If $P_{200} * PI > 0$ $w_{opt} = 1.3 (P_{200} * PI)^{0.73} + 11$ If $P_{200} * PI = 0$ $w_{opt}(799) = 8.6425 (D_{60})^{-0.1038}$ If layer is not a base course $w_{opt} = w_{opt}(799)$ If layer is a base course $\Delta w_{opt} = 0.0156[w_{opt}(799]J^2 - 0.1465w_{opt}(799) + 0.9$ $w_{opt} = w_{opt}(799) - \Delta w_{opt}$ 4. To obtain G_s refer to the level 2 procedure for this input provided in this table above. 5. Compute $\gamma_{d max}$ for compacted materials, $\gamma_{d max comp}$ 6. $\gamma_{d max comp} = \frac{G_s \gamma_{water}}{1 + \frac{w_{opt}G_s}{S_{opt}}}$ 7. Compute $\gamma_{d max}$ If layer is a natural in-situ material $\gamma_d = 0.90\gamma_{d max comp}$ 8. EICM uses γ_d for $\gamma_{d max}$
	5	ivot applicable.

 1 P_{200} and D_{60} can be obtained from a grain-size distribution test (AASHTO T 27). 2 PI can be determined from an Atterberg limit test (AASHTO T 90).

Figure 3. Unbound material property inputs in MEPDG (2).

Input Level	Procedure to Determine SWCC Parameters	Required Testing
	 Direct measurement of suction (h) in psi, and volumetric water content (θ_w) pairs of values. Direct measurement of optimum gravimetric water content, w_{opt} and maximum dry unit weight, γ_{d max}. Direct measurement of the specific gravity of the solids, G_z. Compute θ_{opt} as shown in equation 2.3.1. Compute the S_{opt} as shown in equation 2.3.2. Compute θ_{sat} as shown in equation 2.3.3. Based on a non-linear regression analysis, compute the SWCC model parameters a_{fb} b_{fb} c_{fb} and h_r using the equation proposed by Fredlund and Xing, and the (h, θ_w) pairs of values obtained in 	Pressure plate, filter paper, and/or Tempe cell testing. AASHTO T180 or AASHTO T99 for ⁷ / _{d max} . AASHTO T100 for G _z .
1	step 1. $\theta_{\star} = C(h) \times \left[\frac{\theta_{zat}}{\left[\ln \left[EXP(1) + \left(\frac{h}{a_f}\right)^{s_f} \right] \right]^{s_f}} \right]$ $C(h) = \left[1 - \frac{ln\left(1 + \frac{h}{h_r}\right)}{ln\left(1 + \frac{1.45 \times 10^s}{h_r}\right)} \right]$	
	8) Input $a_f(psi)$, $b_f c_f$ and $h_r(psi)$ into the Design Guide software.	
	EICM will generate the function at any water content (SWCC).	

Figure 4. Input level 1 for SWCC in MEPDG (2).

While input level 1 is considered the most accurate method; direct measurement of matric suction and volumetric water content are too costly and time consuming to conduct for each project. Accordingly, input level 2 utilizes an estimation method where gradation and Atterberg Limits are correlated with SWCC model parameters. Here, w_{opt} , γ_{dmax} , and *Gs* are directly measured, as well as P_{200} , D_{60} , and *PI*. P_{200} is multiplied by *PI*, and S_{opt} , θ_{opt} , and θ_{sat} are calculated. Then, using nonlinear regression analysis, the Enhanced Integrated Climatic Model (EICM) computes the SWCC model parameters. Input level 3 also uses gradation and Atterberg Limits, which are then used in the EICM to automatically generate SWCC parameters. The calculation procedures for input levels 2 and 3 are summarized in figure 5. Detailed procedures on how to calculate w_{opt} , γ_{dmax} , and *Gs* are summarized in figure 3. For all three of the input levels used in the MEPDG Manual of Practice, the Fredlund and Xing model is utilized (6).

Input Level	Procedure to Determine SWCC Parameters	Required Testing
2	1) Direct measurement of optimum gravimetric water content, w_{opt} and maximum dry unit weight, $\gamma_{d max}$. 2) Direct measurement of the specific gravity of the solids, G_z . 3) Direct measurement of P_{200} , D_{60} , and PI . 3) The EICM will then internally do the following: a) Calculate $P_{200} * PI$. b) Calculate θ_{opt} , S_{opt} , and θ_{zat} as described for level 1. c) Based on a non-linear regression analysis, the EICM will compute the SWCC model parameters a_f b_f c_f and h_r by using correlations with $P_{200} * PI$ and D_{60} (13). i. If $P_{200} PI > 0$ $a_f = \frac{0.00364(P_{200} PI)^{3.35} + 4(P_{200} PI) + 11}{6.895}$, psi $\frac{b_f}{c_f} = -2.313(P_{200} PI)^{0.14} + 5$ $c_f = 0.0514(P_{200} PI)^{0.465} + 0.5$ $\frac{h_r}{a_f} = 32.44e^{0.0186(P_{300}PI)}$ ii. If $P_{200} PI = 0$ $a_f = \frac{0.8627(D_{60})^{-0.751}}{6.895}$, psi $\overline{b}_f = 7.5$ $c_f = 0.1772 \ln(D_{60}) + 0.7734$ $\frac{h_r}{a_f} = \frac{1}{D_{60} + 9.7e^{-4}}$	AASHTO T180 or AASHTO T99 for Jamax- AASHTO T100 for G ₂ . AASHTO T27 for P ₂₀₀ and D ₆₀ . AASHTO T90 for PI.
	Fredlund and Xing equation as shown for Level 1.	
3	 Direct measurement and input of P₂₀₀, PI, and D₆₀, after which EICM uses correlations with P₂₀₀PI and D₆₀ to automatically generate the SWCC parameters for each soil, as follows: 1) Identify the layer as a base course or other layer 2) Compute G₅ as outlined in table 2.3.3 for Level 2. 3) Compute P₂₀₀ * PI 4) Compute S_{opt}, w_{opt}, and j_{d max} as shown for level 2. 6) Based on a non-linear regression analysis, the EICM will compute the SWCC model parameters a_f, b_f, c_f, and h_r by using correlations with P₂₀₀PI and D₆₀, as shown for Level 2. 7) The SWCC will then be internally established using the Fredlund and Xing equation as shown for Level 1. 	T27 for P_{200} and D_{60} . T90 for <i>PI</i> .

Figure 5. Input levels 2 and 3 for SWCC in MEPDG (2).

Soil moisture, suction, and temperature all play key roles in evaluating the environmental effects on M_r in the unbound layers. When all other factors are held constant, generally when the moisture content increases, the modulus decreases. When water in soil freezes,

however, modulus values can greatly increase. This increase is followed by a reduced strength in the pavement structure when thawing occurs in the spring months. Therefore, defining SWCC input parameters for the unbound layers specific to the project location is critical in analyzing the performance of the pavement structure over time. The EICM considers the moisture, suction, and temperature as a function of time to determine a composite factor, F_{env} , that is used to adjust M_r with respect to these environmental factors. The optimum M_r (M_{ropt}), which is the M_r at maximum dry density and optimum water content, is multiplied by F_{env} to find the M_r adjusted for environmental effects, as shown by Equation 4.

$$M_r = F_{env} \times M_{ropt} \tag{4}$$

It is possible within each layer of the pavement structure, there are points that are frozen material, recovering material that is going back to its state before freezing happened, and unfrozen/fully recovered/normal material. The composite factor F_{env} represents a weighted average of adjustment factors associated with the material in each of these states. It is appropriate to use finite element analysis in order to determine F_{env} . The following steps are used by the EICM to determine the adjustment factor for frozen material:

- 1. P_{200} , PI, and D_{60} are user defined, and $P_{200}PI$ is calculated.
- 2. M_{ropt} is user defined.
- 3. Values for the frozen resilient modulus are assigned.
- 4. The frozen adjustment factor can then be calculated as a ratio of the frozen resilient modulus to M_{ropt} .

The adjustment factor for recovering materials is calculated at each node using finite element analysis, where freezing temperatures do not occur and the recovering ratio is less than 1. The EICM follows these steps to calculate the adjustment factor for recovering materials:

- 1. P_{200} , P_4 , PI, and D_{60} are user defined. The estimated depth to groundwater table is user defined. $P_{200}PI$ is calculated.
- 2. The recovery ratio is calculated as a ratio of the number of hours elapsed since thawing started to the recovery period, which is a function of the material properties. Recovering material see an increase in modulus, which can be tracked by using the recovery ratio (RR), which ranges from 0 to 1.
- 3. *S*_{opt} is calculated.

4. From the SWCC, S_{equil} is calculated. Saturation can increase or decrease to an equilibrium value, which is S_{equil} . It can be calculated by using equations 5 and 6.

$$S_{equil} = C(h) \times \left[\frac{1}{\left[\ln \left[\exp(1) + \left(\frac{h}{a_f}\right)^{b_f} \right] \right]^{c_f}} \right]$$
[5]

$$C(h) = \left[1 - \frac{\ln(1 + \frac{h}{h_r})}{\ln(1 + \frac{1.45 \times 10^5}{h_r})}\right]$$
[6]

5. Calculate R_{equil} value using the following equation:

$$\log R_{equil} = \log \frac{M_{Requil}}{M_{Ropt}} = a + \frac{b-a}{1 + \exp[\ln\left(-\frac{b}{a}\right) + k_m(S_{equil} - S_{opt})]}$$
[7]

- 6. Compute the reduction factor as a function of P_{200} , P_4 , and PI.
- 7. Compute the factor for recovering materials.

The following steps are used by the EICM to calculate the adjustment factor for unfrozen or fully recovered material:

- 1. Compute *S*_{opt}.
- 2. Calculate the adjustment factor for unfrozen or fully recovered material.

All of the above computations are made internally in the AASHTOWare Pavement ME software, so they are not computed by the user. The composite factor F_{env} is applied to the stress-dependent resilient modulus at each node of the finite element mesh, using the following equation:

$$M_r = F_{env} \times k_1 \times p_a \times \left(\frac{\theta}{P_a}\right)^{k_2} \times \left(\frac{\tau_{oct}}{P_a} + 1\right)^{k_3}$$
[8]

where

 M_r = resilient modulus (psi) θ = bulk stress (psi) τ_{oct} = octahedral shear stress (psi) P_a = atmospheric pressure (psi) k_1, k_2, k_3 = regression constants obtained by fitting M_r test data to equation

SWCC Direct Measurement Methodologies

Soil suction is commonly defined as a "free energy state of moisture within the soil, and it relates the moisture condition of the soil to its engineering behavior" (7). SWCC represents the relationship between the matric suction of the soil and its corresponding volumetric water content. Standard procedure ASTM D6836 describes five methods (Methods A through E) for measuring soil suction and volumetric water content (8).

Methods A, B, and C produce SWCCs in terms of matric suction. Method A, the hanging column method, can measure suctions ranging from 0 to 80 kPa. In this method, the application of matric suction is done by decreasing the pore water pressure and maintaining the pore gas pressure at atmospheric condition. Method B involves a pressure chamber and volumetric measurement, and it is suitable for suction measurements ranging from 0 to 1500 kPa. Similarly, Method C also uses a pressure chamber but the water content is measured gravimetrically instead, and it also measures suctions ranging from 0 to 1500 kPa. For both Methods B and C, pore water pressure is kept at atmospheric pressure. The pore gas pressure is then increased in order to apply suction. In methods A, B, and C, soil samples that have been saturated and are put into contact with a saturated porous plate or membrane, and suction is applied until water stops flowing from the sample from an attached capillary tube.

The chilled hygrometer method, Method D, using a dew point potentiometer is used to measure suction on the dry end of the SWCC. It measures at lower water contents and higher suctions (greater than 1000 kPa). This method measures suction in terms of total suction. it uses very small sample sizes and is generally used to measure points that will be combined with an SWCC that has been measured by another procedure.

Method E is the centrifuge method, which can measure suctions up to 120 kPa. This method is generally used for more coarse soils. Method E measures the suction in terms of matric suction. In this method, the specimen is subjected to centrifugal force. Suction is applied by changing the angular velocity. Both Method A and Method E are intended to measure the soil at lower suctions, where the sample is near saturation.

This study used an apparatus called the HYPROP, which is an automated measuring device that uses the simplified evaporation method. This method builds upon the work of Wind in 1968 (9). Five tensiometers were placed in a sample. As water evaporated from the sample, the weight was recorded, and an SWCC could be measured up to a suction of 50 kPa. In 1980, Schindler improved upon this initial evaporation method by reducing the number of tensiometers down to two, thus simplifying the evaluation of the SWCC (10).

The HYPROP relies on the above principles but has improved upon them, along with improvements in analysis made by Peters and Durner in 2008 (11). It can measure both the SWCC as well as the unsaturated hydraulic conductivity, at suctions ranging from saturation to nearly 1500 kPa. A diagram of the HYPROP apparatus is shown in figure 6 (12).



Figure 6. Diagram of HYPROP – after UMS (12).

As soil tension is measured, the optimal curve consists of four phases: regular measurement range, boiling delay, cavitation, and air entry. A diagram of the four phases is shown in figure 7. Regular measurement range is at the beginning of the test, where soil tension gradually increases but the curve has not flattened out. In the optimal curve, the boiling delay occurs where the tension has raised above the actual atmospheric air pressure. This occurs when the system is filled with no air. The boiling delay phase, however, is not necessary in evaluation of the SWCC. The cavitation phase is where the tension suddenly drops, as water vapor is formed in the tensiometer. After the sudden drop, the tension, but this time the tension drops to zero, as air enters the tensiometer. Typically, the boiling delay phase is never reached, but these curves can still be used for evaluation (12). A high level of repeatability has been shown for the HYPROP test results, although it has been shown that even when compacting samples to the same densities, there still is some level of variability (13).

Along with the evaporation method using the HYPROP, the chilled hygrometer method (Method D) from ASTM D 6836 using WP4C equipment was used in combination to measure suction values from saturation to the dry end of the SWCC. The HYPROP measures matric suction, which is the results of capillary forces. On the other hand, the chilled hygrometer measures total suction, which the combination of matric suction and osmotic suction. The osmotic suction is the suction attributed to dissolved salts in the pore fluid. The tension and volumetric water content measurements were then fitted using nonlinear regression and a least square error approach in Microsoft Excel, using the Fredlund and Xing model, represented by equations 9 and 10.







$$\theta_{w} = C(h) \times \left[\frac{\theta_{sat}}{\left[\ln \left[\exp(1) + \left(\frac{h}{a_{f}}\right)^{b_{f}} \right] \right]^{c_{f}}} \right]$$

$$C(h) = \left[1 - \frac{\ln\left(1 + \frac{h}{h_{r}}\right)}{\ln\left(1 + \frac{1.45 \times 10^{5}}{h_{r}}\right)} \right]$$
[10]

where

 θ_w = volumetric water content θ_{sat} = saturated volumetric water content h = matric suction (psi). C(h) = correction factor a_f , b_f , c_f , and h_r = fitting coefficients The Fredlund and Xing model was developed based upon the assumption that the shape of the SWCC depends on the pore size distribution of the soil. The model has shown to be a good fit for several soil types over a range of suction values from 0 to 10⁶ kPa. This is the complete range of the suction in soil from its fully saturated state to its dry state. It has been shown that when a soil is completely dry, the suction, h, reaches its maximum of about 10^6 kPa. This corresponds to 1.45×10^5 psi, which is used in the above equation. This creates an upper boundary for the SWCC equation. It can be found that the correction factor C(h) is then equal to zero when h is equal to 1.45×10^5 psi, resulting in θ_w of zero. Figure 8 shows key components of an SWCC. The air-entry value corresponds to the suction in which the largest pores begin to fill with air. The residual water content is the point at which a large change in suction is required in order to reduce the water content. A more quantitative approach is taken to more clearly define the residual water content, where a tangent line is made at the inflection point. The plot shows two curves: adsorption curve and desorption curve. The curve considered for the development of the Fredlund and Xing model is the desorption curve. Nonlinear, least squares regression is used to determine a_{f_i} , b_{f_i} , c_{f_i} , and h_r . In the original Fredlund and Xing paper proposing the model, these fitting parameters are referred to as a, n, m, and ψ_r , respectively. The effects that varying each of these parameters has on the shape of the SWCC is represented in figure 9 to figure 11 (6).



Figure 8. Components of an SWCC (6).



Figure 9. Effect that varying parameter "a" (i.e., a_f) has on SWCC shape (6).



Figure 10. Effect that varying parameter "n" (i.e., b_f) has on SWCC shape (6).



Figure 11. Effect that varying parameter "*m*" (i.e., *c_f*) has on SWCC shape (6).

SWCC Estimation Methodologies

The MEPDG utilizes the EICM as an engine that can handle the collection, input, characterization, and analysis of environmental and material properties of unbound materials. These properties influence the stiffness of the unbound layers, which in turn affects pavement performances. Climatic data and material properties of the unbound materials are needed for the EICM to predict environmental factors. A database which encompasses over 800 weather stations from the U.S. Weather Service is used to input climatic data. The material properties, however, require tests to be performed on the unbound materials.

Input level 1 for the SWCC input parameter requires direct measurement of matric suction and volumetric water content; however, this type of test is not regularly performed. The time and cost needed in order to perform SWCC testing have limited this type of testing as a part of a regular laboratory soil testing program. Other soil tests are regularly performed, as they take less time to conduct and require less expensive equipment. Therefore, the goal of the SWCC estimation techniques utilized in input levels 2 and 3 is to correlate SWCC model parameters with results from more common soil tests. Input level 2 involves the direct measurement of w_{opt} , γ_{dmax} , Gs, P_{200} , and D_{60} . The EICM then internally calculates $P_{200}*PI$, S_{opt} , θ_{opt} , and θ_{sat} . Based on nonlinear regression analysis, the EICM will internally calculate the SWCC model parameters, using the following equations. Finally, the SWCC is established using the Fredlund and Xing equation.

• Case 1: If $P_{200}PI > 0$

$$\mathbf{a_f} = \frac{0.00364(P_{200}PI)^{3.35} + 4(P_{200}PI) + 11}{6.895} \,(\text{psi})$$
[11]

$$\frac{b_f}{c_f} = -2.313(P_{200}PI)^{0.14} + 5$$
[12]

$$c_{f} = 0.0514(P_{200}PI)^{0.465} + 0.5$$
[13]

$$\frac{h_r}{a_f} = \frac{1}{D_{60} + 9.7e^{-4}}$$
[14]

• Case 2: If P₂₀₀PI=0

$$\mathbf{a_f} = \frac{0.8627(\mathbf{D_{60}})^{-0.751}}{6.895} \,(\text{psi}) \tag{15}$$

$$\overline{b}_f = 7.5 \tag{16}$$

$$c_f = 0.1772 \ln(D_{60}) + 0.7734$$
 [17]

$$\frac{h_{\rm r}}{a_{\rm f}} = \frac{1}{D_{60} + 9.7e^{-4}}$$
[18]

Input level 3 relies on the results from only gradation and Atterberg Limits testing (P_{200} , D_{60} , and PI). The EICM then uses these parameters to first internally calculate G_s , using the correlation between specific gravity (oven dry basis) to $P_{200}*PI$. S_{opt} , w_{opt} , and γ_{dmax} are then internally calculated using additional correlation equations. Using nonlinear regression analysis, the EICM will then calculate the SWCC model parameters using the equations for input level 2. Finally, the SWCC is established using the Fredlund and Xing equation. It should be noted that AASHTOWare Pavement ME requires each of the parameters to be in pound-force per square inch.

SWCC Estimation from PFC and MBV

Part of this current project focused on determining if MBV could be used to reliably predict SWCC for Nevada's unbound materials. The MBV is used to estimate the PFC, which in turn, can be used to estimate the parameters (a_f , b_f , c_f , and h_r) of the SWCC for unbound aggregate materials. Improvements have been made on the traditional MBV test which have made it suitable for both the laboratory and field. As mentioned in the previous section, input levels 2 and 3 of the MEPDG estimate the parameters of the SWCC based on gradation and Atterberg Limits results. However, variability has been found in using these results to predict the SWCC. Therefore, research was conducted by Sahin et al. to estimate the SWCC parameters using MBV and PFC (7).

The study conducted by Sahin et al. started by sampling 20 types of unbound materials from 9 different quarries in Texas. To evaluate possible variability in production processes, two materials were sampled more than once from the same location at different times. SWCC direct measurements were made for each of the materials using the filter paper test, in accordance with standard procedure ASTM D5298. The test involves keeping a soil samples at specified water contents sealed in a container for a week with filter papers, and it measures both matric and total suctions. As time passes, the increase in the mass of the filter paper is measured, and the water content and suction are determined using a filter paper calibration curve. Using the SWCC results from filter plate testing, the fitting parameters (a_f , b_f , c_f , and h_r) were determined.

After an extensive testing program using over 100 samples, it was found that there is a correlation between MBV and PFC. Plotting PFC versus MBV results in a C-shaped curve, shown in figure 12. This curve can be divided into two zones, with the critical point being at an MBV of 7 mg/g. This point shows the separation between materials with plastic and non-plastic fines. Non-plastic soils resulted in an MBV below the critical point, and plastic soils resulted in an MBV above the critical point. This curve is similar to the specific energy diagram that is utilized in fluid dynamics, and the specific energy diagram came from the Bernoulli equation. For the study by Sahin et al., the specific energy diagram was applied to the correlation between MBV and PFC, with fitting parameters a, n, and m that control the shape of the PFC curve. This correlation is represented by equation 19.



Figure 12. Relationship between MBV and PFC (7).

$$PFC = \frac{a}{(MBV)^n} + m(MBV)$$
[19]

The fitting parameters of the Fredlund and Xing equation using MBV and PFC were found using regression analysis. The four parameters each have its own unique relationship to PFC. The parameter a_f represents the air-entry value, and its relationship to PFC is shown in equation 20. The parameter b_f represents the rate at which water is extracted from the soil, and it is represented by equation 21. The residual water content is represented by parameter c_f , shown in equation 22. Finally, the suction corresponding to the residual content is represented by parameter h_r , and is shown in equation 23.

$$a_{\rm f}(\rm psi) = 0.6384e^{0.0369(\rm PFC)}$$
 [20]

$$b_f = 11.748e^{-0.037(PFC)}$$
 [21]

$$c_f = 0.126e^{0.0211(PFC)}$$
 [22]

$$h_r(psi) = -0.0018(PFC)^2 + 0.5206(PFC) + 2.4305$$
 [23]

To verify the accuracy of these correlations, the predicted data was compared to the results from the filter paper testing. There were three known points on the SWCC curve. Point A is the volumetric water content at saturation. Point B is the measured suction and volumetric water content. Point C is the highest suction value, which corresponds to zero volumetric water content. These three points are shown by figure 13 from Sahin et al. (7). Through conducting multiple regression analysis, the fitting parameters could be determined. The curve generated by using the equations correlating the fitting parameters to PFC needed to pass through the measured point in order to verify accuracy, and a strong relationship between measured suction values and predicted suction values was found, as shown in figure 14. Figure 15 shows the SWCCs generated for Texas unbound materials using the correlations between the fitted parameters and PFC.

The research conducted by Sahin et al. showed that there is a relationship between MBV and SWCC. In comparison with other methods used to measure the SWCC, using the MBV test, the SWCC can be estimated more efficiently and with less quantity of material.



Figure 13. Illustration of method to find SWCC fitting parameters (7).



Figure 14. Relationship between measured and predicted suction for Texas' unbound materials (7).



CHAPTER 2 RESEARCH APPROACH

This chapter describes the procedure followed for the collection of and the tests that were conducted on the sampled base, borrow, and subgrade materials from NDOT Districts 1, 2, and 3. These tests included soil classification, maximum dry unit weight and optimum water content, specific gravity of solids, mastic suction and volumetric water content, MBV, PFC, saturated hydraulic conductivity, and R-value.

UNBOUND MATERIALS DATABASE

One of the tasks of this project was to identify and collect necessary information on commonly used unbound material sources by NDOT. Whenever available, information on Atterberg Limits, gradation, moisture–density, specific gravity of solids, and R-value were collected. To accomplish this task, pavement projects from all three NDOT Districts over the past 15 years were identified and reviewed. Construction reports from the NDOT construction office in Carson City, as well as information from the national database developed under NCHRP 9-23A were collected (4).

NDOT Historical Data Collection

In addition to collecting commonly used base, borrow, and subgrade materials from all three NDOT districts, historical data were also collected from select past projects constructed within the past 15 years. First, to narrow down an extensive list of contracts, only projects that used both base and borrow materials were considered. From this list of projects, the largest projects were chosen. By collecting data from the larger projects, the intent was to collect data on the most commonly used unbound materials in Nevada.

Once these projects were identified, NDOT construction quality assurance test records from these projects were obtained. The data in these records included: gradation, Atterberg Limits, moisture–density, nuclear compaction, and *Gs*. A member of the UNR team traveled to the NDOT main office in Carson City to make copies of these records. These records were analyzed and summarized in an electronic format. A database of this information has been developed in Microsoft Excel.

An example of the gradation data collected is shown in figure 16 and figure 17. This example is from Contract 3585 in District 1. An example of Atterberg limits results are shown in figure 18. These results are for a Type 1 Class B base material from Contract 3585 in District 1.

Figure 19 and figure 20 show an example of moisture–density determination for a Type 1 Class B base material sample from Contract 3585 in District 1. Figure 21 shows the results for a nuclear compaction test. This test is on Type 1 Class B base material from Contract 3585 in District 1. Figure 22 is another moisture–density test record; however, this record also includes an apparent specific gravity measurement. Older moisture–density records had this measurement reported.

The medicine is a 1 feet of	L CE		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	·····				
tation	15-12/100							4
auon	15 T.C. T.C.	E/						_
ource of Sample	1. UNDRAW							-
cceptance Test No.	T-1-80							_ Specification
formation Test No.								-
SIEVE SIZES	% Passing	% Passing	% Passing	% Passing	% Passing	ing % Passing % Passing		4
5 mm (3")								
3 mm (2½")								
0 mm (2")								
7.5 mm (11/5")	100							100
1.5 mm (1 ¹ /4")								
<u>5 mm (1")</u>	100							80-100
9 mm (³/,º)								100-100
2.5 mm (1/2")								
5 mm (³/₅")								1
.75 mm (No. 4)	44							30-65
36 mm (No. 8)						1000		200
00 mm (No. 10)							-	
.18 mm (No. 16)	24							15-40
<u>) (No. 30) mu OC</u>								
25 µm (No. 40)							1 10	100 C
50 µm (No. 100)								Male
5 µm (No. 200)	8			1				2-12
guid Limit	N/A							25MAY
lasticity Index	NP							GMAY
Fractured Face	99							15% MIN.
A 1	N/A.							NA



Test No					Tost No.		Test No.					1					
Size or Type TYPE IB BASE Mix %					Size or Type	%	Size or Type					-					
Sampled by G. NOUGH					Sampled by		Same of Type Mix %					1					
Tested by G. HOUGH, & D. KIND					Tested by		Tosted by										
Source WINDROW-CS-136+00,617.0FBFC					Source		Source					1					
Weights-Moistura	Weigh	ls-Wash	Weight	ts-Frac. Face	Weights-Moisture	ure Weights-Wash Weights-Frac Fac			Weighte Meisture Meisture		in much line of the			Checked By			
2645	25	37	10	123						and the second the	veign	weights-wash		Weights-Frac, Face		1/21	
2537	23	338	i di inte	16 NF				-								TM	
108	1	99	14	107 FF	=												
Moisture 4.3 % Frac. Face 99 %		Moisture % Frac. Face **				Maisturo W France Pro-											
IL N/	1	PI	NP		LL		PI			11		IFRC. Fa	<u>ce</u>	%			
Sieve	Weight	%	%	Specs. Or	Sievo	Weight	%	1 %	Senes Or	Cique	Malaka	PI		1		T	
Sizos	Ret.	Rel.	Pass	% Pass	Sizes	Rel.	Ret.	Pass	% Pass	Sitor	Ret	70	1 %	Specs. Or	Sum of	Specs. Or	
75 mm (3*)					75 mm (3")	1			101000	75 mm (3*)	Rei.	Ret,	Pass	% Pass	%'s used	% Pass	
63 mm (2½")					63 mm (21/)")			-		63 mm (31/7)							
50 mm (2")					50 mm (2")				[50 mm (2%)	-						
37.5 nm (1%*)	0	0.0		100	37,5 mm (11/2")		-			37.5 mm (11/=)							
31.5 mm (1½")					31,5 mm (1%")			1		31,5 mm (17)							
25 mm (1*)	0	0.0	100.0	80-100	25 mm (1")			-		25 mm (17)	<u> </u>				15.		
10 mm (¾")	29	1.1	98.9		19 mm (%")					10 mm (1)							
12.5 mm (%")	490	19.3	79.6		12.5 mm (1/2")			-		13 F mm (1/m)		-					
9.5 mm (%")	355	14.0	65.6		9.5 mm (%")					12.5 mm (2/2)							
1.75 mm (No. 4)	547	21.85	44.1	30-65	4.75 mm (No. 4)				-	4.75 mm (blo 4)							
2.36 mm (No. 8)					Z.36 mm (No. 8)			1		2.36 mm (No. 4)			-				
.00 mm (No. 10)	373	14.7	29.4		2.00 mm (No. 10)		-			2.00 mm (No. 10)							
.18 mm (No. 16)	139	5.5	23.9	15-40	1.18 mm (No. 16)					1.18 mm (No. 10)							
00 µm (No. 30)					600 µm (No. 30)					600 um (No. 30)							
25 µm (No. 40)	177	7.0	16.9		425 µm (No. 40)		1		-	425 um (No. 40)							
00 µm (No. 50)	50	2.0	14.9		300 µm (No. 50)					300 µm (No. 50)							
50 µm (No.100)	86	3.4	11.5		150 µm (No.100)					150 µm (No. 100)					REC	EIVED	
5 µm (No. 200)	81	3.2	8.3	2-12	75 µm (No. 200)					75 µm (No. 200)					AL	LAD	
an	11	8.3			Pan					Pan			-		OCT	2 2016	
Vash	1991				Wash		988457316			Wash					001		

Figure 17. Historical record gradation example second page.



Figure 18. Historical record Atterberg limits example.
Contract No. 3585 Date 10-6-16	Test Hole No. (code) Station Distance to Centerline Embankment Depth Type of Material Compaction Equipment	424 428-18-95 51 - 27+25 - 31' RT Finish Grade The I class B Bost Stock Drug Riller
	Sand V	plume Data Nev. T102
1. Initial Wt. of Sand	ka (bs)	
2. Wt. of Residue	kg (lbs)	16.6
Wt. of Sand Used, 1 - 2	kg (lbs)	245
4. Sand Density	Mg/m (Ib/ft)	81.6
5. Vol. Hole + Cone + Plate, 3 / 4	m ³ x 1000 (ft ³)	,423
6. Vol. of Cone + Plate	$m^3 \times 1000 (ft^3)$.167
7. Vol. of Hole, 5 - 6	m ³ x 1000 (ft ³)	.256
	Excavat	ed Sample Nev. T102
8. Total Excavated Wet Wt.	kg (lbs)	37,2
10 Double	grams	2297
11 Wt of Water 0 10	grams	2142
12. % Moisture (11/10)100	grams	155
13. Field Wet Density 8/7	Malon 2 /11-142	7.2
14. Field Dry Density.	Mg/m²((b/ft²))	145.3
Total Sample Wt. 2142 Wt. of + 3/4" 62	ata for Calculated Max	mum Density Determination Nev. T108
VVt. of + No. 4		(Method Selected) Method "A" Method "C
16. Wt. of Mold + Compacted Soil	arame I	Point 1 Point 2 Point 3 Point 4 P
17. Wt. of Mold	grams	6429 (4)20 (4)20
18. Wt. of Compacted Soil, 16 - 17	grams	H18H 50H3 6429
19. Wet Density,		7:041 0045 1 2063
(Line 18 / 453.59) x Factor 20. Dry Density.	(ib/ft³)	140.6 148.2 148.8
(Line 19 / (100 + % Moist.))100	(lb/ft³) *[130.9 - 135,7 /33.8
Note: Mold Volume Factor, F = (1	/ Volume)	Wel Depsity = 000 of Comments of the second
For Method "A" (4" Mold) us	ie 30.03	Dry Density = (Wet Density / (100 + 9) Matters to
For Method "D" (6" Mold) us	ie 13.33	NO1
	re Content, Nev. T112	or T108 (Microwave Oven Procedure)
Moistu		
Moistu 21. Wet Wt.	grame F	Point 1 Point 2 Point 3 Point 4 BYpo
Moistu 21. Wet Wt. 22. Dry Wt.	grams	Point 1 Point 2 Point 3 Point 4 BYpo
Moistu 21. Wet Wt. 22. Dry Wt. 23. Wt. of Water, 21 - 22	grams grams REGENED	Point 1 Point 2 Point 3 Point 4 BYGo 1086:41 1035:8 779.2 1005:6 948:6 700.9 74.9 073

Figure 19. Historical record moisture-density example first page.



Figure 20. Historical record moisture-density example second page.

STATE OF NEVADA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

RECENTED CONSTRUCTION DIV. AUG 2 3 2016

NUCLEAR COMPACTION REPORT FOR SOILS AND AGGREGATES

.

Daily Standard Counts Dansity Moisture	Contract No. Date Nuclear Set Correlation I	No. B	3585 1-876 FC 389 -29-16			
Test No. (code)	1240-1B	-95	291-11	3-95	202-	12-96
Station	7~111+	00	LNII	1 ton	1016	31 100
Distance to Centerline	GO'R	-	24	Rt	- 1.0	100
Embankment Depth	19" ab	Bur S.L.	19" 000	NPS Is	10Haba	ME L
Type of Material	Type Ich	155 R Q.10	Type Icl	a (c R Base	Tung	10.0.0
Compaction Equipment	DOLSTO	el Drum	Dhl cla	el Douro	Dolde	CIASS B DAG
	PERSIS	WET DENSITY	, Dui Sie	L DI OFT	DOLSTE	er prom
Probe Depth	8	4	8		<	7.4
Counts	2086 -	-2093	1986 -	- 1938	2144 -	- 2006
Wat Dansity #1 Mg/m ³ (ib/it ²)	135	.5	138	0	133	2010
Wet Density #2 Mg/m³ (ib/ft²)	130	.4	138	.6	134	1.7
Wet Density #3 Mg/m³ (ib/ft?)			1.4.14	12		
Wet Density #4 Mg/m³(lb/ft²)						
Average Wet Density Mg/m (Ib/it)	13	5.5	138	3	124	1.2
	MOIST	URE AND MOIS	TURE %			
Counts	153 -	- 153 1	120 -	-126	125 -	-132
Moisture #1 Mg/m3 (lb/ft3) / M %	·7.4	5.8	5.7	4.2	5.9	14.7
Moisture #2 Mg/m3 (ib/ft3) / M %	7,4	5.8	6.0	4.6	6.2	Ha
Moisture #3 Mg/m3 (lb/ft3) / M %				1.2		
Moisture #4 Mg/m3 (bft?) / M %						
Avg. Moisture Mg/m3 (Ibft?) / Avg. M 53	7.4	5.8	5.9	4.5	6.1	4.8
	00	RRELATION D.	ATA			
Moisture Offset (MCF)	1,88		1,5	38	1.9	28
Wet Density Offset	2,		2,	1	2.	1
IOM	DIFIED PROCT	OR COMPACTI	ON TEST RES	ULTS		
Test No.	285-1	3-95	285-1B	-95	285-1B	-95
Maximum Dry Density = (d) Mg/m ³ (lb/ π^3)	135,5	5	135	,5	13	5.5
Optimum Moisture %	8.1		8	,1	8	1
(if applicable)						<u> </u>
Corr. Max. Dry Density = (D) Mg/m ³ ((1b/it ²))	NILA		0//	n		10
Corr. Optimum Moisture %	14/14		101	A	1	111
		DRY DENSITY	1.000			
Dry Density #1 Mg/m ³ (lb/ft ²)	128		132	2.3	12	7.7
Ury Density #2 Mg/m ² (lb/ft ²)	128	0	132	2.5	128	3,4
Dry Density #3 Mg/m (lb/ft ²)						
Dry Density #4 Mg/m*(bht)						
Average Dry Density Mg/m² (b/tt))	12	8.1	137	2.4 1	128	
Va Compaction Average	61-28	+ 95 1	98		95	
Accepted or Rejected	Acc	epted 1	ALL	poled 1	ACC	pled
Remarks: Tests meet spec.	contracto	w, Iwspe	ctur and	RE NOTIF	ind of	results_
		A		\cap		
Tested By: <u>Cstenn Hough</u>		Res	dent Engine	ег	VIDREGEN TA LA	ED B
NDOT C40-C07			VT	Ą	AUG 09	2016
Rev. 07/14 Distribution: 1	Headquarters Co	estactor Diet-	Resident Engla	car Carbola	BY ID	M
	readoute a DC	in socory that for	NESKARK EDGIN	es, consact	51. 00	

Figure 21. Historical record nuclear compaction example.

	STATE OF NEVADA DE	PARIMENT OF TRAI	SPORTATION	
Contract No. 2532	COM	PACTION REPORT		
Date IA / 12	Test Hole No. (code)	7-5-90	1.01.0	we w
Date 10[2] 15	Distance to Centerline	12/ 883+25		ITV ASSUBATION
	Embankment Denth	To AT		N'T -
	Type of Material	Ociginal Grouped		2 4 2013
	Compaction Equipment	Steel ubgel		
SAND VOLUME DATA		Older Willer		
1. Initial Weight of Sand	kg (lbs)	110.00		
2. Weight of Residue	kg/(lbs)	40.00		
3. Weight of Sand Used, 1 - 2	kg (lbs)	29.48		
4. Sand Density	Ma/m Yoch	014		
5. Vol. Hole + Cone + Plate 3 /	$m^3 \times 1000 (ff^3)$	117 -		
6. Vol. of Cone + Plate	m ³ x 1000 (ft ³)	171		
7. Vol. of Hole, 5 - 6	m ³ × 1000/(ft ³)	-1/9		
EXCAVATED SAMPLE		. 188 -	Dest (a) Total (call) a)	
8 Wet Weight	-	Part(g) Total kg(lbs)	Part (g) Total Kg(Ibs)	Part (g) Total kg(lbs)
9 Doy Weight	9	2578 25.06		-
10 Weight of Water B 0	9	2506		
11 % Mojeture (10 / 0)100	g	72 -		
12 Dr. Weight + 4 75 mm (+ #4)		2.97.		
13 Doy Weight - 4.75 mm (+#4)	, g	1244 -		
14 FIELD DENSITY WET 9 Tot	g	1262		
15 EIELD DENSITY DRY	Mg/m (pch	133.3		
13. FIELD DENSITY DRT,	Mg/m (pcr)	129.5		
Hanvard Ministers Curry Tool	THE CALCULATED M	AXIMUM DENSITY DE	TERMINATION NEV	/ 1101
Harvaro miniature Curve Test	on - 4.75 mm (- #4)	Wet Dry %M	Wet Dry %M	Wet Dry %M
Note: For Matria among (52.4 -	1.	116.0 111.1 4.4 7.		
Note: For Metric, grams / 62.4 =	Mg/m ⁻ 2.	127.5 119.5 6.7 %		
For English, grams = pcr	3. 4	K 140.0 28.8 8.7%		
	4.	138.1 124.1 11.3 /4		
16 Total Sample approv Oat M	D.			
(1 - P) x 2) + (P x Test Op	Addisture	5.4%		
Apparent Specific Gravity Tasi	C Nov T104			
17 Wt of Angregate (4 75 mm)	$(375 \text{ mm})(#4 \text{ to } 15^{\text{H}}) = 0.375 \text{ mm}$	1		
18 Wt of Pycnometer = n	(0 57.5 mm)(#4 (0 1.5) = A	/+ = 500,0		
19 (Wt of Pvc + Water) - n = M		p= 441.5	14 -	
20 (Wt of Pvc Water Acoreca	(n + A) = M	1944 0 M - 1002.5	IVI =	IM =
21 Wt of Water Recovered from	$(p + A) = M_1$	1755,3 M1 = 813.8	M1 =	M1 =
21. WE OF WAREI NECOVERED HOIT	1 Fyc. = 1M ₂	M2 = 801.7 1	M ₂ =	M ₂ =
22 KM M C14 5 C = A //M				
22. If $M_1 - M_2 \ge 14 \text{ g}$, $G = A / (M - 22)$	· M1)	G = 2.65	G =	G =
23. 11 $M_1 - M_2 > 14 \text{ g}, \text{ G} = A / [(M)]$	- M ₁) + 0.5 (M ₁ - M ₂ - 14)]	G =	G =	G =
24 Capatant K (00 Matria)	AC FORTH			
24. Constant, K, (.90 Metric) (56.		K = 51.16		
25. Decimal Equiv. of % + 4.75 m	nm (+ #4), (1 - P) = 12/9	1-P= .496		
20. Decimal Equiv. or % - 4.75 m	Im (- $#4$), P = 13/9	P= .504 /		
27. H.M.C.I., Dry = 0	Mg/m° (pct)	d= 128.8		
28. CALCULATED MAX. DENSI	11			
D = GR(1-P) + Pd(1.03)	Mg/m (pcr)	D= 140.7		
29. % COMPACTION = (15/28)	100	92 1/1		
REMARKS: KH.	M.C.I. tailed to gain	1.4 ginns & had exce	sive penetration ;	Test ments specs
tor_a	ainimum percent Compac	tion Inspector notif	ied	
TESTED DV. 1/	. 10. 11			52/
NDOT	409 / FAIR / Lopez	RESIDENT E	INGINEER:	100
040-004	Distributions ()			14.55
Rev 11/08	Distribution: Headquarters (construction, District, Resident	engineer, Contractor	(N)
				Ju

STATE OF NEVADA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

Figure 22. Historical record apparent specific gravity example.

A screenshot of the comprehensive database for unbound materials in Nevada is shown in figure 23. Within the Excel file, there is a sheet for historical gradation, Atterberg limits, moisture–density, apparent specific gravity, and nuclear compaction data. In Chapter 6, a

							NDOT Unbound	Materials Properti	es Database - Excel			E		8 ×
Fil	e Hor	me Insert	Page Layout	t Form	ulas Data	Review Vi	ew Ç⊺elln						Sign in	A Share
Past	× (Calibri B I <u>U</u> -	• 11 • A		= 	🔐 Wrap Text	Gene Center - \$	eral • % •	Conditional F Formatting ▼	ormat as Cell Table • Styles •	Insert Delete Format	∑ AutoSum * AZT Fill * Sort & Clear * Filter *	P Find & Select ▼	
Clipt	oard 5	F	ont	G	Align	ment	Gr.	Number	ra St	yles	Cells	Editing		~
AKI			E.											
-			V 14											
10	A	B	с	D	E	F	G	H	l Course of Coursels	J J	K	L In almost Malation	N/ Frank	M A
1 0	acio	12/7/2016 Am	tractor	Report No	Tupe 18	Roadway Line	280+50	Course (LITT)	Source of Sample	Acceptance Test I	No. Source of Materials	In-place Moisture	,% Fract	Jred Face, 9
2	3610 1	12/7/2016 Age	regate industrie	a T.1.2	Type 18	r	200+30	151	on-site stocknile	T-1-2	Sloan Quarry		17	
4	3619 1	10/19/2016 Ag	regate Industrie	e T-1-1	Type 18		287+00	1st	on-site stockpile	T-1-1	Sloan Quarry		33	
5	3645 1	12/14/2016 Las	Vegas Paving		7 Type 1B	"PVB"	16+50	1st	pro windrow	T-1-2	Wulfenstein Pit		15	
6	3645	12/8/2016 Las	Vegas Paving		1 Type 1B	"BL"	16+25	1st	pro windrow	T-1-1	Wulfenstein Pit		3.2	
7	3629 1	12/31/2016 Las	Vegas Paving		1 Type 1B	N/A	N/A	N/A	stockpile	T-1-1	Lhoist Pit		2.9	
8	3630	10/27/2016 Las	Vegas Paving	T-1-11	Type 1B	P2	736+50	2nd	pro, windrow	T-1-11	Wulfenstein Pit		3.7	
9	3630 1	10/26/2016 Las	Vegas Paving	T-1-10	Type 1B	P2	697+00	2nd	pro. windrow	T-1-10	Wulfenstein Pit		1.8	
10	3630 1	10/25/2016 Las	Vegas Paving	T-1-9	Type 1B	P2	699+50	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-9	Wulfenstein Pit		2.9	
11	3630 1	10/21/2016 Las	Vegas Paving	4	8 Type 18	P2	698+00	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-8	Wulfenstein Pit		1.5	
12	3630 1	10/20/2016 Las	Vegas Paving		7 Type 1B	P2	700+00	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-7	Wulfenstein Pit		3.6	
13	3630	9/20/2016 Las	Vegas Paving		6 Type 1B	P2	693+56	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-6	Wulfenstein Pit		3.2	
14	3630	9/13/2016 Las	Vegas Paving		5 Type 1B	P2	740	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-5	Wulfenstein Pit		3.8	
15	3630	9/12/2016 Las	Vegas Paving		4 Type 1B	P2	749	2nd	pro. windrow	T-1-4	Wulfenstein Pit		3.1	
16	3630	9/9/2016 Las	Vegas Paving		3 Type 1B	P2	754	2nd	pro. windrow	T-1-3	Wulfenstein Pit		3.5	
17	3630	9/8/2016 Las	Vegas Paving		2 Type 1B	P2	755	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-2	Wulfenstein Pit		3.4	
18	3628 1	12/19/2016 Fis	her	3	1 Type 1B	P	393+50LT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-31	02-08 Pit		6	
19	3628 1	12/19/2016 Fis	her	3	1 Type 1B	P	385+00LT	1st	pro. windrow	T-2-31	02-08 Pit		6.4	
20	3628 1	12/15/2016 Fis	her	3	0 Type 1B	P	433+00LT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-30	02-08 Pit		5.9	
21	3628	12/14/2016 Fis	her	2	9 Type 1B	P	474+00LT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-29	02-08 Pit		6.2	
22	3628	12/13/2016 Fis	her	2	B Type 1B	P	489+00	1st	pro. windrow	1-1-28	02-08 Pit		6	
23	3628	12/12/2016 FIS	ner	2	7 Type 18	P	521+00	150	pro. windrow	1-1-27	02-08 PIT		6.2	
24	3628	12/8/2016 FIS	ner bor	2	5 Type 15	P	1004+00 725+00LT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-26	02-08 PIt		5.7	
25	2628	12/7/2010 FIS	her	2	Type 10	P	755+00LT	150	pro. windrow	T 1 24	02-08 Pit		6.4	
20	3020	12/0/2010 FIS	her	2	Type 18	P	930+00LT	15t	pro. windrow	T-1-24	02-08 Pit		5.5	
28	3628	12/2/2016 Fig	her	2	7 Type 1B	P	880+00LT	151	pro. windrow	T-1-23	02-08 Pit		6.2	
29	3628	12/1/2016 Fis	her	2	1 Type 1B	P	825+00LT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-21	02-08 Pit		6	
30	3628 1	11/30/2016 Fis	her	2	Type 18	P	790+00LT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-20	02-08 Pit		63	
31	3628 1	11/29/2016 Fis	her	1	9 Type 1B	P	760+00LT	1st	pro, windrow	T-1-19	02-08 Pit		4.9	
32	3628	11/21/2016 Fis	her	1	B Type 1B	P	724+00LT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-18	02-08 Pit		5.4	
33	3628 1	11/17/2016 Fis	her	1	7 Type 1B	P	1010+00RT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-17	02-08 Pit		5.9	
34	3628 1	11/15/2016 Fis	her	1	6 Type 1B	P	925+00RT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-16	02-08 Pit		5.5	
35	3628	11/9/2016 Fis	her	1	5 Type 1B	P	895+00RT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-15	02-08 Pit		5.2	
36	3628	11/8/2016 Fis	her	1	4 Type 1B	P	857+00RT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-14	02-08 Pit		5.4	
37	3628	11/2/2016 Fis	her	1	3 Type 1B	P	713+00RT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-13	02-08 Pit		6.3	
38	3628	11/1/2016 Fis	her	1	2 Type 1B	P	674+00RT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-12	02-08 Pit		6.9	
39	3628 1	10/31/2016 Fis	her	1	1 Type 1B	P	655+00RT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-11	02-08 Plt		6.5	
40	3628 1	10/27/2016 Fis	her	1	0 Type 1B	P	598+00RT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-10	02-08 Pit		5.5	
41	3628 1	10/26/2016 Fis	her		9 Type 1B	P	560+00RT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-9	02-08 Pit		5.7	
42	3628 1	10/25/2016 Fis	her	1	B Type 1B	P	548+50RT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-8	02-08 Pit		5.4	
43	3628 1	10/19/2016 Fis	her		7 Type 1B	P	547+00LT	1st	pro. windrow	T-1-7	02-08 Pit		5.7	
44	3628 1	10/18/2016 Fis	her	-	b Type 1B	P	584+00LT	1st	pro. windrow	1-1-6	02-08 Pit		5.9	
45	3628	10/17/2016 Fis	ner		b Type 18	P	590+00LT	151	pro. windrow	1-1-5	02-08 PIT		5.9	Ψ
4	•	Gradation	Atterberg	Limits	Moisture Densit	y Specific	Gravity Nu	iclear Compacti	on 🕂 :	4				Þ
Read	v	-	_								H	E I -		+ 80%

discussion on the use of this database to find representative values for each NDOT District is presented.

Figure 23. Screenshot of NDOT database for historical records.

NATIONAL CATALOG OF NATURAL SUBGRADE PROPERTIES

As part of the NCHRP 9-23A project, a map was developed by researchers at Arizona State University (4). This map shows varying soil types by location after inputting the latitude and longitude of the targeted location. Once the location is identified, several soil properties, varying with depth, are shown, including saturated hydraulic conductivity and SWCC parameters.

Figure 24 shows the map generated for Nevada in Google Earth. By zooming in on the section where the report is needed, the map identification code can be found. This code is then used as an input to run a query in the soil survey database, shown in figure 25. Once the identification information is filled in, a query can be run, which generates a report. A printable version of the generated report is shown in figure 26. To request this database visit: <u>http://apps.trb.org/cmsfeed/TRBNetProjectDisplay.asp?ProjectID=3050</u>.



Figure 24. Soil map for Nevada shown in Google Earth.



Figure 25. Soil survey database query.

1								Jubgin	ide_Proj	nines friend cuilt fromb	none;	- Ditter								
ie Home Inser	t Pag	e Layos	at F	ormulas	Da	ti i	Review	Vie	w S	? Tell me what you want to	dò		_		_		_		Sign in	<u>ନ</u>
Calibri	- 11	- /	A A	= =		9-	Wr.	p Text		General -					TX E		∑ AutoSum	· A	Q	
· · · · · · ·	1 00 -	1.				- 25	210			5 . DI . 60.00	Conditional	Format as	Cell	Insert I	Delete Fo	rmat	🐺 Fill =	Sort 8	Find &	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1 1 1	**	4.	<u> 79.75</u>	100		in the	ige a C	enter -	\$ 70 7 .00 +0	Formatting	- Table -	Styles *		•	-	Clear *	Filter	Select *	
oard 15	Font		R.			Alignm	ient		3	S Number G		Styles			Cells			diting		
s • : ×	1	fx																		
								1												
ncı î	Nati	onal Ca	talog of	E. Natura	l Subara	de Pros	Perties	-		K L M	NU	Р	Q	8	3 1		UV	W	A	Υ
-Su			Needed	for the l	ME-POG	Input			_	Go Back to Main Screen										
ap Char	msS																			
apunit Key	670795																			
apunit Name	Unsel-Ko	yen-Kee	fa (s5879)																	
mponent name	TonLaser	Laser 2	Laura	Laser 4	Laver&	Laser 6	Lauer 7	Laner 8	Lauer 9											
SHTO Classification	A-2-4	A-6	A-2-4	A-1-a					- All											
SHTO Group Index	0	3	0	0																
p Depth (in)	0	4	10	31																
stom Depth En]	4	10	31	60																
iokness (in)	4	6	21	29																
Component Mr. Table Danth - Annual Mrs.	17	17	17	17																
)	NIA	NA	NA	NA																
pth to Bedrock. (R)					NIA		<u> </u>			1										
RENGTH PROPERTIES																				
Rhom Index Properties	20	12	30	N/A																
esilient Modulus om kodes Pronesties (noti)	21 768	12 735	22 521	NA																
	1.1.1.00	10,000	1.662.061		· · ·			_	-											
IDEX PROPERTIES	1		Land	Luci	-	-	_	-	_											
essing #4 (%)	80.0	80.0	67.5	45.0																
arang #10 (51)	85.0	65.0	60.0	27.5																
early #200 (v)	30.0	40.0	925	50																
assing 0.002 mm (%)	17.5	310	17.5	5.0					-											
puid Limit (%)	28	38	25	NA																
asticity Index (%)	8	18	8	0																
eturated Volumetric Water	33	*	31	14																
aturated Hydraulic	33	30	31					-												
anductivity (Milw)					1															
WATER CHARACTERIS	IC CURVE	PARAM	ETERS																	
rameter al (psi)	1.8481	5.2508	1.8135	9.6325																
e ameter bi	1.1017	0.7298	1.0125	5.4491		· · ·														
wamerer of	0.5894	0.5845	0.6426	0.6408																
wameterike (pai)	2996.99	3000.0								1										
		_																		
+ Sheet1	Report		(+)									1.1.1								

Figure 26. Generated report for Nevada.

The national catalog of natural subgrade properties is currently used in the "Manual for Designing Flexible Pavements in Nevada Using AASHTOWare Pavement-ME Design," to determine the SWCC parameters for subgrade materials. It was used in the sensitivity analysis, which will be discussed further in Chapter 5.

MATERIAL COLLECTION

The materials tested in this project included base, borrow, and subgrade materials from all three NDOT districts. A total of nine base material types were collected—six from District 1, one from District 2, and two from District 3. Nine borrow material types were collected—five from District 1, three from District 2, and one from District 3. Six subgrade types were collected—four from District 1 and two from District 2. In total, 24 types of materials were sampled and tested.

Base and borrow materials were collected together whenever possible. Recent NDOT pavement construction projects were identified, and base and borrow materials were sampled from the pits used for these projects. Table 1 summarizes the base and borrow materials sampled from all three NDOT Districts. Figure 27 and figure 28 show the sampling locations for District 2 and District 3 base and borrow materials, respectively.

ID	District	County	Pit	Borrow	Type 1 Class
				(No. of	B Base (No.
				Buckets)	of Buckets)
3605	1	Clark	Sloan Commercial Pit	—	20
3607	1	Esmeralda	Pit ES 03-08	10	20
3546	1	Clark	Apex Pit	10	20
3597	1	Clark	Lhoist Pit	10	20
3613	1	Clark	Material Pit 69-01	10	20
3583	1	Clark	LVP Lone Mountain Pit	10	20
Lockwood	2	Washoe	Lockwood Facility	15	15
SNC	2	Washoe	Sierra Nevada	30	—
			Construction Mustang Pit		
Elko	3	Elko	Staker-Parson Pit	15	15
Hunnewill	3	Humboldt	Hunnewill Pit	_	15

Table 1. Sampled Base and Borrow Materials.

-Material not collected.



Figure 27. District 2 base and borrow sampling locations.



Figure 28. District 3 sampling locations.

Using the national catalog of natural subgrade properties, several types of subgrade materials were identified. Twelve locations throughout District 1 were identified. These proposed locations are shown in Figure 29 and table 2. The soil type as a function of depth was determined using the national catalog of natural subgrade properties. The AASHTO Soil Classifications A-1-a, A-1-b, A-2-4 and A-4 were found to be the most prominent soil types in District 1. Of the twelve proposed locations, six locations were sampled from. While the goal was to sample a wide variety of soil types, each of the subgrade types sampled from District 1 fell into AASHTO Soil Classification A-1-b or A-2-4; therefore, rather than naming each of the subgrade samples by their classification, for this report, they are labeled as "Sample 1," "Sample 2," etc.

Two locations in District 2 were identified for sampling. These locations were outside the Scrugham Engineering and Mines building (SEM) at UNR, where one subgrade was sampled, and Jacks Valley Road in Douglas County, where one subgrade was sampled. Figure 30, figure 31, and table 3 summarize the locations from where the materials were collected. Surface material outside of SEM at UNR was discarded, and the subgrade material was collected at a depth of two feet below the surface, as shown in figure 32.



Figure 29. Proposed District 1 subgrade sampling location.

Site	Thickness (inch)	Soil Classification	Latitude (°)	Longitude (°)
1	2	A-4	35.8256	115.2970
	5.9	A-4		
2	9.1	A-2-4	36.0657	115.1806
3	2	A-2-4	36.7653	114.3457
	16.1	A-4		
	7.9	A-2-4		
4	1.2	A-4	38.1917	116.3685
	19.7	A-6		
	20.1	A-2-6		
	18.9	A-1-a		
5	5.1	A-1-a	37.7967	117.2461
	54.7	A-1-a		
6	9.1	A-2-4	37.4604	115.5078
7	2	A-4	37.6185	114.8291
	18.1	A-4		
8	5.9	A-1-b	37.1625	116.9055
	53.9	A-1-b		
9	7.9	A-1-a	36.7103	116.6061
	52	A-1-a		
10	2	A-4	36.9587	114.9719
	5.1	A-2-4		
11	3.9	A-1-b	37.6653	115.1998
	7.1	A-1-b		
	26.8	A-1-b		
12	7.9	A-5	35.3294	114.8962
	18.1	A-2-4		
	33.9	A-1-b		

Table 2. Proposed District 1 Subgrade.



Figure 30. District 1 sampled subgrade locations.



Figure 31 District 2 Base and borrow sampling locations.

Subgrade	District	Location	Quantity (No. of Buckets)
Sample 1	1	I-15/Goodsprings	10
Sample 2	1	US-95/Searchlight	10
Sample 3	1	NV-375/Rachel	10
Sample 4	1	US-95/Bonnie Claire	10
Sample 5	1	US-93/Crystal Spring MP62	10
Sample 6	1	US-93/Crystal Spring MP67	10
Jacks Valley	2	Douglas County	10
SEM Soil	2	SEM Building at UNR	15

Table 3. Sampled Subgrade Materials.



Figure 32. Sampling of SEM soil at a depth of two feet.

One type of drain rock material was sampled from District 2 at the Lockwood Facility as well; however, this material could not be tested. While gradation and coarse aggregate specific gravity testing could be conducted on the drain rock, all other testing including Atterberg limits, fine aggregate specific gravity, SWCC, MBV, and PFC testing could not be conducted. The drain rock is comprised of all coarse material, which is material retained on the No. 4 sieve that is too coarse of an aggregate blend to be able to conduct these tests.

LABORATORY EVALUATION

This section presents the laboratory testing program of the base, borrow, and subgrade materials that were sampled in this study. The materials were subjected to five groups of laboratory testing: soil classification, moisture–density relationship, specific gravity of solids, matric suction and volumetric water content, MBV, PFC, saturated hydraulic conductivity, and Resistance Value "R-Value." The following sections briefly describe the test methods.

Soil Classification Testing

The sampled materials were classified using particle size analysis and Atterberg limits following both AASHTO and Unified Soil Classification System (USCS) systems. The particle size analysis for the aggregate and soil materials was conducted in accordance with NDOT test method Nev. T206 and ASTM D 421 and D 422, respectively. NDOT test methods Nev. T210I, T211I, and T212I were used to determine the Liquid Limit (LL), Plastic Limit (PL), and Plasticity Index (PI) of the selected materials, respectively.

Particle Size Analysis

Aggregate from base and borrow materials were split into the sample size around 3000g and dried until to a constant weight at a temperature not exceeding 110°C. The dry aggregate was washed over sieve No. 10 and sieve No. 200. Retained materials on sieve No. 10, sieve No. 200, and washing vessel were transferred into a pan, dried at 110°C, and sieved through a set of sieves in a mechanical sieve shaker.

Materials from subgrade samples were split into the required sample size and dried at 60°C. The dry material was pulverized by using a rubber head hammer. Washing was performed on sieve No. 10 and poured through sieve No. 200 until clear water appears. Retained materials on sieve No. 10 and sieve No. 200 were carefully transferred into a pan and dried at a temperature of 60°C. The dry material was pulverized again and sieve analysis was done in a mechanical sieve shaker.

Atterberg Limits

Liquid limit and plastic limit are often referred to as "Atterberg limits." Based on its moisture content, soil can be in the state of; liquid, plastic, semi-solid, or solid. Liquid limit is the moisture content at which the soil transforms from plastic to liquid. Plastic limit is the moisture content at which the soil transforms from semi-solid to plastic. Liquid limit and plastic limit tests were conducted according to Nev. T210I and T211I, respectively.

A representative sample with minimum weight of 150g was obtained from passing sieve No. 40. Moisture was added and mixed until a uniform color is achieved. For the liquid limit test, the Casagrande apparatus was used to determine the number of blows to close the 13mm groove. The moisture content was changed in order to obtain three sets of number of blows in the range of; 25-35, 20-30, and 15-25. Around 8g of soil from the 25-35 was used for the plastic limit test. The sample was divided into 1.5-2g portion and rolled on a glass plate until it forms a 3mm thread. This process was continued until the thread crumbles at which the moisture content was obtained.

Figure 33 shows the apparatus and tools used for the liquid limit and plastic limit tests. The moisture content of the sample that gives 25 blows to close the groove by 13 mm is considered as the liquid limit.



Figure 33. Atterberg limits testing equipment.

Moisture–Density Relationship

Compaction is the densification process of the material by applying mechanical energy. As the moisture content increases, water particles fill the air voids and increase the density of the material. This densification process occurs up to a certain moisture content, after which any additional water will displace the solid particles leading to reduction in the density. The corresponding moisture content at the maximum density is labeled as the optimum moisture content (OMC).

The moisture–density relationships for the various selected materials were established and OMC values corresponding to the maximum dry unit weight were identified in accordance with NDOT test method Nev. T108B. For method A, a 4-inch diameter sample was compacted in 5 equal lifts with 25 blows in each lift. For method B, a 6-inch diameter mold was compacted in 5 equal lifts with 54 blows in each lift. Both compaction methods used a 10 lb rammer with an 18 inch drop. Top lift was compacted with an extension collar and sample was trimmed to the mold surface level. Two moisture content samples were taken; one near top and one near bottom of compacted sample.

Specific Gravity of Solids

Specific gravity is defined as the ratio of the density of the material compared to the density of a standard material. In aggregate testing, water is used as the standard. Bulk specific gravity is used to calculate the volume that is occupied by the aggregates in a wide range of mixtures, including bituminous mixtures. Bulk specific gravity on a saturated surface dry (SSD) basis is to be used if the aggregate is wet, and bulk specific gravity on a dry basis is to be used if the aggregate is dry. Apparent specific gravity is not widely used in aggregate construction industry, but it is a measure of the relative density of the aggregate excluding the pore space within the aggregate after water has been absorbed. Specific gravity and absorption testing was performed on all base, borrow, and

subgrade materials. It was conducted in accordance with AASHTO T 84, AASHTO T 85, and ASTM D854 on coarse aggregate, fine aggregate, and soils, respectively.

To prepare coarse aggregate samples for specific gravity and absorption testing, a sample of +No. 4 aggregate is washed in a washing vessel to remove any fine material. The sample is then submerged in water for a period of 15 to 19 hours. After the soaking period, the water is drained off of the sample, and the sample is rolled in a towel that has been lightly sprayed with water. This is done until the aggregate reaches SSD, where the surface of the aggregate shows no water. The aggregate is immediately weighed in a basket. It is then submerged in a water bath, which is at a temperature of $23\pm1.7^{\circ}$ C. After recording the weight of the aggregate in water, the sample is taken out of the bath and placed in a pan to dry at 230°F until a constant mass is reached. The mass of the sample is recorded. The equipment for coarse aggregate specific gravity and absorption testing, including the basket, towel, water bath, and balance, are shown in figure 34.



Figure 34. Coarse aggreagte specific gravity and absorption testing equipment.

To prepare fine aggregate for specific gravity and absorption testing, a sample of –No. 4 aggregate is combined with at least 6% gravimetric water content and allowed to soak for a period of 15 to 19 hours. After the soaking period, the aggregate is dried to SSD. SSD condition of fine aggregate is determined by means of a slump test. The aggregate is scooped into a metal cone and then compacted using a tamper. After cleaning aggregate from around the cone using a brush, the cone is quickly lifted directly up. If the aggregate keeps the shape of the cone, it has not reached SSD. If a side of the aggregate pile slumps when the cone is removed, the aggregate has reached SSD. Once SSD is achieved, about 500 g of material is added to a pycnometer that is partially filled with water. The soil water mixture is agitated for 15 to 20 minutes to remove trapped air. This is done by rolling the pycnometer around and lightly shaking it. At the end of this agitation period, the pycnometer is filled to a specified volume with water and is weighed. The mixture is then poured into a pan and is dried at 230°F until a constant mass is reached. The dry weight is then recorded. The equipment used for fine aggregate testing, including the 500

mL pycnometer, cone, tamper, brush, funnel, spoon, and isopropyl alcohol, are shown in figure 35.

The procedure for testing specific gravity of soils, which was used to test subgrade materials, is very similar to the fine aggregate specific gravity procedure; however, it has two modifications. The sample size for this test is reduced. The agitation procedure is also slightly different. The soil water mixture is boiled rather than being agitated by hand. It is then cooled down to 23° and then weighed. The Bunsen burner and pycnometer setup for soil specific gravity testing is shown in figure 36.



Figure 35. Fine aggreagte specific gravity and absorption testing equipment.



Figure 36. Soil specific gravity testing equipment.

Matric Suction and Volumetric Water Content

Matric suction is defined as the free energy state of soil. The SWCC produced from this testing is a plot of matric suction (or tension) versus volumetric water content. Two apparatuses were used by the research team to measure matric suction and volumetric water content. Different techniques are used depending on the range of matric suction that is being measured. The HYPROP device relies on the evaporation method. This method is used to measure matric suction ranges of about 0 to 100 kPa. After the peak matric suction point, air enters the sample and the matric suction starts to drop off back to 0 kPa. The WP4C device, which uses the chilled hygrometer method, was used to measure matric suction at lower moisture content and high matric suction ranges. This was done in accordance with ASTM D6836 testing proceddure.

The preparation procedure for HYPROP samples includes compaction, saturation, and de-airing water in the apparatus used for measuring theoretical maximum specific gravity of asphalt mixtures (G_{mm}), shown in figure 37. This test uses only material passing the No. 4 sieve. The specimen mold is a sample ring with a volume of 250 cubic centimeter. The soil is compacted into the sample mold using a small compaction mold that was fabricated for this project, shown in figure 38. It is compacted in 2 lifts, with 25 blows per lift from a standard proctor hammer. This compaction procedure was developed by trial and error to achieve the target compaction of 93.5% of maximum dry density at optimum water content. The SWCC input into the MEPDG is defined for the maximum dry density (100% of the maximum dry density); however, compacting the SWCC samples in the study to the maximum dry density proved to cause issues with testing. When compacted so close to maximum dry density, the tensiometers in the SWCC setup would push into the soil such that the surface of the SWCC sample would crack. Therefore, it was necessary to compact the samples at a lower compaction level of 93.5% of maximum dry density.



Figure 37. G_{mm} apparatus.



Figure 38. Compaction equipment for SWCC samples.

After compaction, the sample is then placed in deionized de-aired water to saturate for a minimum of 24 hours. The sample was considered fully saturated when there was free water on the surface of the sample. The water was de-aired using the G_{mm} apparatus. The way in which this was done was by filling the plastic container that is used in the saturation process with deionized water. This container is placed in the G_{mm} apparatus. Towels are placed around it so that the container does not move much throughout the vacuuming process. The G_{mm} apparatus is sealed and vacuum is applied. The vacuum is applied for 15 minutes, allowed to rest for 5 minutes, and then vacuum is applied for another 15 minutes. Afterward, the container is carefully removed from the G_{mm} apparatus, and the water is now de-aired. Twenty-four hours before planning to test the sample, de-ionized water in the tensiometers are de-aired. This is achieved using a system of vacuum syringes. The tensiometers are allowed to de-air overnight. Approximately three hours before planning to test the sample, the sensor unit water is de-aired. This is done using a vacuum syringe and ceramic de-airing apparatus. It should be noted that the de-ionized water used in both the tensiometer and sensor unit de-airing process is also deaired beforehand by the G_{mm} apparatus. The tensiometers are then connected to the sensor unit, and the sensor unit is attached to the soil sample.

The sensor unit and soil sample are then placed on a balance and connected to the computer to measure matric suction and change in weight as water evaporates from the sample. The test runs for several days until the matric suction peaks and then drops down to near zero. Upon completion of the test, the soil sample is detached from the sensor unit and dried. The dry weight of the sample is then recorded in the HYPROP software. The data can then be exported to an Excel file for analysis. Pavement ME utilizes the Fredlund and Xing model, which uses equations 24 and 25, in order to calculate the volumetric water content across a range of matric suction values. The procedure for fitting the data with the Fredlund and Xing model is discussed more extensively in Chapter 2 and Appendix, but a nonlinear regression and least square error approach was used in Micorsoft Excel. The HYPROP setup is shown in figure 39.

$$\boldsymbol{\theta}_{w} = \boldsymbol{C}(\boldsymbol{h}) \times \left[\frac{\boldsymbol{\theta}_{sat}}{\left[ln \left[exp(1) + \left(\frac{\boldsymbol{h}}{a_{f}} \right)^{b_{f}} \right] \right]^{c_{f}}} \right]$$

$$\boldsymbol{C}(\boldsymbol{h}) = \left[\mathbf{1} - \frac{ln \left(1 + \frac{\boldsymbol{h}}{h_{r}} \right)}{ln \left(1 + \frac{1.45 \times 10^{5}}{h_{r}} \right)} \right]$$
[25]



Figure 39. HYPROP setup.

The WP4C equipment is used in accordance with ASTM D6836, as well as the WP4C manual (14). Small sample cups are filled about halfway by volume with a representative sample of the soil at varying moisture contents. This is done to achieve a complete SWCC, with readings at high matric suction ranges. The soil is compacted into the sample cups using a small tamper, and the amount of material added to the sample cup and its volume should be noted so that volumetric water content can be calculated. The readings are manually added to the exported HYPROP Excel files to be added to the HYPROP readings. The WP4C equipment is shown in figure 40. The HYPROP measures matric suction, which is the suction induced by capillary forces. The WP4C measures total suction, which is the combination of matric suction and osmotic suction. The osmotic suction is the suction attributed to dissolved salts in the pore fluid.



Figure 40. WP4C equipment.

SWCC Equipment Calibration

The HYPROP device underwent an extensive calibration process in order to verify that the results produced by this equipment are valid. A borrow material sample from NDOT contract number 3607 was tested at UNR laboratory with extensive knowledge in SWCC measurement and analysis using the HYPROP device. The same borrow material was tested by the research team in the Pavement Engineering & Science (PES) laboratory with the new HYPROP equipment. The PES laboratory HYPROP device produced an SWCC that had a very similar shape to the SWCC produces by the other laboratory's HYPROP device. However, the SWCC produced by the PES laboratory was shifted up along the y-axis. After consulting with the other laboratory as well as the equipment manufacturer, along with repeating the test several times, it was found that specimen density plays a key role in the repeatability of SWCC testing. It was found that when the specimen is compacted close to the maximum dry density, that when attaching the tensiometers to the soil sample, the top of the sample cracks. Therefore, it was discovered that compacting the sample on the low end of the $95\pm1.5\%$ of optimum was the most suitable compaction level for this project. Then, to help with the repeatability of this test, it was decided that all samples should be compacted very close to 93.5% of optimum. After this extensive equipment calibration process, regular SWCC testing was conducted.

In addition, the HYPROP and WP4C both need to be re-calibrated on a regular basis. After de-airing the water in the sensor unit, the zero point is checked for if re-calibration is required. This is achieved through the HYPROP View software. After attaching the tensiometers to the sensor unit, they also go through a re-calibration process to ensure the matric suction values they are reading are correct. The balance should also be re-calibrated before each test. The WP4C calibration process is less extensive. The equipment manufacturer provides 0.5 mol/kg KCl verification standards. A potassium chloride sample is poured into a WP4C sample cups and inserted into the device. The suction reading should be ± 0.05 MPa of the correct reading of the KCl standard at that temperature. If the suction readings does not fit within that range, then the equipment should be adjusted. This calibration procedure should be done before each use.

Methylene Blue Value

MBV testing is conducted to measure the adsorption of methylene blue dye by clay. Methylene blue dye has a large polar organic molecule, $C_{16}H_{18}N_3S^+$, which is adsorbed onto negatively charged surfaces of clay materials. The adsorption of methylene blue changes the color of the methylene blue solution, such that the more methylene blue the clay adsorbs, the brighter the solution. The MBV is a quantification of this color change. The MBV is used in combination with the PFC as another method of SWCC estimation. This test was performed on NDOT District 1 borrow and subgrade materials by a member of the Texas A&M team. The test was performed in accordance with a new method, namely the W.R. Grace methylene blue test. This method is a modification of other traditional methods, such as ASTM C837 and AASHTO T 330-07 (15, 16). This method was used because it modifies the sampling and testing procedure such that a wider variety of soil types can be tested and a direct relationship between clay content and MBV can be established. The equipment used in this method include a colorimeter, a timer, a micropipette tip, a syringe, a 20 µm filter, an evedropper, a 1.4 mL plastic tube, a portable balance, distilled water, and methylene blue solution. Twenty grams of material passing the No. 4 sieve is added to 30 mL of methylene blue solution. The slurry is shaken, and is then filtered through the filter paper with the syringe. The filtered solution is combined with distilled water until a total of 45 g is collected. This mixture is placed in a small glass tube and inserted into the colorimeter. The MBV reading is taken from the colorimeter, and a correction factor based on the concentration of the solution is applied to render the real MBV. The MBV equipment is shown in figure 41.



Figure 41. MBV equipment.

Percent Fines Content

The PFC test is performed to measure to total amount of specific surface area of the particle surfaces in fine materials. Clay materials are shown to have a larger specific surface area than other mineral particles. This test was also performed on NDOT District 1 borrow and subgrade materials by a member of the Texas A&M team. This test was

conducted using a Horiba laser scattering particle size distribution analyzer. It has an optical light source as well as a large lens which measures the entire range of particle sizes down to 0.02 μ m. The material used in testing is prepared in an ultrasonic bath and is mixed with distilled water, which produces a viscous solution. The PFC is calculated using equation 26 defined by Sahin et al. (7). The equipment used for PFC is shown in figure 42.

$$PFC = \frac{\% - No.2 \ micron}{\% - No.200 \ sieve}$$



Figure 42. PFC equipment.

Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity

Saturated hydraulic conductivity is the ability of a saturated soil to conduct water while it is subjected to a hydraulic gradient. The constant-head method is typically used to measure saturated hydraulic conductivity in coarse soils, while the falling-head method is typically used for fine-grained soils. However, both methods are time consuming and were not used for this project. Instead, a member from Texas A&M measured the diffusivity of the samples. The saturated hydraulic conductivity is calculated from diffusivity and SWCC properties. This is achieved by taking the slope of the SWCC at 100% saturation and dividing it by the measured diffusivity. The diffusivity is measured by compacting two samples at optimum moisture content, which are then placed in a 100% relative humidity room at a temperature of 23°C. As time passes, the moisture content of the samples decreases. The decrease in moisture content is calculated. These samples were kept in the 100% relative humidity room until the moisture content is reduced to 2%. The loss in moisture content is used to find the diffusion rate of the sample.

This method of testing was conducted on District 1 borrow and subgrade samples. The HYPROP apparatus is able to measure hydraulic conductivity in addition to soil suction,

[26]

so the saturated hydraulic conductivity testing for District 2 and 3 materials was conducted using the HYPROP.

Resistance R-Value

The R-value testing is an empirical measure of unbound materials strength and expansion potential which has been used in designing flexible pavements in Nevada. The R-value of the collected base, borrow, and subgrade materials were determined in accordance with NDOT test method Nev. T115D. Sample was split in to the required size and based on the gradation, four 1200g samples were batched for the R-value test. The initial moisture content was measured and different amount of water was added to get different moisture content. Steel mold with the diameter of 4 inch and height of 5 inch was used to prepare the sample. The mechanical kneading compactor was used to compact the sample as shown figure 43. For the compaction 100 tamps were applied to the specimen (using 200 psi foot pressure).



Figure 43. Kneading compactor.

The mold was placed on the exudation device shown in figure 44 after the compaction. A uniformly increasing load at a rate of 2,000 lb per minute was applied until exudation was achieved. The exudation pressure was calculated by taking the exudation load and dividing it by the area of the specimen. Then the sample was kept undisturbed for 16-20 hours with the addition of approximately 200 mL of water to calculate the expansion pressure as shown in figure 45. After the specimen is tested for expansion, it was forced into stabilometer as shown in figure 46. Horizontal pressure and displacement were obtained at vertical pressure of 160 psi.



Figure 44. Exudation-indicator device.



Figure 45. Expansion pressure device.



Figure 46. R-value testing equipment.

The R-value was calculated from equation 27. The R-value is plotted against the exudation pressure. The final R-value was determined from the graph for the 300 psi exudation pressure.

$$R = 100 - \frac{100}{\left[\frac{2.5*(Pv-1)}{D*Ph} + 1\right]}$$
[27]

Where,

R =R-value.

Pv = vertical pressure equal to 160 psi.

D = turns displacement reading.

Ph = Horizontal pressure (Stabilometer gauge reading for 160 psi vertical pressure).

CHAPTER 3 FINDINGS AND APPLICATIONS

This chapter discusses the results and findings from the laboratory evaluation described in Chapter 2. Additionally, a sensitivity analysis using AASHTOWare Pavement ME was conducted and is presented. Recommendations for unbound material properties to be used in Nevada Pavement ME design is also be discussed.

LABORATORY EVALUATION RESULTS

This section presents and discusses the results from the laboratory evaluation that was conducted on Nevada's unbound materials. Conformance with NDOT specifications is also discussed in this section.

Soil Classification Testing

Gradation and Atterberg Limits testing results are presented. Using these results, the material could be classified according to AASHTO and USCS soil classification systems.

Gradation

The gradation results for Districts 1, 2, and 3 base materials are shown in table 4 and table 5. The respective gradation curves for base materials are shown in figure 47 to figure 49. All the base materials collected are classified as Type 1 Class B base material, which is the most common base material used by NDOT. Each of the gradation tables contains a column listing the specification limits that the percent passing for that sieve must satisfy. The base materials collected for this study all meet the specification limits required for Type 1 Class B material in Nevada.

Size (mm/inch)	Percent Passing						
	Specifi-			Contra	ct No.		
	cation	3546	3583	3597	3605	3613	3607
25.0 mm (1")	80-100	100	100	100	100	100	99.3
19.0 mm (3/4")	_	96.8	98.1	97.7	90.2	88.9	92.7
12.5 mm (1/2")	_	76.4	86.7	83.9	66.3	67.8	68.7
9.5 mm (3/8")	_	62.3	76.3	69.4	54.1	57.6	56.1
4.75 mm (No. 4)	30-65	40.8	45.6	43.4	35.3	38.6	45.4
2.36 mm (No. 8)	_	27.5	31.2	27.2	25.1	27.9	32.1
2.00 mm (No. 10)	_	25.2	29.1	24.7	23.3	26.1	28.9
1.18 mm (No. 16)	15-40	19.5	24.4	18.8	19.0	21.6	22.8
0.6 mm (No. 30)	_	14.9	20.4	14.1	15.0	18.3	17.8
0.425 mm (No. 40)	-	13.3	19.3	12.6	13.5	17.2	16.0
0.3 mm (No. 50)	_	12.0	17.0	11.4	12.1	15.8	14.5
0.15 mm (No. 100)	_	10.3	12.4	9.7	9.9	10.4	12.4
0.075 mm (No. 200)	2-12	8.8	8.7	8.3	7.7	5.3	10.0

Table 4. District 1 Base Material Gradation.

-No specification.

Size (mm/inch)		Percent	Passing	
	Specification	District 2	District 3	District 3
		Lockwood	Elko	Hunnewill
25.0 mm (1")	80-100	100	100	100
19.0 mm (3/4")	—	96.7	99.7	98.1
12.5 mm (1/2")	—	79.2	92.5	91.7
9.5 mm (3/8")	—	68.5	83.1	81.0
4.75 mm (No. 4)	30-65	46.6	59.0	57.7
2.36 mm (No. 8)	—	33.6	43.3	43.7
2.00 mm (No. 10)	—	31.3	39.8	40.2
1.18 mm (No. 16)	15-40	25.2	31.6	31.6
0.6 mm (No. 30)	—	19.6	22.0	23.0
0.425 mm (No. 40)	—	16.6	17.7	19.4
0.3 mm (No. 50)	—	13.7	13.8	16.6
0.15 mm (No. 100)	_	10	9.7	12.9
0.075 mm (No. 200)	2-12	7.8	7.5	9.7

Table 5. District 2 and District 3 Base Material Gradation.

-No specification.



Figure 47. District 1 base material gradations.



Figure 48. District 2 base material gradation.



Figure 49 District 3 base material gradations.

The gradation results for Districts 1, 2, and 3 borrow materials are shown in table 6 and table 7. The gradation curves are shown in figure 50 to figure 52. According to NDOT specifications, the only criteria that borrow material gradations must meet is that 100% of the material must pass the 3-inch sieve. All the sampled borrow materials for this project

satisfy this criterion. However, the gradations were highly variable, as evident in each of the gradation curve plots.

Size (mm/inch)	Percent Passing							
	Specification			Contract No	•			
		3546	3583	3597	3613	3607		
75 mm (3")	100	100	100	100	100	100		
50 mm (2")	—	100	100	100	100	100		
37.5 mm (1.5")	—	100	100	100	97.4	100		
25.0 mm (1")	—	100	99.1	97.7	89.9	98.0		
19.0 mm (3/4")	-	100	95.5	96.0	85.3	94.5		
12.5 mm (1/2")	-	100	92.9	90.2	76.8	89.9		
9.5 mm (3/8")	—	99.9	91.1	85.6	69.8	86.2		
4.75 mm (No. 4)	-	79.9	88.1	71.7	53.3	75.9		
2.36 mm (No. 8)	—	48.6	86.7	56.7	40.8	65.3		
2.00 mm (No. 10)	—	43.0	86.4	53.3	38.1	62.6		
1.18 mm (No. 16)	—	28.6	85.6	42.1	32.4	54.0		
0.6 mm (No. 30)	—	18.4	84.6	32.4	27.9	43.0		
0.425 mm (No. 40)	—	15.4	84.2	28.7	26.3	37.6		
0.3 mm (No. 50)	—	13.3	83.5	25.7	24.0	32.0		
0.15 mm (No. 100)	_	11.4	80.6	20.9	14.3	23.7		
0.075 mm (No. 200)	_	10.5	66.9	16.4	7.3	16.4		

Table 6. District 1 Borrow Material Gradation.

-No specification.

Table 7.	District 2 and District 3 Borrow Material Gradation.
/*	0/ D !

Size (mm/inch)	% Passing				
	Specification	District 2	District 2	District 2	District 3
	_	Lockwood	SNC	SNC	Elko Borrow
		Borrow	Primary	Secondary	
75 mm (3")	100	100	100	100	100
50 mm (2")	-	100	100	100	100
37.5 mm (1.5")	-	100	100	100	100
25.0 mm (1")	-	100	100	100	87.3
19.0 mm (3/4")	-	98.8	100	100	82.0
12.5 mm (1/2")	-	91.5	97.5	100	74.6
9.5 mm (3/8")	-	82.9	91.7	100	68.9
4.75 mm (No. 4)	-	62.7	70.1	98.7	53.4
2.36 mm (No. 8)	-	48.1	54.1	69.9	40.9
2.00 mm (No. 10)	-	45.1	50.7	61.5	37.4
1.18 mm (No. 16)	-	37.5	41.8	40.7	29.3
0.6 mm (No. 30)	-	31.5	33.3	25.2	18.8
0.425 mm (No. 40)	_	29.1	30.1	20.6	13.8
0.3 mm (No. 50)	_	26.8	27.5	17.9	10.0
0.15 mm (No. 100)	-	22.6	23.6	14.6	6.5
0.075 mm (No. 200)	-	17.9	18.5	12.3	4.9

-No specification.



Figure 50. District 1 borrow material gradations.



Figure 51. District 2 borrow material gradation.



Figure 52. District 3 borrow material gradation.

The results for gradation of the subgrade materials are shown in table 8 and table 9. The curves are shown in figure 53 and figure 54. Subgrade material is the native material found at the project location.

			0			
Size (mm/inch)	Percent Passing					
	I-15/	US-95/	NV-	US-95/	US-93/	US-93/
	Goodspring	Search-	375/	Bonnie	Crystal	Crystal
		light	Rachel	Claire	Spring MP62	Spring MP67
50.0 mm (2")	97.5	100	100	100	100	100
25.0 mm (1")	83.5	96.7	87.5	98.8	100	100
9.5 mm (3/8")	57.2	92.7	52.2	95.4	99.3	97.2
4.75 mm (No. 4)	43.4	87.8	33.5	92	95.6	89.3
2.00 mm (No. 10)	34.4	68.7	23.2	84.3	81.4	77.2
0.425 mm (No. 40)	28	43.9	15.2	37.6	44.5	52.6
0.3 mm (No. 50)	26.6	39.3	13.4	25.2	37.1	46.7
0.15 mm (No. 100)	22.6	31.5	9.6	11.7	25.5	35.7
0.075 mm (No. 200)	14.6	23.9	5.4	5.5	18.1	26

Table 8. District 1 Subgrade Gradation.

Size (mm/inch)	Percent Passing			
	Jacks Valley	UNR Soil at SEM		
37.5 mm (1.5")	100	100		
25.0 mm (1")	100	93.4		
19.0 mm (3/4")	100	87.7		
12.5 mm (1/2")	100	78.7		
9.5 mm (3/8")	100	74.8		
4.75 mm (No. 4)	99.7	66.4		
2.36 mm (No. 8)	97.8	59.6		
2.00 mm (No. 10)	96.8	57.4		
1.18 mm (No. 16)	93	49.6		
0.6 mm (No. 30)	81.8	36.9		
0.425 mm (No. 40)	72.3	31.4		
0.3 mm (No. 50)	61	27.2		
0.15 mm (No. 100)	42.3	21.4		
0.075 mm (No. 200)	26.1	16.2		

Table 9. District 2 Subgrade Gradation.



Figure 53. District 1 subgrade gradations.



Figure 54. District 2 subgrade material gradations.

Atterberg Limits

All of the base materials from all three districts resulted as being non-plastic. The results of the Atterberg Limits testing for all borrow and subgrade materials are shown in table 10 and table 11, respectively. In some cases, non-plastic materials had issues being tested for resilient modulus, as there were not enough fine contents to hold the samples together for testing. This will be discussed further in the respective section.

Table 10: Dollow Material Atterberg Linnis.				
Source	Liquid Limit, LL	Plastic Limit, PL	Plasticity Index, PI	
3546	16.5	14.5	2.0	
3583	23.5	18.8	4.7	
3597	22.2	18.9	3.3	
3607	23.2	23.1	0.1	
3613	N/A ¹	NP^2	0.0	
Lockwood Borrow	45.9	31.9	14.0	
SNC Primary	39.1	24	15.1	
SNC Secondary	N/A^1	NP^2	0.0	
Elko Borrow	N/A ¹	NP ²	0.0	

Table 10. Borrow Material Atterberg Limits.

¹Not Applicable.

²Non-plastic.

Material	Liquid Limit, LL	Plastic Limit, PL	Plasticity Index, PI
I-15/Goodsprings	18.4	16.9	1.5
US-95/Searchlight	N/A^1	NP^2	0.0
NV-375/Rachel	30.9	26.6	4.3
US-95/Bonnie Claire	21.1	20.1	1.0
US-93/Crystal Spring MP62	19.6	17.7	1.9
US-93/Crystal Spring MP67	22.2	17.8	4.5
Jacks Valley	22.9	20.5	2.4
UNR Soil at SEM	24.0	20.4	3.6

Table 11. Subgrade Material Atterberg Limits.

¹Not Applicable.

²Non-plastic.

Based on the data presented in table 10 and table 11, the following observations can be made:

- In the case of borrow materials, three of the evaluated materials were non-plastic (PI = 0), four of the materials were slightly plastic (PI < 7), and two of the materials were medium plastic ($7 \le PI \le 17$).
- In the case of subgrade, all evaluated materials were either non-plastic (PI = 0) or slightly plastic (PI < 7).

Soil Classification

After conducting sieve analysis and Atterberg Limits testing, the soil classification for each of the subgrade materials was determined. The most used classification systems are: AASHTO soil classification, and USCS. The AASHTO soil classification system is used mostly by highway agencies and is based on particle size distribution and soil plasticity. On the other hand, USCS is widely used by geotechnical engineers and is based on particle size distribution, liquid limit, soil plasticity, and organic matter concentrations.

Table 12 summarizes the AASHTO soil classification and USCS of all evaluated subgrade materials. The evaluated materials were mostly silt and clay-type materials with a general rating according to AASHTO M145 of excellent to good.

Table 12. Subgrade Material Son Classifications.				
Material	AASHTO Soil	USCS		
	Classification	(ASTM D 2487)		
	(AASHTO M145)	Group Symbol	Group Name	
I-15/Goodsprings	A-1-a	GM	Silty gravel	
US-95/Searchlight	A-1-b	SM	Silty sand	
NV-375/Rachel	A-1-a	GP-GM	Poorly graded gravel with silt	
US-95/Bonnie Claire	A-1-b	SW-SM	Well-graded sand with silt	
US-93/Crystal Spring MP62	A-1-b	SM	Silty sand	
US-93/Crystal Spring MP67	A-2-4	SC	Clayey sand	
Jacks Valley	A-2-4	SM-SC	Silty, clayey sand	
UNR Soil at SEM	A-1-b	SM-SC	Silty, clayey sand	

Table 12. Subgrade Material Soil Classifications.
Moisture-Density Relationship

The results of the base, borrow, and subgrade material moisture density testing are shown in table 13 to table 15, respectively. If Method A was used, and if there was more than 5% material retained on the No. 4 sieve (from gradation), then a correction needed to be applied to the maximum dry density and the optimum water content. If Method D was used, and there was more than 5% material retained on the ³/₄ inch sieve, then a correction needed to be applied to be applied to the maximum dry unit weight and the optimum water content.

The base material exhibited the highest maximum dry density values, with an average of 143.5 pcf. It also had the lowest optimum moisture content values, with an average of 5.3%. In comparison, the borrow material had an overall average maximum dry density of 134.9 pcf and an average optimum moisture content of 7.4%. The subgrade material had an average maximum dry density lower than that of borrow material and equal to 129.9 pcf. It also had an average optimum moisture content higher than that of borrow material and equal to 8.2%. Figure 55 is a graphical representation of this information, showing the optimum moisture content and the maximum dry density for the three material types.

Sample	Max Dry Density (nof)	OMC (%)	Corrected Max	Corrected
	Density (per)		Dry Density (per)	UNIC (70)
3546	144.7	5.0	—	—
3583	147.3	5.6	—	—
3597	143.0	3.9	-	_
3605	147.5	5.0	149.7	4.7
3607	135.8	6.7	137.8	6.4
3613	141.6	3.5	144.4	3.3
Lockwood Base	138.2	8.0	—	—
Elko Base	129.7	8.4	141.1	5.8
Hunnewill base	132.8	7.2	145.5	5.0

Table 13. Base Material Moisture Density Results.

-No correction.

 Table 14. Borrow Material Moisture Density Results.

Sample	Max Dry Density (pcf)	OMC (%)	Corrected Max Dry Density (pcf)	Corrected OMC (%)
3546	136.9	7.2	144.8	5.7
3583	119.4	10.7	123.3	9.7
3597	133.8	6.2	142.9	5.0
3607	125.6	11.3	132.9	9.1
3613	143.2	5.4	_	_
Lockwood Borrow	125.4	9.3	137.0	6.6
SNC Primary	124.4	10.6	133.8	8.0
SNC Secondary	136.1	9.6	_	_
Elko Borrow	124.9	9.5	139.7	6.0

-No correction.

Sample	Max Dry Density (pcf)	OMC (%)
I-15/Goodsprings	134.9	6.3
US-95/Searchlight	133.3	6.6
NV-375/Rachel	139.2	6.1
US-95/Bonnie Claire	126.9	9.4
US-93/Crystal Spring MP62	122.4	9.8
US-93/Crystal Spring MP67	123.8	9.3
Jacks Valley	125.5	9.4
UNR Soil at SEM	132.8	8.5

Table 15. Subgrade Material Moisture Density Results.



Figure 55. Moisture density summary of base, borrow and subgrade materials.

Specific Gravity of Solids

The results of the specific gravity testing are shown in table 16 to table 20. Fine aggregate bulk specific gravity values for the base materials ranged from 2.403 to 2.708, with an average of 2.594. Coarse aggregate bulk specific gravity values for the base materials ranged from 2.495 to 2.773, with an average of 2.706. Fine aggregate bulk specific gravity values for the borrow materials ranged from 2.293 to 2.684, with an average of 2.454. Coarse aggregate bulk specific gravity values for the borrow materials ranged from 2.333 to 2.696, with an average of 2.615. The specific gravity of the subgrade materials at 20°C ranged from 2.601 to 2.688, with an average of 2.645.

Sample	Bulk Specific	SSD Bulk	Apparent	Absorption
	Gravity	Specific Gravity	Specific Gravity	(%)
3546	2.684	2.701	2.728	0.60
3583	2.623	2.684	2.793	2.31
3597	2.708	2.715	2.727	0.26
3605	2.689	2.727	2.797	1.45
3607	2.427	2.532	2.709	4.29
3613	2.603	2.653	2.739	1.91
Lockwood Base	2.623	2.657	2.714	1.28
Elko Base	2.402	2.476	2.586	3.11
Hunnewill base	2.403	2.479	2.600	0.06

Table 16. Base Material Fine Aggregates Specific Gravity Results.

 Table 17. Base Material Coarse Aggregates Specific Gravity Results.

Sample	Bulk Specific	SSD Bulk	Apparent	Absorption
	Gravity	Specific Gravity	Specific Gravity	(%)
3546	2.721	2.732	2.752	0.42
3583	2.773	2.794	2.833	0.76
3597	2.713	2.724	2.743	0.40
3605	2.735	2.753	2.787	0.69
3607	2.615	2.655	2.723	1.52
3613	2.679	2.704	2.749	0.95
Lockwood Base	2.773	2.821	2.904	1.57
Elko Base	2.495	2.540	2.612	1.80
Hunnewill base	2.562	2.606	2.680	1.73

Table 18. Borrow Material Fine Aggregates Specific Gravity Results.

Sample	Bulk Specific	SSD Bulk	Apparent	Absorption
	Gravity	Specific Gravity	Specific Gravity	(%)
3546	2.552	2.614	2.721	2.43
3583	2.336	2.378	2.439	1.80
3597	2.501	2.574	2.699	2.94
3607	2.293	2.435	2.673	6.20
3613	2.587	2.644	2.744	2.22
Lockwood Borrow	2.684	2.717	2.775	1.22
SNC Primary	2.606	2.682	2.821	1.92
SNC Secondary	2.650	2.712	2.824	2.32
Elko Borrow	2.554	2.567	2.589	0.52

Sample	Bulk Specific	SSD Bulk	Apparent	Absorption
	Gravity	Specific Gravity	Specific Gravity	(%)
3546	2.668	2.687	2.721	0.73
3583	2.696	2.658	2.727	1.54
3597	2.688	2.715	2.763	1.01
3607	2.333	2.437	2.605	4.47
3613	2.668	2.695	2.742	1.01
Lockwood Borrow	2.623	2.657	2.716	1.31
SNC Primary	2.634	2.669	2.713	1.02
SNC Secondary	_	_	_	_
Elko Borrow	2.444	2.505	2.603	2.43

Table 19. Borrow Material Coarse Aggregates Specific Gravity Results.

-Not applicable.

 Table 20. Subgrade Material Fine Aggregates Specific Gravity at 20°C.

Sample	Specific Gravity
I-15/Goodsprings	2.601
US-95/Searchlight	2.688
NV-375/Rachel	2.658
US-95/Bonnie Claire	2.651
US-93/Crystal Spring MP62	_
US-93/Crystal Spring MP67	—
Jacks Valley	2.604
UNR Soil at SEM	2.667

-Not data.

Matric Suction and Volumetric Water Content

The SWCC parameters resulting from the direct measurement of SWCCs are displayed in table 21 to table 23 for base, borrow, and subgrade materials, respectively. The corresponding plots for input level 1 SWCCs are shown in figure 56 to figure 58 for base, borrow, and subgrade material, respectively.

In the case of base material, the Elko base showed a very high a_f value when compared to all other base materials. It should be noted that the Elko base had a lower maximum dry density (130 pcf) than all the other base materials (133 to 147 pcf). For a higher density, the water being held in the lower suction ranges evaporates pretty quickly leading to the more tightly bound waters, which leads to a quicker dry down. Thus, air entry tends to occur sooner, leading to a lower air entry level (i.e., lower a_f). Accordingly, since the Elko Base has a lower maximum dry density, a higher a_f is expected in comparison to the other base materials.

Sample	a_f	b_f	c _f	h _r
3546	0.115	1.859	0.918	352.570
3583	0.647	1.582	0.553	404.77
3597	0.237	1.367	0.855	540.537
3605	1.650	0.996	2.968	6.665
3607	0.728	0.933	0.837	791.242
3613	1.847	2.527	4.521	1105.9
Lockwood Base	0.374	1.337	0.478	2.599
Elko Base*	39.468	0.648	12.727	105.385
Hunnewill base	0.316	1.844	0.598	0.717
Average	5.042	1.455	2.717	367.821
Standard Deviation	12.185	0.541	3.770	368.621

Table 21. Base Material SWCC Parameters (Input Level 1).

Table 22. Borrow Material SWCC Parameters (Input Level 1).

Sample	a_f	b_f	c_f	h_r
3546	0.365	1.511	3.531	23.933
3583	59.649	1.140	33.894	4.164
3597	2.134	0.119	3.814	613.120
3607	44.104	0.483	56.292	56.954
3613	1.016	5.323	1.911	9.087
Lockwood Borrow	1.979	2.055	0.555	5.623
SNC Primary	1.095	1.269	0.321	4.058
SNC Secondary	2.358	1.032	1.434	18.784
Elko Borrow	32.698	0.827	27.204	201.215
Average	16.155	1.529	14.328	104.104
Standard Deviation	21.704	1.442	18.983	189.497

Table 23. Subgrade Material SWCC Parameters (Input Level 1).

Sample	a_f	b_f	c_f	h_r
I-15/Goodsprings	0.513	3.332	0.256	1.387
US-95/Searchlight	2.324	1.612	1.121	59.311
NV-375/Rachel	2.119	2.760	2.619	50.235
US-95/Bonnie Claire	1.538	2.249	0.573	6.158
US-93/Crystal Spring MP62	—	-	—	-
US-93/Crystal Spring MP67	—	-	—	-
Jacks Valley	3.817	1.142	0.733	36.600
UNR Soil at SEM	1.952	1.198	0.747	45.542
Average	2.044	2.049	1.008	33.206
Standard Deviation	0.986	0.809	0.764	21.906

-No data.



Figure 56. Base material SWCC (input level 1).



Figure 57. Borrow material SWCC (input level 1).



Figure 58. Subgrade material SWCC (input level 1).

The SWCC parameters were also found using input level 2, which is an estimation method relating SWCC to gradation and PI, as described in Chapter 2. The SWCC parameters resulting from input level 2 are shown in table 24 to table 26 for base, borrow, and subgrade material, respectively. The corresponding plots for input level 2 SWCCs are shown in figure 59 to figure 61 for base, borrow, and subgrade material, respectively.

I abit 27. Da	Table 24. Dase Material SWCC Tarameters (input Dever 2).						
Sample	a_f	b_f	Cf	h_r			
3546	0.264	7.500	0.597	0.482			
3583	0.348	7.500	0.532	0.803			
3597	0.329	7.500	0.545	0.727			
3605	0.250	7.500	0.610	0.435			
3607	0.252	7.500	0.608	0.441			
3613	0.252	7.500	0.608	0.441			
Lockwood Base	0.319	7.500	0.552	0.686			
Elko Base	0.424	7.500	0.485	1.132			
Hunnewill base	0.340	7.500	0.537	0.771			
Average	0.314	7.500	0.560	0.680			
Standard Deviation	0.057	0.000	0.042	0.225			

Table 24. Base Material SWCC Parameters	(Input Level 2).
---	------------------

Sample	a_f	b_f	c_f	h _r
3546	27.969	1.038	0.711	3.750E+04
3583	1.230E+05	-0.217	1.245	1.383E+09
3597	3.713E+02	0.792	0.829	3.296E+04
3607	2.55	1.424	0.565	85.269
3613	1.595	5.000	0.500	51.753
Lockwood Borrow	5.758E+04	-0.0143	1.171	1.975E+08
SNC Primary	8.280E+04	-0.107	1.205	4.849E+08
SNC Secondary	0.285	7.500	0.579	0.555
Elko Borrow	0.622	7.500	0.395	2.104
Average	2.931E+04	3.876	0.800	2.295E+08
Standard Deviation	4.418E+04	2.919	0.310	4.364E+08

Table 25. Borrow Material SWCC Parameters (Input Level 2).

 Table 26. Subgrade Material SWCC Parameters (Input Level 2).

Sample	a_f	a_f b_f		h_r
I-15/Goodsprings	14.576	1.106	0.68	622.687
US-95/Searchlight	34.936	1.016	0.722	1.746E+03
NV-375/Rachel	6.127	1.228	0.628	227.045
US-95/Bonnie Claire	1.279	7.5	0.225	5.736
US-93/Crystal Spring MP62	—	—	—	—
US-93/Crystal Spring MP67	—	—	—	—
Jacks Valley	590.04	0.743	0.852	6.137E+04
UNR Soil at SEM	135.88	0.89	0.782	9.085E+03
Average	130.473	2.081	0.648	1.218E+04
Standard Deviation	210.532	2.429	0.202	2.222E+04

-No data.



Figure 59. Base material SWCC (input level 2).



Figure 60. Borrow material SWCC (input level 2).



Figure 61. Subgrade material SWCC (input level 2).

MBV and PFC were also measured for District 1 borrow and subgrade materials. Using the Texas A&M estimation method, as described in Chapter 2, SWCC parameters could be determined. The resulting SWCC parameters are shown in table 27 and table 28 for District 1 borrow and subgrade materials, respectively. The SWCCs generated using these estimated parameters are shown in figure 62 and figure 63. The individual SWCCs for each material, including input level 1, input level 2, the Texas A&M Estimation, as well as the calibrated input level 2 that will be discussed later, can all be found in the Appendix.

Sample	a_f	b_f	c_f	h _r
3546	0.679	11.045	0.124	3.294
3583	0.703	10.667	0.127	3.777
3597	0.752	9.965	0.132	4.712
3607	0.638	11.748	0.120	2.431
3613	0.724	10.356	0.129	4.184
Average	0.699	10.756	0.126	3.680
Standard Deviation	0.039	0.610	0.004	0.779

Table 27. Borrow Material SWCC Parameters (Texas A&M Estimation Method).

Table 28. Subgrade Material SWCC Parameters	s (Texas A&M Estimation Method).
--	----------------------------------

Sample	a_f	a_f b_f		h_r	
I-15/Goodsprings	0.704	10.657	0.127	3.789	
US-95/Searchlight	0.638	11.748	0.120	2.431	
NV-375/Rachel	0.740	10.132	0.131	4.484	
US-95/Bonnie Claire	0.793	9.453	0.136	5.426	
Average	0.719	10.498	0.129	4.033	
Standard Deviation	0.056	0.839	0.006	1.092	



Figure 62. Borrow material SWCC (Texas A&M estimation method).



Figure 63. Subgrade material SWCC (Texas A&M estimation method).

As discussed in Chapter 2, the soil sample desaturates in three major stages. The first stage is the capillary zone which extends to the air entry value, where the largest pores in the sample begin to fill with air but the pore water saturates the sample and is held under suction from capillary forces. The a_f parameter is closely related to the air entry value. The second stage is known as the desaturation zone, which is between the air entry value and the residual water content. In this zone, there is a dramatic decrease in the volumetric water content and air increasingly fills the pores of the sample. The b_f and c_f control the

slope of the curve in this stage. The slope describes the rate at which the moisture is lost from the sample. The h_r is the suction corresponding to the residual water content. This is the point as which a high change in suction is necessary to reduce the volumetric water content (17).

In comparing the different types of materials, the base material shows lower average a_f value than the borrow (a_f of 5.042 psi compared to 16.16 psi), but slightly higher than the subgrade materials (2.04 psi). Coarse grained materials tend to exhibit lower air entry values than finer grained materials (17). Essentially, due to higher maximum dry densities, water that is being held in the lower suction ranges can evaporate very quickly, leading to a lower air entry value.

The b_f and c_f describe the slope of the SWCC between the air entry value and residual water content. The base material had the lowest average b_f (1.455), followed by the borrow material (1.529), and then the subgrade (2.049). The subgrade material had the lowest average c_f (1.008), followed by the base material (2.717), and then the borrow material (14.328). When b_f is higher, this means that the rate at which moisture is lost from the sample is increased. Therefore, after the air entry value is reached, the subgrade material is experiencing the highest rate of moisture loss, followed by borrow material, then base material.

The parameter h_r is the suction that corresponds to the residual water content, where a great increase in suction is required to reduce the water content. The average h_r was highest for the base material (367.821 psi), followed by borrow material (104.104 psi), and finally by the subgrade material (33.206 psi). There is a high level of variation in h_r in comparison with the other parameters. As discussed, h_r is the suction corresponding to the residual volumetric water content; therefore, it is near the dry end of the SWCC. This is the portion of the SWCC where there is the transition between HYPROP and WP4C measurements. While the HYPROP measures matric suction, the WP4C measures total suction, which is matric suction plus osmotic suction. Osmotic suction is caused by salts or contamination in the sample. Because the WP4C measures total suction, it is sometimes necessary to correct these measurements, using pedotransfer functions (18). These are functions that predict the SWCC based on soil properties. Sometimes, the issue with the WP4C measurements can be that the SWCC prediction model can under predict the suction for the measurements. However, this ended up not being the case here.

As discussed in Chapter 2, the Fredlund and Xing equation is based on soil properties, specifically grain size distribution, and the saturated hydraulic conductivity is related directly to maximum dry density and specific gravity of solids (6, 19). Therefore, it was determined that pedotransfer functions were not needed to correct the WP4C measurements. However, it should be noted that the variation in h_r could partially be due to some presence of osmotic suction.

In comparing the input level 1 to input level 2 for base material, input level 2 generally underestimates parameter a_f , c_f , and h_r while it overestimates b_f . In comparing input level

1 to input level 2 for borrow material, input level 2 overestimates a_f . This difference is great for borrow materials with high P₂₀₀, such as Contract 3583 and the Lockwood Borrow. For borrow material, input level 2 tends to overestimate b_f in some cases and underestimate it in other cases. The underestimation cases are, again, where P₂₀₀ is higher. Input level 2 underestimates c_f for borrow material and overestimates h_r . This is especially true for the materials where the PI is greater than 0. For subgrade materials, input level 2 generally overestimates a_f and h_r while it underestimates b_f and c_f . For both the District 1 borrow and subgrade materials that were tested for MBV and PFC, the Texas A&M estimation method tends to underestimate a_f , c_f , and h_r , and it overestimates b_f .

It is important to note that often a large-particle correction is applied to the SWCC. A common method is the Bouwer-Rice method (20). A simplified version of this method is presented by Bareither and Benson, where the SWCC is fitted using van Genuchten equation to define shape parameters α and n (21). The field application is found using the fitted α and n. This method works to correct the saturated volumetric water content for more coarse-grained material. While the calculations used in the MEPDG do not allow for this correction to be made, an effort to correct the saturated volumetric water content was made in this study by using the corrected maximum dry density and corrected optimum water content where applicable. A coarse aggregate correction is made in the moisture–density testing where appropriate, to ensure that the results reflect the entire aggregate blend. Further research should be conducted to assess if this procedure can accurately correct the SWCC for coarse aggregate.

Methylene Blue Value and Percent Fines Content

The results from the MBV testing conducted by Texas A&M are shown in table 29. These results were used to calculate PFC, which was used to estimate SWCCs. The PFC is calculated using equation 26. Results from PFC testing are shown in table 29.

Table 27. Will V Results for District I Dorrow and Subgrade Waterials.					
Sample	MBV	PFC			
3546 (Borrow)	0.00	1.668			
3583 (Borrow)	4.32	2.610			
3597 (Borrow)	0.00	4.450			
3607 (Borrow)	—	_			
3613 (Borrow)	0.00	3.408			
I-15/Goodsprings (Subgrade)	9.34	2.634			
US-95/Searchlight (Subgrade)	0.00	2.580			
NV-375/Rachel (Subgrade)	7.36	4.000			
US-95/Bonnie Claire (Subgrade)	7.17	5.874			

Table 29. MBV Results for District 1 Borrow and Subgrade Materials.

-No data.

Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity

Hunnewill base

Saturated hydraulic conductivity is the ability of a saturated soil to conduct water while it is subjected to a hydraulic gradient. The Texas A&M team conducted saturated hydraulic conductivity testing by measuring diffusivity. This testing was performed on only District 1 borrow and subgrade materials. Due to unforeseen circumstances, District 2 and District 3 materials could not undergo this testing; therefore, the saturated hydraulic conductivity from the UNR SWCC testing was used for these materials, and the results are shown in table 30 to table 32 for base, borrow, and subgrade materials, respectively. The HYPROP apparatus is able to measure hydraulic conductivity in addition to soil suction, so the saturated hydraulic conductivity results presented are the hydraulic conductivity readings at full saturation.

Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity (ft/hr) Sample 3546 9.68E-04 3583 6.32E-05 3597 8.57E-04 3605 5.32E-06 3607 1.68E-03 3613 2.86E-04 Lockwood Base 3.25E-04 Elko Base 5.95E-04

 Table 30. Base Material Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity.

Table 31. Borrow Material Saturated Hydraulic Conductiv	ity.
---	------

1.05E-03

Sample	Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity (ft/hr)
3546	5.44E-04
3583	4.13E-04
3597	5.20E-04
3607	4.32E-04
3613	3.94E-04
Lockwood Borrow	2.50E-04
SNC Primary	6.30E-05
SNC Secondary	4.03E-04
Elko Borrow	3.85E-04

Table 32. Subgrade	Material Saturated	Hydraulic	Conductivity.
		•	

Sample	Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity (ft/hr)
I-15/Goodsprings	8.65E-04
US-95/Searchlight	3.20E-05
NV-375/Rachel	7.12E-04
US-95/Bonnie Claire	1.19E-04
Jacks Valley	6.95E-05
UNR Soil at SEM	4.62E-04

Resistance R-value

A summary of the R-value testing results for the evaluated materials are shown in Table 33 to Table 35. According to NDOT specifications, Type 1 Class B Base Materials must have a R-value of at least 70. All of the tested base materials meet this minimum specification. Borrow materials must have a R-value of 45. All of the tested borrow materials meet this minimum specification, except for Contract 3583 borrow from District 1.

Material	Sam-	Density	Moisture	Exudation	R-value	R-value	R-value
	ple	(pcf)	Content	Pressure		Corr.	@300 psi
	No.		(%)	(psi)			Exudation
							Pressure
3583 (Base)	1	138.9	6.8	100	79	78	80
	2	138.1	5.8	333	81	80	
	3	140.2	5.5	518	83	82	
3597 (Base)	1	121.0	3.9	608	82	82	71
	2	125.6	4.5	478	77	75	
	3	127.3	4.8	204	73	71	
3605 (Base)	1	132.4	5.4	354	83	81	78
	2	135.3	5.2	540	86	86	
	3	134.0	6.0	275	77	77	
3607 (Base)	1	125.7	6.6	530	85	85	85
	2	124.3	7.6	298	85	85	
	3	122.9	7.2	175	84	84	
3613 (Base)	1	135.0	5.0	699	87	87	83
	2	138.7	5.9	204	84	82	
	3	136.3	5.5	388	85	84	
Lockwood Base	1	124.1	7.8	541	84	84	84
	2	130.2	8.4	340	86	84	
	3	129.2	8.9	228	83	83	
Elko Base	1	129.9	6.6	755	86	86	78
	2	128.6	7.5	444	79	79	
	3	125.2	8.2	100	76	76	
Hunnewill Base	1	129.0	6.8	723	82	82	73
	2	127.9	7.7	340	75	75	
	3	129.4	9.0	107	65	65	

Table 33. Resistance R-value Test Results for Base Materials (All Districts).

Material	Sam- ple	Density (pcf)	Moisture Content	Exudation Pressure	R-value	R-value Corr.	R-value @300 psi
	No.	(P)	(%)	(psi)			Exudation
				``			Pressure
3546 (Borrow)	1	123.8	5.0	727	84	84	78
	2	123.4	6.5	441	82	82	
	3	124.2	6.9	287	79	78	
3583 (Borrow)	1	116.8	13.5	125	32	32	44
	2	119.0	11.8	734	70	70	
	3	118.6	12.6	355	47	47	
3597 (Borrow)	1	136.1	8.1	149	74	71	78
	2	134.4	7.2	731	85	85	
	3	137.0	7.8	411	83	82	
3607 (Borrow)	1	119.7	13.0	100	57	57	78
	2	119.3	12.2	271	76	76	
	3	120.1	11.1	587	81	81	
3613 (Borrow)	1	138.3	5.9	361	85	85	84
	2	139.6	6.7	227	83	83	
	3	141.5	5.5	566	85	85	
Lockwood	1	119.8	13.8	0.7	66	64	69
(Borrow)	2	117.5	15.4	0.45	53	53	
	3	119.1	13.3	1.88	80	79	
Elko (borrow)	1	-	_	-	-	_	74
	2	121.0	8.4	405	76	76	
	3	120.8	9.1	103	64	64	
SNC Primary	1	129.4	10.5	176	47	50	71
Borrow	2	128.2	9.2	639	84	84	
	3	127.6	10.0	340	77	77]
SNC Secondary	1	125.2	8.6	643	86	86	76
Borrow	2	123.2	9.4	406	76	76	
	3	128.7	10.4	124	81	81	

Table 34. Resistance R-value Test Results for Borrow Materials (All Districts).

–No Data.

Material	Sam-	Density	Moisture	Exudation	R-value	R-value	R-value
	ple	(ncf)	Content	Pressure		Corr.	@300 nsi
	No.	(1902)	(%)	(psi)		00110	Exudation
			(, , ,	(1)			Pressure
I-15/Goodsprings	1	131.9	7.9	188	78	78	82
	2	129.5	7.2	468	82	82	
	3	130.8	7.5	268	81	81	
US-95/Searchlight	1	130.9	8.4	148	71	69	75
_	2	130.1	7.9	682	80	80	
	3	130.7	8.2	254	74	74	
NV-375/Rachel	1	129.5	8.8	302	80	81	80
	2	130.7	9.5	171	76	76	
	3	130.3	8.1	663	85	85	
US-95/Bonnie	1	121.8	11.4	172	72	71	74
Claire	2	121.1	10.2	719	74	74	
	3	120.9	10.6	391	75	75	
US-93/Crystal	1	119.2	10.5	404	80	81	74
Spring MP62	2	119.8	10.9	225	66	68	
	3	119.5	9.9	694	78	78	
US-93/Crystal	1	120.5	11.3	231	51	51	71
Spring MP67	2	120.8	10.8	323	77	77	
	3	119.6	10.1	628	78	78	
Jacks Valley	1	121.2	11.4	727	78	78	60
Subgrade	2	121.3	13.6	366	68	68	
	3	115.6	14.4	172	40	40	
UNR Soil at SEM	1	132.2	9.0	365	77	75	65
	2	131.7	8.4	529	82	81	
	3	132.3	9.9	219	47	47	

Table 35. Resistance R-value Test Results for Subgrade Materials (All Districts).

Summary of Laboratory Evaluation Results

Each of the tests were conducted in accordance with the appropriate standard procedure. All materials met the specifications stated in the NDOT Specifications Book (22). Base materials have very tight specification limits, as compared to borrow materials, which is evident in the low level of variation in the gradation results. All base materials were nonplastic, and most borrow and subgrade materials were slightly plastic. The base material exhibited the highest maximum dry densities and lowest optimum water contents overall. The subgrade showed the lowest maximum dry densities and highest optimum water contents. The borrow materials were highly variable with maximum dry density and optimum water content. There were differences between the SWCC parameters found through direct measurement and estimation methods. The impact of these differences will be investigated further in the following section.

SENSITIVITY ANALYSIS

Using the AASHTOWare Pavement ME Design software (ver. 2.3.1), a sensitivity analysis was conducted. This was done to evaluate the influence of the developed database for SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity on NDOT MEPDG designs.

The sensitivity analysis was performed for a new flexible pavement design. This section discusses the material properties, traffic, and climate data that were used, as well as define the performance criteria. Input levels 1, 2, 3, and current NDOT SWCC recommendations were assessed.

Under input level 1 in the Pavement ME software, the properties defined for the unbound material layers are gradation, LL, PI, maximum dry unit weight, optimum moisture content, specific gravity of solids, saturated hydraulic conductivity, and SWCC fitting parameters. Under input level 2, gradation, LL, PI, maximum dry unit weight, optimum moisture content, and specific gravity of solids are defined by the user. The EICM then internally calculates saturated hydraulic conductivity and SWCC parameters. Under input level 3, which is the current recommendation used in the "Manual for Designing Flexible Pavements in Nevada Using AASHTOWare Pavement-ME Design," only the gradation, LL, and PI are defined by the user (1). The EICM then internally calculates the maximum dry unit weight, optimum moisture content, specific gravity of solids, saturated hydraulic conductivity, and SWCC parameters.

General Information

Table 36 summarizes the inputs used for performance criteria in accordance with the "Manual for Designing Flexible Pavements in Nevada Using AASHTOWare Pavement-ME Design." The limit for each performance criteria is defined, as well as its reliability. In comparison with the national performance criteria, lower limits are defined. This is true for initial IRI, terminal IRI, AC bottom-up fatigue cracking, permanent deformation in the total pavement structure, and permanent deformation in the AC layer. Depending on the expected traffic, reliability is also increased in Nevada in comparison to the national performance criteria reliability. This is true for terminal IRI, AC bottom-up fatigue cracking, and permanent deformation in the AC layer and in the total pavement structure. The reliability is lower in Nevada for AC top-down fatigue cracking and AC thermal cracking since these models are not calibrated to Nevada's conditions and are excluded from the design criteria.

Performance Criteria	Limit	Reliability
Initial IRI (inch/mile)	60	-
Terminal IRI (inch/mile)	170	95
AC top-down fatigue cracking (feet/mile)	2,000	50
AC bottom-up fatigue cracking (%)	15	95
AC thermal cracking (feet/mile)	1,000	50
Permanent deformation-total pavement (inch)	0.5	95
Permanent deformation-AC only (inch)	0.15	95

 Table 36. New Flexible Pavement Design Performance Criteria.

-Not applicable.

The performance models were calibrated to account for local conditions for materials, climate, and traffic in Nevada. Using performance model calibration factors that are region specific is necessary, as the climate, materials, and traffic for each NDOT District

differs. The local calibration was limited to the AC bottom-up fatigue cracking and the rutting models. Sensitivity analyses conducted on the thermal cracking model have shown some issues in its ability to correctly predict the thermal cracking measurements that have been made in the field. For that reason, it is recommended to not use the thermal cracking predictions when designing flexible pavements using Pavement ME in Nevada. Additionally, it has been shown that AC top-down fatigue cracking that starts at the bottom of the AC layer. Therefore, AC top-down fatigue cracking should also be excluded from the design and analysis. The two primary performance criteria considered in this analysis are for AC bottom-up fatigue cracking and permanent deformation.

Table 37 and table 38 summarize the traffic information used for each NDOT district. The user defined inputs include the two-directional AADTT, the percentage of trucks in each direction, the number of lanes per direction, the lane distribution factor, average annual growth rate, operational speed, and the distribution of truck traffic for each FHWA vehicle class (class 4 through 13). The traffic data used for District 1 came from US 95 near Las Vegas (23). For District 2, the traffic data came from US 395 near Carson City. The traffic data for District 3 came from I-80 near Elko and was extracted from NDOT "2016 Vehicle Class Distribution Report" (24).

	JI Lluch Dist	11000	
Property	District 1	District 2	District 3
Two-Directional average annual daily traffic (AADT)	2,350	1,594	1,496
Directional split, %	50	50	50
Number of lanes per direction	2	2	2
Lane distribution factor (80-100), %	90	90	90
Average annual growth rate, %	3	3	3
Operational Speed, mph	60	60	60

Table 37. Traffic Data Used for Each District.

_	I abit 5	0.1110	II VUI			ibution	IUI La		101.	
Districts		FHWA Vehicle Class (%)								
	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13
1	4.59	11.73	1.79	0.01	8.29	57.53	1.4	2.55	1.4	10.71
2	16.13	40.63	5.4	0.01	12.04	19.51	0.12	3.85	0.65	1.66
3	16.97	17.38	0.86	0.86	2.81	6.96	2.41	0.54	0.27	50.94

Table 38. FHWA Vehicle Class Distribution for Each District.

The Pavement ME software contains a database of over 800 weather stations throughout the US. It is recommended to use a weather station within 100 miles of the project site. Therefore, for District 1, the Las Vegas weather station was used. The Reno weather station was used for District 2, and the Elko weather station was used for District 3. The depth to the water table should be defined by the user. The depth to the water table is defined as the distance from the water table to the project in feet. Specifically, it is determined to be the distance from the top of the subgrade to the water table level. Water table levels can be found using the United States Geological Survey (USGS) website (25).

The material properties defined for the AC layer are shown in table 39, with respect to each district. Each property was defined using the "Manual for Designing Flexible Pavements in Nevada Using AASHTOWare Pavement-ME Design." The representative mean dynamic modulus data in psi for the mixture used in each district is shown in table 40 to table 42. The representative mean shear modulus and phase angle data for each asphalt binder used in each district is shown in table 43 to table 45.

Parameter	District 1	District 2	District 3
Unit weight (pcf)	150	145	145
Effective binder content (%)	8.5	8.5	8.5
Air voids (%)	7	7	7
Poisson's ratio	0.35	0.35	0.35
Dynamic Modulus	Table 40	Table 41	Table 42
Reference Temperature (°F)	70	70	70
Asphalt Binder	Table 43	Table 44	Table 45
Indirect Tensile Strength at 14°F	Level 3	Level 3	Level 3
Creep Compliance	Level 3	Level 3	Level 3
Thermal Conductivity (BTU/hr-ft-°F)	0.67	0.67	0.67
Heat Capacity (BTU/lb-deg F)	0.23	0.23	0.23
Thermal Contraction (in/in/°F)	5 E-06	5 E-06	5 E-06

Table 39. AC Layer Properties for Pavement ME by District.

Table 40. Representative Dynamic Modulus Values in psi for District 1, PG 76-22NV Mixture.

Temperature	0.1 Hz	0.5 Hz	1 Hz	5 Hz	10 Hz	25 Hz
(°F)						
14	2,437,149	2,796,769	2,929,984	3,189,069	3,280,392	3,384,391
40	1,142,867	1,566,757	1,786,152	2208295	2,398,327	2,819,783
70	231,733	371,867	459,860	700905	841,850	1,041,907
100	49,451	79,212	99,621	174052	225,042	335,073
130	22,928	29,081	38,053	65800	77,131	107,196

Table 41. Representative Dynamic Modulus Values in psi for District 2, PG 64-28NV Mixture.

Temperature	0.1 Hz	0.5 Hz	1 Hz	5 Hz	10 Hz	25 Hz
(°F)						
14	1,631,380	2,008,344	2,164,343	2,500,790	2,632,250	2,792,318
40	628,946	885,602	1,008,706	1,324,511	1,472,121	1,685,424
70	122,675	212,544	264,370	436,082	526,218	678,018
100	25,282	41,756	52,208	97,192	126,317	183,386
130	12,340	17,689	23,032	34,827	44,416	71,565

				•		
Temperature	0.1 Hz	0.5 Hz	1 Hz	5 Hz	10 Hz	25 Hz
(°F)						
14	1,727,052	2,107,737	2,263,477	2,595,567	2,723,831	2,878,790
40	661,937	934,530	1,066,170	1,385,400	1,528,233	1,751,700
70	124,687	213,457	266,323	442,423	538,683	706,700
100	34,902	54,718	67,373	118,600	151,013	222,847
130	14,977	20,178	23,423	39,520	50,332	74,025

Table 42. Representative Dynamic Modulus Values in psi for District 3, PG 64-28NV Mixture.

Table 43. Representative Shear Modulus and Phase Angle Values for District 1, PG
72-22NV Asphalt Binder.

Temperature (°F)	Binder G* (Pa)	Phase angle (°)
147.2	7,355	58.9
158.0	4,638	58.4
168.8	2,873	60.0

Table 44. Representative Shear Modulus and Phase Angle Values for District 2, PG
64-28NV Asphalt Binder.

Temperature (°F)	Binder G* (Pa)	Phase angle (°)
136.4	5,880	64.0
147.2	3,281	65.0
158.0	1,882	66.0

Table 45. Representative Shear Modulus and Phase Angle Values for District 3, PG62-28NV Asphalt Binder.

Temperature (°F)	Binder G* (Pa)	Phase angle (°)
136.4	5,719	65.9
147.2	3,145	67.1
158.0	1,783	68.6

The pavement design used coincided with the pavement design used in the recent NDOT study on resilient moduli. The same design was used for all districts, and is comprised of three layers: a surface AC layer, an aggregate base layer, and a subgrade layer. The subgrade layer is semi-infinite in thickness, the aggregate base layer is 16 inches in thickness, and the AC layer varied in thickness; 6 inch was used to begin with, and the AC layer thickness was then optimized through an iterative process in Pavement ME. For District 1, Pavement ME runs were conducted for AC thickness of 6.5, 7, and 7.5 inches. For District 2, the runs were conducted for AC thickness of 6, 6.5, and 7 inches. For District 3, the runs were performed for AC thickness of 7 and 7.5 inches. The thicknesses were chosen so that for each District, there would be one thickness that caused the pavement design to fail the AC bottom-up fatigue cracking criteria. In the case of District 1 and District 2, it was necessary to conduct Pavement ME runs at three AC layer thicknesses in order to simulate this wide range of performance criteria, and the 7 inch AC layer thickness

run failed all AC bottom-up fatigue cracking criterion, so these two extremes were easily found. Figure 64 shows the pavement structural section used in sensitivity analysis effort.



Figure 64. Pavement design used for sensitivity analysis.

Pavement ME Analysis Using SWCC Input Level 1

The material properties used for each base material for input level 1 is summarized in table 46. For District 1, the base material from Contract 3605 was selected. The SWCC for the Contract 3605 base material was in the mid-range of all the SWCCs for District 1 base materials. The Lockwood Base was used from District 2, as it was the only base material sampled from District 2. The Elko Base was used for District 3. The only borrow material sampled from District 3 was the Elko Borrow, so the Elko Base was chosen because of the likelihood that these two materials would be used together on a project.

Poisson's ratio, coefficient of lateral earth pressure, and resilient modulus values were taken from the "Manual for Designing Flexible Pavements in Nevada Using AASHTOWare Pavement-ME Design" (1). When defining the resilient modulus, input level 2 was used. In order to evaluate the impact of SWCCs and saturated hydraulic conductivity on the pavement structure, it is critical to choose the option to vary the resilient modulus with temperature/climate. When choosing this option, this will allow the EICM to alter the resilient modulus by considering soil suction, temperature, and moisture through the composite factor, F_{env} , as previously discussed in Chapter 1. Gradation, Atterberg limits, maximum dry unit weight, saturated hydraulic conductivity, specific gravity of solids, optimum water content, and SWCC parameters were directly measured. The gradation data for each base material is shown in table 47. The SWCC parameters for each base material is shown in table 48 and the saturated hydraulic conductivity for each base material is shown in table 49.

Parameter	Contract 3605	Lockwood	Elko Base
	(District 1)	Base	(District 3)
		(District 2)	
Poisson's ratio	0.35	0.35	0.35
Coefficient of lateral earth pressure (k0)	0.5	0.5	0.5
Resilient Modulus (psi)	26,000	26,000	26,000
Gradation	Table 47	Table 47	Table 47
Plasticity Index	0	0	0
Liquid Limit	0	0	0
Maximum dry unit weight (pcf)	149.7	138.2	141.1
Saturated hydraulic conductivity (ft/hr)	Table 49	Table 49	Table 49
Specific gravity of solids	2.720	2.703	2.439
Optimum gravimetric water content (%)	4.7	8.0	5.8
SWCC	Table 48	Table 48	Table 48

Table 46. Base Material Properties for Input Level 1 (New Flexible Design).

Table 47. Base Material Gradations for All Input Levels.

Sieve Size	Sieve Size Contract 3605 Lockwood		Elko Base
	(District 1)	(District 2)	(District 3)
25.0 mm (1 inch)	100.0	100.0	100.0
19.0 mm (3/4 inch)	90.2	96.7	99.7
12.5 mm (1/2 inch)	66.3	79.2	92.5
9.5 mm (3/8 inch)	54.1	68.5	83.1
4.75 mm (No. 4)	35.3	46.6	59.0
2.36 mm (No. 8)	25.1	33.6	43.3
2.00 mm (No. 10)	23.3	31.3	39.8
1.18 mm (No. 16)	19.0	25.2	31.6
0.6 mm (No. 30)	15.0	19.6	22.0
0.425 mm (No. 40)	13.5	16.6	17.7
0.3 mm (No. 50)	12.1	13.7	13.8
0.15 mm (No. 100)	9.9	10.0	9.7
0.075 mm (No. 200)	7.7	7.8	7.5

Table 48. Base Material SWCC Parameters for Input Level 1.

SWCC Parameter	Contract 3605 (District 1)	Lockwood Base (District 2)	Elko Base (District 3)
a_f	1.650	0.374	39.468
b_f	0.996	1.337	0.649
c_{f}	2.968	0.478	12.727
h_r	6.665	2.599	1,500

Table 49. Base Material Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity for Input Level 1.

SWCC Parameter	Contract 3605	Lockwood Base	Elko Base
	(District 1)	(District 2)	(District 3)
Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity (ft/hr)	5.32E-04	3.25E-04	5.95E-04

The subgrade material properties for input level 1 are summarized in table 50. For District 1, the US-95/Searchlight subgrade was used in the analysis. This subgrade has an AASHTO Soil Classification of A-2-4, which is a common subgrade used in District 1. For District 2, the Jacks Valley subgrade was used. Two subgrades were sampled in District 2, including the Jacks Valley and the UNR soil at SEM. The Jacks Valley subgrade is more appropriate to use, as it was sampled near US 395, which is where the traffic data came from. No true subgrade was sampled from District 3, so the borrow material from Elko was used in this analysis.

Poisson's ratio, coefficient of lateral earth pressure, and resilient modulus values were taken from the "Manual for Designing Flexible Pavements in Nevada Using AASHTOWare Pavement-ME Design." The first part of the input level 1 sensitivity analysis involved defining the resilient modulus at optimum moisture content and allowing the EICM to vary the modulus with temperature and climate conditions. The second part of the input level 1 sensitivity analysis involved defining the season using the seasonal coefficients defined in the "Manual for Designing Flexible Pavements in Nevada Using AASHTOWare Pavement-ME Design." This was done so that the impact of the SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity could be evaluated for both the base and subgrade, and then that impact could also be evaluated just in the base material layer. Gradation, Atterberg limits, maximum dry unit weight, saturated hydraulic conductivity, specific gravity of solids, optimum water content, and SWCC parameters were directly measured.

Parameter	US-95/	Jacks Valley	Elko Borrow
	Searchight	(District 2)	Used as
	(District I)		Subgrade
			(District 3)
Poisson's ratio	0.4	0.4	0.4
Coefficient of lateral earth pressure (k0)	0.5	0.5	0.5
Resilient modulus (psi)	10,000	10,000	10,000
Gradation	Table 51	Table 51	Table 51
Plasticity Index	4.3	2.4	0.0
Liquid Limit	30.9	22.9	0.0
Maximum dry unit weight (pcf)	134.9	125.5	139.7
Saturated hydraulic conductivity (ft/hr)	Table 53	Table 53	Table 53
Specific gravity of solids	2.688	2.604	2.495
Optimum gravimetric water content (%)	6.3	9.4	6.0
SWCC	Table 52	Table 52	Table 52

	Table 50.	Subgrade	Material	Properties	- Input	Level 1.
--	-----------	----------	----------	-------------------	---------	----------

Sieve Size	US-95/Searchlight (District 1)	Jacks Valley (District 2)	Elko Borrow Used as Subgrade (District 3)
37.5 mm (1.5 inch)	100.0	100.0	100.0
25.0 mm (1 inch)	87.5	100.0	87.3
19.0 mm (3/4 inch)	79.3	100.0	82.0
12.5 mm (1/2 inch)	_	100.0	74.6
9.5 mm (3/8 inch)	52.2	100.0	68.9
4.75 mm (No. 4)	33.5	99.7	53.4
2.36 mm (No. 8)	—	97.8	40.9
2.00 mm (No. 10)	23.2	96.8	37.4
1.18 mm (No. 16)	—	93.0	29.3
0.6 mm (No. 30)	—	81.8	18.8
0.425 mm (No. 40)	15.2	72.3	13.8
0.3 mm (No. 50)	13.4	61.0	10.0
0.15 mm (No. 100)	9.6	42.3	6.5
0.075 mm (No. 200)	5.4	26.1	4.9

Table 51. Subgrade Materials Gradations for All Input Levels.

–No data.

Table 52. Subgrade Materials SWCC Parameters for Input Level 1.

SWCC Parameter	US-95/Searchlight (District 1)	Jacks Valley (District 2)	Elko Borrow Used as Subgrade (District 3)
a_f	2.311	3.817	32.698
b_f	2.053	1.142	0.827
c_{f}	0.755	0.733	27.204
h_r	1.158	36.600	201.215

Table 53. Subgrade Materials Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity for Input Level 1.

SWCC Parameter	US-95/Searchlight (District 1)	Jacks Valley (District 2)	Elko Borrow Used as Subgrade (District 3)
Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity (ft/hr)	3.20E-05	6.95E-05	3.85E-04

The Pavement ME results from input level 1 are summarized in table 54. It is evident that the change in AC layer thickness resulted in a relatively low impact on terminal IRI and permanent deformation. However, a high impact on AC bottom-up fatigue cracking was observed. Bottom-up fatigue cracking develops as high tensile strains and stresses develop at the bottom of the AC layer under traffic loading. Cracking can initiate as a result of a reduction in support of the underlying layers. During the summer months, the resilient modulus of the unbound layers is at its peak. During the winter, the ground can freeze, greatly increasing the resilient modulus. In the spring months, the ground thaws, and the unbound layers are at their weakest. This is typically when bottom-up fatigue cracking is likely to occur. It is the most critical in District 1. It could be more critical in District 1, because of the difference in the calibration factors for the fatigue model in

District 1. The beta factor (laboratory to field factor) is much lower for District 1 than it is for Districts 2 and 3. This leads to a much lower number of cycles to failure, which would lead to a higher fatigue cracking prediction. Additionally, pavement with similar functional classification in District 1 experiences higher levels of traffic loading that Districts 2 and 3, which leads to a higher susceptibility to bottom-up fatigue cracking. In this sensitivity analysis, the traffic loading for District 1 reflects this, as it is higher than the other two districts.

Distress	Distress at	t reliability	Reliabi	lity (%)	Pass/Fail
Terminal IRI	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	
(inch/mile)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	170	126.04	95	99.97	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	170	128.89	95	99.95	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	170	131.78	95	99.91	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	170	131.21	95	99.92	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	170	132.12	95	99.91	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	170	134.14	95	99.87	Pass
District 3 - 7.5 inch	170	129.10	95	99.94	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	170	130.73	95	99.92	Pass
Permanent Deformation	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	Pass/Fail
- Total Pavement (inch)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	0.5	0.34	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	0.5	0.36	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	0.5	0.38	95	99.98	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	0.5	0.15	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.5	0.16	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	0.5	0.16	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.5	0.28	95	99.97	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	0.5	0.28	95	99.97	Pass
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	Pass/Fail
Cracking (% lane area)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	15	12.66	95	98.22	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	15	27.46	95	75.36	Fail
District 1 - 6.5 inch	15	31.93	95	67.09	Fail
District 2 - 7 inch	15	4.61	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	15	9.61	95	99.92	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	15	26.37	95	77.2	Fail
District 3 - 7.5 inch	15	6.27	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	15	19.61	95	87.11	Fail
Permanent Deformation	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	Pass/Fail
– AC Only (inch)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	0.15	0.10	95	99.93	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	0.15	0.11	95	99.87	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	0.15	0.11	95	99.79	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	0.15	0.07	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.15	0.07	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	0.15	0.07	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.15	0.03	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	0.15	0.03	95	100	Pass

 Table 54. Pavement ME Results for Input Level 1.

Figure 65, Figure 66, and Figure 67 show the variation in the base layer modulus when measured SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity were inputted directly into the Pavement ME software. In District 1, it is shown that the modulus experiences an initial increase to about 40,000 psi, and then it decreases, and remains relatively constant. The modulus for District 2 and District 3 both see dramatic increases and decreases, but this can be attributed to the climatic data. In District 2, the pattern repeats for each 10 year cycle, where there is a great decrease in the modulus. For District 3, the pattern repeats for each 5 year cycle, where there is a dramatic increase in the modulus. These dramatic fluctuations are most likely caused by freeze-thaw cycles in the climatic data.



Figure 65. District 1 input level 1 variation in base material modulus for AC layer of 7.5 inch (Passing Design).



Figure 66. District 2 input level 1 variation in base material modulus for AC layer of 7 inch (Passing Design).



Figure 67. District 3 input level 1 variation in base material modulus for AC layer of 7.5 inch (Passing Design).

Pavement ME Analysis Using SWCC Input Level 2

The inputs for input level 2 in Pavement ME are similar to that of input level 1, except the SWCC parameters and the saturated hydraulic conductivity are not defined by the user. Instead, computations based on gradation and PI are performed internally by the EICM. Maximum dry unit weight, optimum water content, and specific gravity of solids are also defined by the user for input level 2.

Table 55 summarizes the Pavement ME results for input level 2. Between input level 1 and input level 2, a slight variation was observed in terminal IRI and permanent deformation (total and AC), especially in the case of District 1. On the other hand, the AC bottom-up fatigue cracking prediction showed the most variation between input level 1 and input level 2 as demonstrated for all three districts.

Rather than comparing the predicted values for each performance criteria, it is more useful to compare the change in reliability from input level 1 to input level 2. This is reflected in Table 56. The largest change is in District 1 for the 7 inch and 6.5 inch AC layers. For the District 1 and 7 inch AC design, there is a 32.7% relative increase in reliability for AC bottom-up fatigue cracking between input level 1 and input level 2. Similarly, for the District 1 and 6.5 inch AC design, there is a 32.4% relative decrease in reliability.

Figure 68, figure 69, and figure 70 show the variation in the base layer resilient modulus due to using the input level 2 for SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity. In the case of District 1, consistent fluctuations in the the modulus are observed. Again, in Districts 2 and 3, dramatic increases and decreases in the modulus can be attributed to climatic data.

Distress	Distress at specified reliability		Reliability (%)		Pass/Fail
Terminal IRI	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	
(inch/mile)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	170	121.99	95	99.99	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	170	123.27	95	99.98	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	170	125.27	95	99.97	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	170	131.49	95	99.92	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	170	132.41	95	99.91	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	170	134.69	95	99.86	Pass
District 3 - 7.5 inch	170	129.23	95	99.94	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	170	130.77	95	99.92	Pass
Permanent Deformation	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	
– Total Pavement (inch)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	0.5	0.29	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	0.5	0.30	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	0.5	0.32	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	0.5	0.16	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.5	0.16	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	0.5	0.17	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.5	0.28	95	99.97	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	0.5	0.29	95	99.96	Pass
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	
Cracking (% lane area)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	15	4.12	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	15	6.15	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	15	18.66	95	88.8	Fail
District 2 - 7 inch	15	5.19	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	15	12.22	95	98.61	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	15	28.29	95	74.4	Fail
District 3 - 7.5 inch	15	5.94	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	15	18.28	95	89.4	Fail
Permanent Deformation	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	
– AC only (inch)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	0.15	0.11	95	99.79	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	0.15	0.12	95	99.62	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	0.15	0.12	95	99.47	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	0.15	0.07	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.15	0.07	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	0.15	0.07	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.15	0.03	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	0.15	0.03	95	100	Pass

Table 55. Pavement ME Results for Input Level 2.

Terminal IRI (inch/mile)	From Level 1 to Level 2 (%)
District 1 - 7.5 inch	-0.020
District 1 - 7 inch	-0.030
District 1 - 6.5 inch	-0.060
District 2 - 7 inch	0.000
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.000
District 2 - 6 inch	0.010
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.000
District 3 - 7 inch	0.000
Permanent Deformation – Total Pavement (inch)	From Level 1 to Level 2 (%)
District 1 - 7.5 inch	0.000
District 1 - 7 inch	0.000
District 1 - 6.5 inch	-0.020
District 2 - 7 inch	0.000
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.000
District 2 - 6 inch	0.000
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.000
District 3 - 7 inch	0.010
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area)	From Level 1 to Level 2 (%)
District 1 - 7.5 inch	-1.812
District 1 - 7 inch	-32.696
District 1 - 6.5 inch	-32.360
District 2 - 7 inch	0.000
District 2 - 6.5 inch	1.311
District 2 - 6 inch	3.627
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.000
District 3 - 7 inch	-2.629
Permanent Deformation – AC only (inch)	From Level 1 to Level 2 (%)
District 1 - 7.5 inch	0.140
District 1 - 7 inch	0.250
District 1 - 6.5 inch	0.321
District 2 - 7 inch	0.000
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.000
District 2 - 6 inch	0.000
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.000

Table 56. Relative Change in Reliability from Input Level 2 to Input Level 1.



Figure 68. District 1 input level 2 variation in base material for AC layer of 7.5 inch (Passing Design).



Figure 69. District 2 input level 2 variation in base material for AC layer of 7 inch (Passing Design).



Figure 70. District 3 input level 2 variation in base material for AC layer of 7.5 inch (Passing Design).

Pavement ME Analysis Using SWCC Input Level 3

Most agencies use input level 3 as the current recommendation for SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity. In Pavement ME, input level 3 is run by only defining the gradation and Atterberg limits. Maximum dry unit weight, optimum moisture content, specific gravity of solids, saturated hydraulic water conductivity, and SWCC parameters are all computed internally based off the gradation and Atterberg limits inputs. Table 57 summarizes the Pavement ME results for input level 3.

Similar to input levels 1 and 2, all of the designs met the criteria required for terminal IRI and permanent deformation. The greater difference is in the AC bottom-up fatigue cracking. In comparison to input levels 1 and 2, the District 1 input level 3 resulted in a decrease in bottom-up fatigue cracking. Table 58 shows that from input level 1 to input level 3 there is a 49.1% relative change in the reliability of the predicted bottom-up fatigue cracking for the 7 inch AC design in District 1. This means that the estimations made in input level 3 underestimated the impact of the SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity on the pavement design in District 1. From input level 2 to input level 3, there is a 12.6% relative change, meaning that the predictions made by input level 2 are estimating more bottom-up fatigue cracking than input level 3, but less bottom-up fatigue cracking than input level 1.

Distress	Distress at specified reliability		Reliability (%)		Pass/Fail
Terminal IRI	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	
(inch/mile)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	170	120.82	95	99.99	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	170	121.81	95	99.99	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	170	123.06	95	99.98	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	170	132.11	95	99.91	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	170	133.62	95	99.88	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	170	137.93	95	99.77	Pass
District 3 - 7.5 inch	170	129.1	95	99.94	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	170	130.57	95	99.92	Pass
Permanent Deformation	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	
- Total Pavement (inch)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	0.5	0.27	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	0.5	0.28	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	0.5	0.30	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	0.5	0.17	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.5	0.17	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	0.5	0.16	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.5	0.28	95	99.97	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	0.5	0.28	95	99.97	Pass
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	
Cracking (% lane area)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	15	3.57	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	15	4.43	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	15	8.06	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	15	6.56	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	15	20.52	95	85.71	Fail
District 2 - 6 inch	15	34.33	95	60.88	Fail
District 3 - 7.5 inch	15	5.72	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	15	17.13	95	91.39	Fail
Permanent Deformation	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	
– AC Only (inch)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	0.15	0.11	95	99.54	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	0.15	0.12	95	99.09	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	0.15	0.12	95	99.37	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	0.15	0.07	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.15	0.07	95	97.9	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	0.15	0.06	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.15	0.03	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	0.15	0.03	95	100	Pass

 Table 57. Pavement ME Results for Input Level 3.

In contrast, the input level 3 results for District 2 showed an increase in AC bottom-up fatigue cracking. In the case of District 2, the estimations made in input level 3 overestimated the impact of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity. From input level 1 to input level 3 for the District 2 with the 6 inch AC layer thickness, there is a relative change of 21% in reliability for AC bottom-up fatigue cracking. From input level 2 to input level 3, there is also an increase in AC bottom-up fatigue cracking.

For District 3, the estimations made in input level 3 resulted in a slight decrease in AC bottom-up fatigue cracking in comparison to input level 1 and 2. This means that the estimations made in input level 3 slightly underestimate the impact of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity.

Terminal IRI (inch/mile)	From Level 1 to Level 3	From Level 2 to Level 3	
	(%)	(%)	
District 1 - 7.5 inch	-0.020	0.000	
District 1 - 7 inch	-0.040	-0.010	
District 1 - 6.5 inch	-0.070	-0.010	
District 2 - 7 inch	0.010	0.010	
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.030	0.030	
District 2 - 6 inch	0.100	0.090	
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.000	0.000	
District 3 - 7 inch	0.000	0.000	
Permanent Deformation – Total Pavement	From Level 1 to Level 3	From Level 2 to Level 3	
(inch)	(%)	(%)	
District 1 - 7.5 inch	0	0	
District 1 - 7 inch	0.000	0.000	
District 1 - 6.5 inch	-0.020	0.000	
District 2 - 7 inch	0.000	0.000	
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.000	0.000	
District 2 - 6 inch	0.000	0.000	
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.000	0.000	
District 3 - 7 inch	0.000	-0.010	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane	From Level 1 to Level 3	From Level 2 to Level 3	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area)	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%)	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%)	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 0.000	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 1 - 6.5 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 -12.613	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 1 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 7 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 -12.613 0.000	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 1 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000 14.221	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 -12.613 0.000 13.082	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 1 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 6 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000 14.221 21.140	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 -12.613 0.000 13.082 18.172	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 1 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 6 inch District 3 - 7.5 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000 14.221 21.140 0.000	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 -12.613 0.000 13.082 18.172 0.000	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 1 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 6 5 inch District 2 - 6 inch District 3 - 7.5 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000 14.221 21.140 0.000 -4.913	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 -12.613 0.000 13.082 18.172 0.000 -2.226	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 6 inch District 3 - 7.5 inch District 3 - 7 inch Permanent Deformation – AC Only (inch)	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000 14.221 21.140 0.000 -4.913 From Level 1 to Level 3	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 -12.613 0.000 13.082 18.172 0.000 -2.226 From Level 2 to Level 3	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 6 inch District 3 - 7.5 inch District 3 - 7 inch Permanent Deformation – AC Only (inch)	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000 14.221 21.140 0.000 -4.913 From Level 1 to Level 3 (%)	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 -12.613 0.000 13.082 18.172 0.000 -2.226 From Level 2 to Level 3 (%)	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch District 3 - 7.5 inch District 3 - 7 inch Permanent Deformation – AC Only (inch) District 1 - 7.5 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000 14.221 21.140 0.000 -4.913 From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) 0.390	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 -12.613 0.000 13.082 18.172 0.000 -2.226 From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.251	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 6 inch District 3 - 7.5 inch District 3 - 7 inch Permanent Deformation – AC Only (inch) District 1 - 7.5 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000 14.221 21.140 0.000 -4.913 From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) 0.390 0.781	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 -12.613 0.000 13.082 18.172 0.000 -2.226 From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.251 0.532	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch District 3 - 7.5 inch District 3 - 7 inch Permanent Deformation – AC Only (inch) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 1 - 6.5 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000 14.221 21.140 0.000 -4.913 From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) 0.390 0.781 0.421	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 -12.613 0.000 13.082 18.172 0.000 -2.226 From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.251 0.532 0.101	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 6 inch District 3 - 7.5 inch District 3 - 7 inch Permanent Deformation – AC Only (inch) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 2 - 7 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000 14.221 21.140 0.000 -4.913 From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) 0.390 0.781 0.421 0.000	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 0.000 -12.613 0.000 13.082 18.172 0.000 -2.226 From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.251 0.532 0.101 0.000	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 6 inch District 3 - 7.5 inch District 3 - 7.5 inch Permanent Deformation – AC Only (inch) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 1 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 7 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000 14.221 21.140 0.000 -4.913 From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) 0.390 0.781 0.421 0.000 2.100	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 0.000 -12.613 0.000 13.082 18.172 0.000 -2.226 From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.251 0.532 0.101 0.000 2.100	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 6 inch District 3 - 7.5 inch District 3 - 7 inch Permanent Deformation – AC Only (inch) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 1 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 6 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000 14.221 21.140 0.000 -4.913 From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) 0.390 0.781 0.421 0.000 2.100 0.000	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 0.000 -12.613 0.000 13.082 18.172 0.000 -2.226 From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.251 0.532 0.101 0.000 2.100 0.000	
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue Cracking (% lane area) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 2 - 7 inch District 2 - 6.5 inch District 2 - 6 inch District 3 - 7.5 inch District 3 - 7 inch Permanent Deformation – AC Only (inch) District 1 - 7.5 inch District 1 - 7 inch District 2 - 6 inch District 3 - 7.5 inch	From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) -1.812 -32.696 -49.054 0.000 14.221 21.140 0.000 -4.913 From Level 1 to Level 3 (%) 0.390 0.781 0.421 0.000 2.100 0.000 0.000	From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.000 -12.613 0.000 13.082 18.172 0.000 -2.226 From Level 2 to Level 3 (%) 0.251 0.532 0.101 0.000 2.100 0.000 0.000	

Table 58. Change in Reliability from Input Level 1 to 3 and Input Level 2 to 3.

Figure 71, figure 72, and figure 73 show the variation in the base layer resilient modulus using input level 3 for SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity. The pattern in the fluctuating modulus in District 1 looks similar to input level 2. However, the modulus in

input level 2 has a range of about 35,000 to 41,000 psi. In input level 3, this range changes to about 48,000 to 50,000 psi. Thus, input level 3 for District 1 is estimating that the resilient modulus in the base material is going to be higher. District 2 shows the opposite trend. From input level 2, the range in the base modulus is about 25,000 to 50,000 psi. Input level 1 shows a modulus range of about 20,000 to 45,000 psi, indicating that input level 3 estimates the base modulus to be lower than in input level 1. The modulus for District 3 remains fairly constant across all Input Levels.



Figure 71. District 1 input level 3 variation in base material for AC layer of 7.5 inch (Passing Design).



Figure 72. District 2 input level 3 variation in base material for AC layer of 7 inch (Passing Design).



Figure 73. District 3 input level 3 variation in base material for AC layer of 7.5 inch (Passing Design).

Pavement ME Analysis Following Recommendations from Current NDOT Design Manual

The current recommendation by NDOT for SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity for use in Pavement ME is to use input level 3 for base material, and for subgrade materials to use values found from the national catalog of natural subgrade properties (4). To find the appropriate values to use, the location must be found on the map. Corresponding to that location, there is a map identification code. This code is then used to query the soil database and find several soil data, including gradation, saturated hydraulic conductivity, and SWCC parameters. This was a simple procedure for the District 1 subgrade, and Jacks Valley subgrade from District 2. The procedure was found to be more complex for the District 3 Elko Borrow, as this was not a true subgrade material found in that area. Instead, it is an imported subgrade material. The location of the Elko quarry was found, and several map units in that area were used to query the soil database, until a similar soil type was found. The SWCC parameters found using the ASU Soil Map, which were used in this analysis, are summarized in table 59.

Table 59. Subgra	de SWCC Parameter	rs Found Using the Na	ational Catalog of			
Natural Subgrade Properties.						

SWCC Parameter	US-95/Searchlight (District 1)	Jacks Valley (District 2)	Elko Borrow Used as Subgrade (District 3)
a_f	2.263	0.947	2.136
b_{f}	1.023	1.090	1.017
\mathcal{C}_{f}	0.696	0.434	0.890
h_r	2998.830	2994.910	3000.019

The Pavement ME results from using the current recommendations by NDOT are shown in table 60. The results for all three districts are comparable to the results from the input level 3 analysis. In comparison with the input level 1 results, specifically for AC bottomup fatigue cracking, the predictions made using the current NDOT recommendations result in an underestimation of the impact of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity in District 1, an overestimation in District 2, and a slight underestimation in District 3.

A summary of the relative changes in reliability between each input level and the current recommendations by NDOT are shown in table 61. The relative change in reliability for AC bottom-up fatigue cracking in District 1 from input level 1 to current recommendations is very similar to the relative change in reliability from input level 1 to input level 3. A change in reliability from District 1 input level 1 to current recommendations for AC bottom-up fatigue cracking for the 7 inch and 6.5 inch AC layers are 32.3% and 49.1%, respectively. In the same district, for the 6.5 inch AC layer, the relative change in reliability from input level 2 to the current recommendations is 12.6%.

District 2 also shows a change in reliability from the input level 3 AC bottom-up fatigue cracking in the 6 inch AC layer to the current recommendations. This relative change in

reliability is 19.9%. In District 2, the current NDOT recommendations show a dramatic decrease in the predicted AC bottom-up fatigue cracking in comparison to input level 3.

Distress	Distress at specified		Reliability (%)		Pass/Fail
	reliability			1	
Terminal IRI	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	
(inch/mile)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	170	117.54	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	170	118.56	95	99.99	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	170	119.81	95	99.99	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	170	133.17	95	99.89	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	170	134.39	95	99.87	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	170	136.58	95	99.81	Pass
District 3 - 7.5 inch	170	134.35	95	99.86	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	170	136.13	95	99.81	Pass
Permanent Deformation	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	
- Total Pavement (inch)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	0.5	0.26	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	0.5	0.27	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	0.5	0.29	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	0.5	0.15	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.5	0.16	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	0.5	0.16	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.5	0.29	95	99.86	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	0.5	0.29	95	99.95	Pass
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	
Cracking (% lane area)					
District 1 - 7.5 inch	15	3.56	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	15	4.41	95	100	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	15	7.97	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	15	5.58	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	15	16.38	95	92.73	Fail
District 2 - 6 inch	15	29.17	95	72.97	Fail
District 3 - 7.5 inch	15	7.91	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	15	23.67	95	88.18	Fail
Permanent Deformation	Target	Predicted	Target	Achieved	
- AC only (inch)			_		
District 1 - 7.5 inch	0.15	0.11	95	99.79	Pass
District 1 - 7 inch	0.15	0.12	95	99.62	Pass
District 1 - 6.5 inch	0.15	0.12	95	99.49	Pass
District 2 - 7 inch	0.15	0.07	95	100	Pass
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.15	0.07	95	93.02	Pass
District 2 - 6 inch	0.15	0.07	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.15	0.03	95	100	Pass
District 3 - 7 inch	0.15	0.03	95	100	Pass

Table 60. Pavement ME Results Using Current Recommendations by NDOT.
Terminal IRI (inch/mile)	From Level 1 to	From Level 2 to	From Level 3 to
	Current (%)	Current (%)	Current (%)
District 1 - 7.5 inch	-0.030	-0.010	-0.010
District 1 - 7 inch	-0.040	-0.010	0.000
District 1 - 6.5 inch	-0.080	-0.020	-0.010
District 2 - 7 inch	0.030	0.030	0.020
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.040	0.040	0.010
District 2 - 6 inch	0.060	0.050	-0.040
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.080	0.080	0.080
District 3 - 7 inch	0.110	0.110	0.110
Permanent Deformation	From Level 1 to	From Level 2 to	From Level 3 to
- Total Pavement (inch)	Current (%)	Current (%)	Current (%)
District 1 - 7.5 inch	0.000	0.000	0.000
District 1 - 7 inch	0.000	0.000	0.000
District 1 - 6.5 inch	-0.020	0.000	0.000
District 2 - 7 inch	0.000	0.000	0.000
District 2 - 6.5 inch	0.000	0.000	0.000
District 2 - 6 inch	0.000	0.000	0.000
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.110	0.110	0.110
District 3 - 7 inch	0.020	0.010	0.020
AC Bottom-Up Fatigue	From Level 1 to	From Level 2 to	From Level 3 to
Cracking (% lane area)	Current (%)	Current (%)	Current (%)
District 1 - 7.5 inch	-1.812	0.000	0.000
District 1 - 7 inch	-32.696	0.000	0.000
District 1 - 6.5 inch	-49.054	-12.613	0.000
District 2 - 7 inch	0.000	0.000	0.000
District 2 - 6.5 inch	7.196	5.963	-8.190
District 2 - 6 inch	5.479	1.922	-19.859
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.000	0.000	0.000
District 3 - 7 inch	-1.228	1.365	3.512
Permanent Deformation	From Level 1 to	From Level 2 to	From Level 3 to
– AC Only (inch)	Current (%)	Current (%)	Current (%)
District 1 - 7.5 inch	0.140	0.000	-0.251
District 1 - 7 inch	0.250	0.000	-0.535
District 1 - 6.5 inch	0.301	-0.020	-0.121
District 2 - 7 inch	0.000	0.000	0.000
District 2 - 6.5 inch	6.980	6.980	4.985
District 2 - 6 inch	0.000	0.000	0.000
District 3 - 7.5 inch	0.000	0.000	0.000
District 3 - 7 inch	0.000	0.000	0.000

Table 61. Relative Change in Reliability From Input Level 1, Input Level 2, and Input Level 3 to the Current Recommendations by NDOT.

Figure 74, figure 75, and figure 76 show the variation in the base layer resilient modulus using the current NDOT recommendations for SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity. In District 1, the modulus varies from about 49,000 to 50,000 psi. In input level 3, the modulus varies from 48,000 to 50,000 psi; thus for District 1, input level 3 and the current NDOT recommendation for SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity resulted in similar moduli. For District 2, the modulus varies from about 49,400 to almost 50,000 psi. Input level 3 estimated a modulus range of 20,000 psi to 45,000 psi; thus, there is an increase in the modulus estimation. For District 3, the modulus is consistent with input levels 1, 2, and 3.



Figure 74. District 1 current NDOT recommendation, variation in base material for AC layer of 7.5 inches (Passing Design).



Figure 75. District 2 current NDOT recommendation, variation in base material for AC of 7 inches (Passing Design).



Figure 76. District 3 current NDOT recommendation, variation in base material for AC of 7.5 inches (Passing Design).

Overall Summary of Sensitivity Analysis

While the results for all three districts did not fit one trend, it was shown through the Pavement ME runs conducted that the input of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity does have an impact on the predicted performance of the tested pavement designs. A summary of the difference in reliability levels for AC bottom-up fatigue cracking at the minimum AC thickness tested (6.5 inch for District 1, 6 inch for District 2, and 7 inch for District 3) is shown in figure 77. The reason the reliability levels were compared here at the minimum AC thickness tested was so that it would be less likely



that a reliability level of 100% would be reached. When a reliability level of 100% is reached, this creates an upper boundary that makes comparison less accurate.

Figure 77. Comparison of reliability levels at the minimum passing design.

For District 1, input levels 2, 3, and the current NDOT recommendations greatly underestimate the impact of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity. This is shown by an increase in reliability and a decrease in the predicted AC bottom-up fatigue cracking. This change indicates that the AC thickness would need to be increased in order to accommodate for the seasonal variation caused, in part, by the input of the directly measured SWCC parameters and saturated hydraulic conductivity. For District 1, using the current recommendations by NDOT, a passing pavement design uses a 6.5 inch AC layer. At input level 3, this design also passes all of the performance criteria. At input level 2 and input level 1, however, this design does not pass the criteria for AC bottom-up fatigue cracking. At input level 2, the minimum AC layer thickness that passes the AC bottom-up fatigue cracking performance criteria is a thickness of 7 inch. At input level 1, an AC layer thickness that passes that passes at input level 1 is 7.5 inch. This is a 1 inch increase in comparison to the current recommendations made by NDOT for SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity.

The District 2 results were in stark contrast to the trend found in District 1. For District 2, input levels 2, 3, and the current NDOT recommendations overestimate the impact of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity. This is shown in the decrease in reliability and the increase in the percentage of AC bottom-up fatigue cracking. From these results, however, a change in AC thickness would not be recommended. AC bottom-up fatigue cracking is usually more of a concern in District 2, as this region experience more freeze-thaw cycles, leading to a more dramatic reduction in strength of the unbound layers. The

impact of the SWCC and hydraulic conductivity direct measurement is not enough to change current recommendations.

The District 3 results showed that from direct measurement of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity to input level 2, 3, and the current NDOT recommendations, there is a slight increase in reliability and a slight decrease in the predicted AC bottom-up fatigue cracking. The reliability level from input level 1 in comparison with the current NDOT recommendations is comparable at the minimum AC layer thickness. Although it can be seen that the direct measurement of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity does have an impact on AC bottom-up fatigue cracking performance, this impact is not enough to recommend a change in the AC thickness. For all input levels, the pavement design that passed all performance criteria was the 7.5 inch AC thickness design.

As previously discussed, the pavement design in District 1 was more susceptible to AC bottom-up fatigue cracking than the designs for Districts 2 and 3. Generally, fatigue cracking is more of a concern in District 2 and 3. Permanent deformation is usually a more common concern in District 1. The fatigue model used for District 1 has a beta factor of 0.005. In comparison, the District 2 and 3 fatigue models use a beta factor of 50. Therefore, the number of cycles to fatigue failure is greatly reduced for District 1. Because of this, it was necessary to take out the influence of the beta factor for one set of Pavement ME runs to ensure that the changes in AC bottom-up fatigue cracking were caused by the impact of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity, and was not being overpowered by the influence of the beta factor. This analysis showed the same trend in AC bottom-up fatigue cracking as the analysis with the beta factor added back in. Therefore, it was found that the influence of the beta factor for District 1 did not override the impact of the input of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity.

Additionally, it was necessary to assess the impact of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity on the base material while using the coefficients for seasonal variation for the resilient modulus in the subgrade layers. In doing so, the effect of the SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity is overridden by the seasonal coefficients, but only in the subgrade. The results were very similar to the results from the Pavement ME runs used for the bulk of this sensitivity analysis, where SWCC and hydraulic conductivity were inputted for both the base material and subgrade material layers. The results from these Pavement ME runs showed that the coefficients for seasonal variation in the subgrade layers may be adequate to use in place of the SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity inputs.

Figure 78 shows the AC thicknesses for the passing pavement design for each Input Level and each district. Because of the underestimation of the impact of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity in District 1, an increase in AC layer thickness of 0.5 inch is recommended.



Figure 78. Minimum passing design AC thickness at each input level.

Within each district, there is some variation with climate; therefore, an additional investigation was conducted where the climate stations in Districts 1 and 2 were changed, while keeping all other parameters constant. For District 1, the weather station was changed from the Las Vegas station to the Mercury station. The town of Mercury is located about 80 miles northwest of the weather station at McCarran International Airport that was used in Las Vegas. Mercury is at a higher elevation and experiences an increased number of freeze-thaw cycles as compared to Las Vegas. For District 2, a virtual weather station was created at South Lake Tahoe. South Lake Tahoe is located about 60 miles southwest of Reno. It is at a much higher elevation than Reno and it experiences more precipitation and more freeze-thaw cycles than Reno. This additional analysis was conducted to further investigate the impact of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity on AC bottom-up fatigue cracking.

Figure 79 shows a comparison of reliability levels between the different input levels. In order to stay consistent with the previous comparison in reliability levels from above, the same AC thickness designs were compared; thus 6.5 inch for District 1 and 6.0 inch for District 2 were used.



Figure 79. Comparison of reliability levels at the minimum passing design, changing weather stations while keeping all other inputs constant.

In District 1, changing the weather station had a low impact on the reliability levels for AC bottom-up fatigue cracking. While Mercury does have more freeze-thaw cycles than Las Vegas, the climate is still pretty similar to Las Vegas. A more useful comparison may be to use climate data farther north in District 1, such as in Tonopah. Tonopah is at a much higher elevation, and experiences much more snowfall than Las Vegas or Mercury. However, the MEPDG does not have a weather station near Tonopah, and a virtual weather station cannot currently be created for Tonopah within Pavement ME.

For District 2, changing the weather station to South Lake Tahoe had a great impact on bottom-up fatigue cracking. The reliability levels greatly decreased, in comparison to the analysis done using the Reno weather station. This is caused by South Lake Tahoe being at a greatly increased elevation and having many more freeze-thaw cycles than Reno. However, while the reliability levels were greatly decreased, a similar trend to the Reno analysis was found. From input level 1 to input level 2 to input level 3, the reliability level decreases. This means that input level 3 is overestimating the impact of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR NDOT PAVEMENT ME DESIGN

The primary objective of this project is to provide NDOT with an organized database of material gradation and other engineering properties. This was completed through the collection of historical records from NDOT on recent pavement projects, as well as through an extensive laboratory evaluation for nine base materials, nine borrow materials,

and six subgrade materials throughout Nevada. This section discusses how the findings from the historical data collection and laboratory evaluation can be incorporated into NDOT Pavement ME Design. This will be done by finding representative values to be used in the "Manual for Designing Flexible Pavements in Nevada using the AASHTOWare Pavement ME," for unbound materials, either statewide or by region.

From the historical records, representative values for base material gradation, Atterberg limits, and moisture density could be found. Whenever possible, results from the historical data were used, since a much greater number of tests were performed on the unbound materials than in the laboratory evaluation alone. Because NDOT specifications require that 100% of the material needs to pass the 3-inch sieve for borrow material, the representative values for borrow material gradation and Atterberg limits must come from the laboratory evaluation. However, representative values for borrow material moisture and density could be found from historical construction quality assurance test records. For both base and borrow materials, the specific gravity of solids is tested in the laboratory.

Using the historical data, single factor Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) tests were conducted to determine if values for each engineering property could be used statewide or if the values for use in Pavement ME should be broken down by district instead. ANOVA allows for the testing of hypotheses about the average of a dependent variable across different groups, and in this case those groups are the three NDOT districts. ANOVA testing calculates an F-statistic. This is used to calculate the p-value. If the p-value is found to be less than 0.05, the null hypothesis is rejected. If the null hypothesis is rejected, then it is found that the average of the dependent variable is not the same for all groups. If the null hypothesis was rejected when comparing the dependent variable among all three districts, then other ANOVA analyses were performed to test if two districts could be coupled, such as Districts 1 and 2, Districts 2 and 3, or Districts 1 and 3. In these analyses, if the p-value was still found to be less than 0.05, then it was assumed that the value for that dependent variable must be used specifically for each district, rather than a representative value for the entire state to be used.

When evaluating all engineering properties across all three NDOT districts, it was found that all p-values found were less than 0.05. When comparing two NDOT districts at a time, it was, again, found that all p-values were less than 0.05. Therefore, representative values for each engineering property should be specific to the NDOT district, rather than using statewide representative values. An example of this is shown in table 62 and table 63. Table 62 shows the ANOVA test results when comparing Type 1 Class B base material maximum dry density values across all three NDOT Districts. Table 63 shows the ANOVA test results when comparing the maximum dry density values for just two NDOT Districts. From these results, and from the results from testing all unbound material property values, it could be determined that statewide representative values are not appropriate to use in NDOT Pavement ME design.

		1101	cor us.			
Groups	Count	Sum	Average	Variance	•	
District 1	35	4880.8	139.4514	86.21728	•	
District 2	99	13317.8	134.5232	31.81139		
District 3	76	10664.8	140.3263	64.05983		
ANOVA					•	
Source of Variation	SS	df	MS	F	P-value	F crit
Between Groups	1616.987875	2	808.4939	15.4199	5.72E-07	3.039508
Within Groups	10853.39136	207	52.43184			
Total	12470.37924	209				

Table 62. ANOVA Test for Base Material Maximum Dry Density, from HistoricalRecords.

 Table 63. ANOVA Test for Base Material Maximum Dry Density, from Historical Records - Comparing Only Two Districts

	I UCCOI UD	Comparin	ing Omy I		C 1.5	
Groups	Count	Sum	Average	Variance		
District 1	35	4880.8	139.4514	86.21728		
District 2	99	13317.8	134.5232	31.81139		
ANOVA						
Source of Variation	SS	df	MS	F	P-value	F crit
Between Groups	628.0213789	1	628.0214	13.70477	0.000313	3.912875
Within Groups	6048.903994	132	45.82503			
Total	6676.925373	133				

Based on the statistical analyses performed, the representative values in the following tables for the base and borrow material properties should be used in NDOT Pavement ME design (table 64 to table 75). The number of samples used to find the representative values is also included and was dependent upon the material property. From the historical records, different material properties had data for varying numbers of samples. It should be noted that in cases where data from the laboratory evaluation alone had to be used, the values may not necessarily be as representative as data coming from the entire database using the historical records. It is recommended that further testing be done on more samples, especially Districts 2 and 3, in order to find more truly representative values. Figure 80 and figure 81 show representative gradations for base and borrow materials, respectively, for all three NDOT districts.

Sieve Size	Specifications	Percent Passing				
		District 1	District 2	District 3		
31.5 mm (1.5 inch)		100	100	100		
25.0 mm (1 inch)	80-100	98.1	98.6	99.6		
19.0 mm (3/4 inch)		93.8	95.3	94.1		
12.5 mm (1/2 inch)		80.7	76.1	80.7		
9.5 mm (3/8 inch)		69.5	64.5	71.3		
4.75 mm (No. 4)	30-65	52.1	43.0	53.0		
2.36 mm (No. 8)		35.5	29.6	39.8		
2.00 mm (No. 10)		33.6	28.0	36.4		
1.18 mm (No. 16)	15-40	25.7	22.5	29.6		
0.6 mm (No. 30)		22.3	18.5	24.9		
0.425 mm (No. 40)		16.5	14.8	17.3		
0.3 mm (No. 50)		14.6	13.0	17.0		
0.15 mm (No. 100)		11.6	9.5	11.0		
0.075 mm (No. 200)	2-12	8.7	6.6	8.1		
Number of s	amples	188	285	124		

Table 64. Representative Base Material Gradations for Each District.

Table 65. Representative Values for Base Material LL and PI.

District	LL	PI	Number of Samples
1	19.1	3.4	115
2	23.4	3.7	177
3	22.0	4.7	32

Table 66. Representative Values for Base Material Maximum Dry Density and
Optimum Moisture Content.

District	Maximum Dry Density (pcf)	OMC (%)	Number of Samples
1	139.5	7.1	35
2	134.5	7.2	99
3	140.3	6.1	74

Table 67. Representative Values for Base Material Specific Gravity.

District	Bulk Specific Gravity	Number of Samples
1	2.670	5
2	2.703	1
3	2.461	2

Table 68. Representative Values for Base Material SWCC Parameters.

District	a_f	b_f	c_f	h_r	Number of Samples
1	1.6500	0.9959	2.9684	6.6648	5
2	0.3740	1.3374	0.4776	2.5991	1
3	39.4681	0.6486	12.7272	1499.9999	2

Conductivity.				
District	Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity (ft/hr)			
1	5.32E-06			
2	3.25E-04			
3	5.95E-04			

 Table 69. Representative Values for Base Material Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity.

 Table 70. Representative Values for Borrow Material Gradation.

Sieve Size	Specifications	Percent Passing				
		District 1	District 2	District 3		
75 mm (3 inch)	100	100.0	100.0	100.0		
50 mm (2 inch)		100.0	100.0	100.0		
31.5 mm (1.5 inch)		99.5	100.0	100.0		
25.0 mm (1 inch)		96.9	100.0	87.3		
19.0 mm (3/4 inch)		94.3	99.6	82.0		
12.5 mm (1/2 inch)		90.0	96.3	74.6		
9.5 mm (3/8 inch)		86.5	91.5	68.9		
4.75 mm (No. 4)		73.8	77.2	53.4		
2.36 mm (No. 8)		59.6	57.4	40.9		
2.00 mm (No. 10)		56.7	52.4	37.4		
1.18 mm (No. 16)		48.5	40.0	29.3		
0.6 mm (No. 30)		41.3	30.0	18.8		
0.425 mm (No. 40)		38.4	26.6	13.8		
0.3 mm (No. 50)		35.7	24.1	10.0		
0.15 mm (No. 100)		30.2	20.3	6.5		
0.075 mm (No. 200)		23.5	16.2	4.9		
Number of s	amples	5	3	1		

Table 71. Representative Values for Borrow Material LL and PI.

District	LL	PI	Number of Samples
1	21.4	2.5	4
2	42.5	14.6	2
3	—	—	—

-No data available. Assume representative values same as District 1 or 2 based on engineering judgment.

Table 72. Representative Values for Borrow Material Maximum Dry Density and Optimum Moisture Content.

District	Maximum Dry Density (pcf)	OMC (%)	Number of Samples
1	135.3	7.4	88
2	122.8	9.6	187
3	129.4	8.9	404

District	Bulk Specific Gravity	Number of Samples
1	2.487	5
2	2.648	3
3	2.503	1

Table 73. Representative Values for Borrow Material Specific Gravity.

 Table 74. Representative Values for Borrow Material SWCC Parameters.

District	a_f	b_f	c_f	h_r	Number of
					Samples
1	59.649	1.140	33.894	4.164	5
2	1.9787	2.0551	0.5547	5.6230	3
3	32.6979	0.8272	27.2042	201.2146	1

 Table 75. Representative Values for Borrow Material Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity.

District	Saturated Hydraulic Conductivity (ft/hr)
1	4.13E-04
2	2.50E-04
3	3.85E-04



Figure 80. Representative base material gradations.



Figure 81. Representative borrow material gradations.

The SWCC parameters that have been recommended are from direct measurement and are the parameters for one base material and one borrow material in its respective district that is in the mid-range of all the SWCCs in its respective district. Additionally, non-linear regression analysis was performed to calibrate the current input level 2 models for SWCC. Equation 28 through equation 31 show the correlations for SWCC for materials where $P_{200}PI > 0$. Equation 32 through equation 35 show the correlations for SWCC for material where $P_{200}PI = 0$. The fitting parameters have been assigned a letter variable, and these parameters were determined using non-linear regression, fitting the input level 2 models to the SWCC parameters found using input level 1.

• Case 1: If $P_{200}PI > 0$

$$a_f = \frac{a(P_{200}PI)^b + c(P_{200}PI) + d}{e}, psi$$
[28]

$$\frac{b_f}{c_f} = f(P_{200}PI)^g + h$$
[29]

$$c_f = i(P_{200}PI)^j + k$$
 [30]

$$\frac{h_r}{a_f} = \frac{1}{D_{60} + le^m} \tag{31}$$

• Case 2: If $P_{200}PI = 0$

$$a_f = \frac{a(D_{60})^b}{c}, psi$$
[32]

$$\overline{\boldsymbol{b}}_f = \boldsymbol{d} \tag{33}$$

$$c_f = e \ln(D_{60}) + f \tag{34}$$

$$\frac{h_r}{a_f} = \frac{1}{D_{60} + ge^h} \tag{35}$$

Table 76 to table 78 summarize the calibrated Input Level 2 SWCC parameters. Table 76 shows the calibrated parameters for base materials; however, these parameters are for use with base material that has $PI*P_{200} = 0$. This is because all the sampled base materials tested in the laboratory evaluation were all non-plastic materials. If the base material being considered has a $PI*P_{200} > 0$, then these calibrated models are not appropriate. Further testing should be done on base materials with $PI*P_{200} > 0$, in order to properly calibrate the SWCC input level 2 model for that case. Table 77 shows the calibrated parameters for use with borrow material that has $PI*P_{200} > 0$. Borrow material is highly variable material, and it is critical that the appropriate model be used for the district being considered. Table 78 shows the calibrated parameters for use with borrow material that Pavement ME ver. 2.3.1 does not offer the user the flexibility to input the fitting parameters (*a* through *m*) shown in table 76 to table 78 for SWCC parameters. These fitting parameters can be valuable if user input option for SWCC model becomes available in the future versions of Pavement ME.

 Table 76. Calibrated Base Material Input Level 2 Parameters for Nevada (Where PI*P200=0).

District	а	b	С	d	е	f	g	h
1	0.227	4.452	13.440	1.516	5.396	7.790	5.6	-7.689
2	1.265	-0.075	3.383	1.337	0.182	0.704	9.6	-50
3	0.009	-0.751	0.034	1.246	0.002	0.773	9.7	-4

Table 77. Calibrated Borrow Material Input Level 2 Parameters for Nevada (Where PI*P200 > 0).

District	а	b	с	d	е	f	g	h	i	j	k	l	т
1	0.003	0.350	0.405	11.000	3.103	0.714	0.139	0.140	0.051	0.465	25.900	35.7	1.86E-
													06
2	0.003	2.39E-	0.037	11.049	13.825	0.152	0.579	0.000	0.039	0.000	0.399	3.274	2.5418
		04											E-08
3	-	_	-	_	_	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	_

-Not available.

PI*P200 ranged between 2 and 314.

Table 78. Calibrated Borrow Material Input Level 2 Parameters for Nevada (Wher
PI*P200 = 0).

District	a	b	С	d	е	f	g	h
1	0.086	-1.593	2.167	-5.779	-0.591	0.775	9.7	-4
2	4.999	-1.159	7.584	-0.751	0.002	1.435	9.7	-4
3	20.246	-1.158	7.697	-0.751	0.177	25.366	9.7	-5.6

CHAPTER 4 CONCLUSIONS

The main goal of this project was to produce a database of parameters for unbound materials in Nevada. Historical records were collected from NDOT from recent pavement projects and summarized in an electronic format. Base, borrow, and subgrade materials were collected from all three NDOT Districts, and an extensive laboratory evaluation was conducted, which included testing for gradation, Atterberg limits, specific gravity of solids, maximum dry density, optimum water content, matric suction, MBV, PFC, saturated hydraulic conductivity, and resistance R-value.

The primary focus of this effort was to measure SWCCs for all unbound materials and to evaluate its impact on Nevada Pavement ME Design. This impact was found by conducting a sensitivity analysis using the AASHTOWare Pavement ME software (ver. 2.3.1), and evaluating the pavement performance while using input levels 1, 2, and 3, as well as current NDOT recommendations for SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity for the unbound materials. It was found that the input of SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity has an impact on AC bottom-up fatigue cracking and minimal impact on permanent deformation. The AC bottom-up fatigue cracking is most impactful in District 1, where traffic loading is increased in comparison to the other two districts.

It was found in District 1 that the current recommendations for SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity underestimate the impact from these parameters on pavement performance, specifically in AC bottom-up fatigue cracking. Input level 1, which involves the direct measurement of SWCCs and saturated hydraulic conductivity shows the need to design a pavement structure with an increased thickness in the AC layer by 0.5 inches (from 7 inch design passing current recommendations to 7.5 inch design passing input level 1). The impact of input level 1 SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity in District 2 showed the opposite trend, where according to input level 1, a 6.5 inch AC layer design passed the AC bottom-up fatigue cracking criteria, but only a 7 inch AC layer design could pass using the current recommendations. SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity inputs did not greatly impact AC bottom-up fatigue cracking in District 3.

Chapter 3 presents recommended values to be incorporated into Nevada Pavement ME Design. The recommended values are for base and borrow materials. It was found that altering the SWCC and hydraulic conductivity for only the subgrade material in Pavement ME does not impact the performance of the pavement structure; therefore, continued use of the national catalog of natural subgrade properties (4) could be appropriate to use for subgrade SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity input. However, the base and borrow material SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity should be specified, as the estimation made by the EICM in input level 3 has been shown to inaccurately predict SWCC and saturated hydraulic conductivity. Therefore, the representative values for gradation, Atterberg limits, maximum dry density, optimum water content, specific gravity of solids, SWCC, and saturated hydraulic conductivity for each district should be used instead. Additionally, a calibration of the input level 2 models for base and borrow materials was performed, and these calibrated models are offered in Chapter 3. Before these models can be incorporated into Pavement ME Design, it is recommended that further testing be conducted on Nevada base material that has $PI*P_{200} > 0$, since not all base materials are non-plastic, as was the case for all base materials tested in this study. The District 2 base material calibrated input level 2 model should be used cautiously, as only one base material was collected from District 2, and this model may not be representative of all materials encountered in the district. The same can be said for the District 3 borrow material model.

While MBV and PFC testing was conducted on District 1 borrow and subgrade material, material from the other two districts could not be tested. Therefore, MBV and PFC testing should be performed on Districts 2 and 3 materials in order to better assess the use of MBV and PFC as parameters that be correlated to SWCC in Nevada's unbound materials.

Further research can be conducted to explore the use of other SWCC models for Pavement ME design. For example, the van Genuchten model is a commonly used approach in SWCC research (21). This may lead to improved SWCC model fitting, as computer programs such as RETC, which can be used to analyze SWCCs, can be used with the van Genuchten model.

An investigation should also be made in the MEPDG for correcting the SWCC for coarse aggregate. While the corrected maximum dry density and corrected optimum water content were used in this study, as applicable, this may not properly correct the SWCC. The Bouwer-Rice method is commonly used, and Bareither and Benson offer a simplified version of this method (21).

CHAPTER 5 REFERENCES

- 1. Hajj, E.Y., Sebaaly, P.E., and Nabhan, P. (2015). "Manual for Designing Flexible Pavements in Nevada using the AASHTOWare Pavement ME," Final Report, Western Regional Superpave Center, University of Nevada, Reno.
- ARA, Inc., ERES Consultants Divison (2004). "Guide for Mechanistic-Emperical Design of New and Rehabilitated Pavement Structures," Final Report, NCHRP Project 1-37A, National Cooperative Highway Research Program, Transpoation Research Board, National Research Council.
- 3. AASHTOWare Pavement ME Design software. American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTO), <u>http://me-design.com/MEDesign/</u>.
- 4. Zapata, C. E. (2007). "Implementing a National Catalog of Subgrade Soil-Water Characteristic Curve (SWCC) Default Inputs for Use with the MEPDG," Final Report, NCHRP Project 9-23A, National Cooperative Highway Research Program, Transpoation Research Board, National Research Council.
- 5. AASHTO (2008). "Mechanistic-Empirical Pavement Design Guide: A Manual of Practice: Interim Edition," American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials.
- 6. Fredlund, D. G., and Xing, A. (1994). "Equations for the soil-water characteristic curve," *Canadian Geotechnical Journal*, Vol. 31, pp. 521-532.
- Sahin, H., Gu, F., and Lytton, R. (2014). "Development of Soil-Water Characteristic Curve for Flexible Base Materials Using the Methylene Blue Test," *Journal of Materials in Civil Engineering*, ASCE, 27(5), 04014175.
- ASTM (2008). "Standard test methods for determination of the soil water characteristic curve for desorption using a hanging column, pressure extractor, chilled mirror hygrometer, or centrifuge," ASTM D6836. American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). West Conshohocken, PA.
- 9. Wind, G. (1968). "Capillary Conductivity Data Estimated by a Simple Method," *International Association of Scientific Hydrology*, pp. 181-191.
- Schindler, U. (1980). "Ein Schnellverfahren zur Messung der Wasserleitfähigkeit im teilgesättigten Boden an Stechzylinderproben," Arch. Acker-u. Pflanzenbau u. Bodenkd. Berlin 24, pp. 1–7.
- 11. Peters, A., and Durner, W. (2008). "Simplified evaporation method for determining soil hydraulic properties," *Journal of Hydrology*, 356(1-2), pp. 147-162.
- 12. UMS (2015). HYPROP Operation Manual. UMS GmbH, Gmunder Str. 37, 81379 München, Germany, 2015. URL Last accessed September 4, 2018, <u>http://library.metergroup.com/Manuals/UMS/Hyprop_Manual.pdf</u>
- 13. Fissel, L. (2016). "Evaluation of uncertainty for soil water characteristic curve measurements and implications for predicting the hydro-mechanical behavior of unsaturated soils," Master's Degree Thesis, University of Nevada, Reno.
- 14. WP4C Dew Point PotentiaMeter. (n.d.). Retrieved from <u>http://www.bing.com/cr?IG=1C1664CAF5EF421AA58B680B2D216EB4&CID=31B</u> <u>E1041B222630D332F1BAEB38D62CF&rd=1&h=AhZzdecktza1OWIKtLzl3L-</u> <u>OVUZr5-</u>

Tku8nf6iDgyCU&v=1&r=http://manuals.decagon.com/Manuals/13588_WP4C_Web. pdf&p=DevEx.LB.1,5489.1.

- ASTM (2009) "Standard Test Method for Methylene Blue Index of Clay." ASTM C837. American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). West Conshohocken, PA.
- AASHTO T 330-07 (2015). Standard Method of Test for The Qualitative Detection of Harmful Clays of the Smectite Group in Aggregates Using Methylene Blue. Standard by American Association of State and Highway Transportation Officials, 1991.
- 17. (n.d.). Retrieved April 25, 2018, from http://nptel.ac.in/courses/105103025/module2/lec12/1.html.
- Dashtaki, S. G., Homaee, M., & Khodaverdiloo, H. (2010). Derivation and validation of pedotransfer functions for estimating soil water retention curve using a variety of soil data. *Soil Use and Management*, 26(1), 68-74. doi:10.1111/j.1475-2743.2009.00254.x
- Perera, Y. Y., Zapata, C. E., Houston, W. N., & Houston, S. L. (2005). Prediction of the Soil-Water Characteristic Curve Based on Grain-Size-Distribution and Index Properties. *Advances in Pavement Engineering*. doi:10.1061/40776(155)4
- 20. Bouwer, H. and Rice, R. (1984). "Hydraulic Properties of Stony Vadose Zones," Groundwater, Vol. 22(6), pp. 696–705.
- Bareither, Christopher A. and Benson, Craig H., "Evaluation of Bouwer-Rice Large-Particle Correction Procedure for Soil Water Characteristic Curves," Geotechnical Testing Journal, Vol. 36, No. 5, 2013, pp. 1–15, doi:10.1520/GTJ20130013. ISSN 0149-6115.
- 22. *Standard specifications for road and bridge construction* (2014). Carson City, NV: The Nevada Department of Transportation.
- Habbouche, J., Hajj, E. Y., Morian, N., Sebaaly, P. E., and Piratheepan, M. (2017). "Reflective cracking relief interlayer for asphalt pavement rehabilitation: from development to demonstration," Road Materials and Pavement Design, 18:sup4, pp. 30-57.
- 24. Nevada Department of Transportation. (n.d.). Retrieved from <u>https://www.nevadadot.com/doing-business/about-ndot/ndot-divisions/planning/traffic-information/-folder-347</u>.
- Lopes, T. J., Buto, S. G., Smith, J. L., and Welborn, T. L. (2006). Water-Table Levels and Gradients, Nevada, 1947-2004. Retrieved from <u>https://pubs.er.usgs.gov/publication/sir20065100</u>.

CHAPTER 6 APPENDIX A

Laboratory test results are shown in this appendix, including moisture-density relationships and SWCC.



Figure 82. Moisture-density curve for base material (contract 3546).



Figure 83. Moisture-density curve for base material (contract 3583).



Figure 84. Moisture-density curve for base material (contract 3597).



Figure 85. Moisture-density curve for base material (contract 3605).



Figure 86. Moisture-density curve for base material (contract 3607).



Figure 87. Moisture-density curve for base material (contract 3613).



Figure 88. Moisture-density curve for borrow material (contract 3546).



Figure 89. Moisture-density curve for borrow material (contract 3583).



Figure 90. Moisture-density curve for borrow material (contract 3597).



Figure 91. Moisture-density curve for borrow material (contract 3607).



Figure 92. Moisture-density curve for borrow material (contract 3613).



Figure 93. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-95/Searchlight).



Figure 94. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-95/Bonnie Claire).



Figure 95. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material US-93/Crystal Spring MP67).



Figure 96. Moisture-density curve for subgrade material (US-93/Crystal Spring MP62).



Figure 97. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood base.



Figure 98. Moisture-density curve for Lockwood borrow.



Figure 99. Moisture-density curve for SNC Primary borrow.



Figure 100. Moisture-density curve for SNC Secondary borrow.



Figure 101. Moisture-density curve for Jacks Valley subgrade.



Figure 102. Moisture-density curve for SEM Soil at UNR.



Figure 103. Moisture-density curve for Hunnewill base.



Figure 104. Moisture-density curve for Elko base.



Figure 105. Moisture-density curve for Elko borrow.



Figure 106. Contract 3583 base SWCC.



Figure 107. Contract 3597 base SWCC.



Figure 108. Contract 3605 base SWCC.



Figure 109. Contract 3607 base SWCC.



Figure 110. Contract 3613 base SWCC.



Figure 111. Lockwood base SWCC.



Figure 112. Elko base SWCC.



Figure 113. Hunnewill base SWCC.



Figure 114. Contract 3546 borrow SWCC.



Figure 115. Contract 3597 borrow SWCC.



Figure 116. Contract 3583 borrow SWCC.



Figure 117. Contract 3607 borrow SWCC.



Figure 118. Contract 3613 borrow SWCC.



Figure 119. Lockwood borrow SWCC.


Figure 120. SNC Primary borrow SWCC.



Figure 121. SNC Secondary borrow SWCC.



Figure 122. Elko borrow SWCC.



Figure 123. Sample 1 subgrade SWCC.



Figure 124. Sample 2 subgrade SWCC.



Figure 125. Sample 3 subgrade SWCC.



Figure 126. Sample 4 subgrade SWCC.



Figure 127. SEM Soil subgrade SWCC.



Figure 128. Jacks Valley subgrade SWCC.